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The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the Shoreline Convention Center Ballroom of the Holiday Inn Emerald Beach, Corpus Christi, Texas, Wednesday morning, October 21, 2009, and was called to order at 10:30 a.m. by Chairman Bob Shipp.

CHAIRMAN BOB SHIPP:  Good morning.  My name is Bob Shipp and as Chairman of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, I welcome you all.  This is the 223rd meeting of the council.  Members of the public will be permitted to present oral statements in accordance with the schedule published in the agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to address the council.  Please give written statements to the council staff.
1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral or written statements to include a brief description of the background and interest of the persons in the subject of the statement.  All written information shall include a statement of the source and date of such information.

It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit to the council false information regarding any manner the council is considering in the course of carrying out the Fisheries Act.  
If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that you keep them on silent or vibrating or turn them off during the council and committee sessions.  A digital recording is used for the public record and therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, each member is requested to identify himself or herself, starting on my left.
MR. BOB GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida.

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, designee for Mr. Vernon Minton, Alabama.

MR. JOHN GREENE:  John Greene, Alabama.

LCDR BRIAN SULLIVAN:  Brian Sullivan, U.S. Coast Guard.

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, the great state of Florida.

MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida.

MR. ED SAPP:  Ed Sapp, Florida.

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas.

MR. MIKE RAY:  Mike Ray, Texas.

MR. JOE HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas.

MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council member.

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA Office of General Counsel, Southeast Region.


DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries.

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries.

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries.

MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi.

DR. TOM MCILWAIN:  Tom McIlwain, Mississippi.

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission.

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR STEVE BORTONE:  Steve Bortone, Executive Director for the council.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, all.  Before we adopt the agenda, I think there are a few introductions that we would like to make.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  We have two new employees in our midst here that we just did an international search and just hired.  The first is Karen Burns.  Many of you know Karen.  She’s a recent PhD from the University of South Florida’s marine science group, but she’s been at Mote Marine Lab it seems like forever.  I remember working with Karen a long time ago on a number of issues and she brings with her a lot of experience in coastal pelagics, grouper, and snapper and she’ll be heading up our ecosystem management group as the specialist in that. 

The next is John Froeschke and John will be getting his PhD any day now.  He’s actually from -- This is his home town, Corpus Christi.  He’s currently a graduate student at Texas A&M Corpus Christi and John is going to fill the position of our Fishery Biologist with the emphasis on statistics.  He’s currently doing a lot of different projects, especially those involving quantitative ecology and we look forward to working with John.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Also, we have in the audience one former council member, Russ Nelson.  Finally, before we adopt the agenda, I want to take several minutes to read something regarding one of our council members.  This comes from Washington.  It says “Please join me in congratulating NOAA’s winners of the 2009 Presidential Rank Awards as announced last week by Commerce Secretary Gary Locke.  This year, eight NOAA employees were selected for this prestigious prize, the highest number of NOAA winners in five years.  The Rank Awards, which are conferred by the President, celebrate the outstanding accomplishments of a small, designated group of career senior executive service and senior career employees, leaders, professional and scientists alike, who have consistently demonstrated excellence in results-oriented leadership and unsurpassed service to the nation.
NOAA’s Rank Award winners have been steadfast advocates for our agency’s missions and goals as well as for the President’s objectives for environmental stewardship.  They have not only achieved sustained and measurable results for our organization, but they merit recognition for their dedication and long-standing commitment to public service.  They have earned and trust and respect of their peers, their colleagues, their supervisors, and the public for work that has advanced the greater good of our government and society.

Of the eight NOAA winners, five earned Distinguished Rank Awards, while three captured Meritorious Rand Awards.  The Distinguished Rank Award is awarded to only 1 percent of senior career employees and recognizes leaders who have achieved extraordinary results.  The Meritorious Rank recognizes sustained accomplishments and is awarded to only 5 percent of senior career employees.  I’m exceptionally proud of all the NOAA awardees and nominees, whose unparalleled accomplishments in their respective fields represent the highest ideals of our organization.”  Amongst the Meritorious Rank Award recipients is Roy Crabtree, Southeast Regional Administrator, NOAA Fisheries.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Now we’ll adopt the agenda.  We need to adopt the agenda, which is Tab A, Number 5.  Is there a motion to adopt the agenda?  Is there any objections?

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have an addition to the agenda.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Additions to the agenda?  Go ahead, Kay.

MS. WILLIAMS:  After Approval of Committee Appointments, I would to like to have a short discussion on appointments to outside committees.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Appointment to outside committees?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Appointments to outside committees.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I have four items that shouldn’t take too long, one of which are two budget items that we need to address.  One regards a grant involving ecosystem management and the second is a scope of work authority for the SSC and the last is comments on the five-year research priorities plan.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Are there any other additions to the agenda?  Hearing none, are there any objections to the agenda as modified?  So moved.  The next item is Tab A, Number 6, Approval of Minutes.  Do I have a motion to approve the minutes?

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
MR. GRIMES:  Just one change and not a change, but I guess more of a clarification.  This came up in the Reef Fish Committee with Ms. Williams, but on page 122, lines 4 through 6, relating to the actions in Amendment 31, I had a statement in there that’s arguably ambiguous or subject to various interpretations, only one of which is correct.

Based on what was presented in Amendment 31, the language, which states that the action would not place hook restrictions on the guys who fish off of Texas and who are fishing deepwater grouper beyond the fifty-fathom contour was that it didn’t apply to anyone -- The endorsement requirement and the hook restriction requirement did not apply to those vessels who were fishing beyond the fifty-fathom contour west of 85/30 and it applies to everyone who was fishing east of 85/30.  That came up and so I wanted to make sure that I at least clarified what I intended by that.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Shep.  Any other additions or corrections to the minutes?  Hearing none, any objections?  The minutes are approved.  The next item is Tab A, Number 4, Approval of Committee Appointments.  I need a motion.
APPROVAL OF COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS
DR. MCILWAIN:  Dr. Shipp, before you adopt it, do you want to -- There’s one change that I’m involved in.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’m going to get a motion on the floor and then we’ll make those changes.

MR. HENDRIX:  I move we accept the proposed committee roster for 2010.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would like to make one change in the original nomination list.  Is there a second?  There is a second.  Let me get out my list here.  I would like to offer one change.  In the Budget/Personnel Committee, I’ve had a request to flip-flop the Chair and Vice Chair and so I would ask that Tom McIlwain be Chair and Myron Fischer be Vice Chair.  Any objections to that change?
MR. TEEHAN:  I’ve consulted with Vice Chair Gill about this and we would propose -- He is on AP Selection and I’m on Budget/Personnel and I would propose that we be allowed to swap and I go on to AP and he’s go on to Budget.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I have no objections to that.
MS. WILLIAMS:  I actually have three changes if it’s acceptable.  I have talked with Mr. Greene and it is my intent to take myself off of the AP and switch with him so that he can serve on the AP and I will take his place under Administrative Policy.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would not support that change.

MS. WILLIAMS:  If you go by the guidelines, I was on Administrative Policy prior to this selection.  There were seven members and there are six now and there were two vacancies.  Those two vacancies were filled and it is -- You’re right to have however many members you would like on these panels, but since I am a long-term council member and I am familiar with our SOPPs for over at least the last twelve years and just by the continuity and history and already serving on the panel, I feel that I should be allowed to switch to Administrative Policy with Mr. Greene to AP, because under AP he also knows a lot of the candidates for charterboats and he just feels that he would be better suited there and I would be better suited for Administrative Policy.  If you would like us to vote on it, I would make it in the form of a motion.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would like us to vote on it.  I think something of this importance should be council-wide and if the council agrees, then I will gladly accept it.  We have a motion that Mr. Greene and Ms. Williams exchange places on Administrative Policy and AP Selection.  Is there any further discussion?

MR. PERRET:  I second.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been moved and seconded.  Further discussion?

MR. PERRET:  Just, for those of you that don’t know, this, in my experience, has happened on two other occasions where the Chair was challenged on committee appointments and one was successful and one was not, if my memory serves me right.  This has happened previously on two occasions that I’m aware of.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I welcome the procedure.  This is something that should not be automatic.  Any further discussion? 

MR. SAPP:  I don’t have anything to add to the discussion, but I would like to hear what the Chairman’s objection is.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  To be quite frank, I think that we have experienced an awful lot of discussion on Administrative Policy that probably hasn’t really led us anywhere and the second part of it is that I want some of the new people to get some experience and I think John needs that experience and that was my rationale for it.  In addition, I was trying to balance the committee membership and so that’s my rationale on that one, but, again, if the council feels otherwise, that’s fine with me.

MS. WILLIAMS:  As far as balancing the particular Administrative Policy, presently, you have nominated Ms. Morris from Florida, Mr. Riechers from Texas, the Coast Guard, we have Dr. Crabtree, Mr. Hendrix from Texas, and Mr. Greene from Alabama.  No one from Mississippi is sitting on this panel.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Are we ready to vote?

MS. MORRIS:  I’m just confused about whether this is an amendment or a free-standing motion.  I’m a little confused about whether we’ve voted the other changes up or down and this whether this is -- Can you clarify that?


CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  My understanding is the previous ones there were no objections.  This is a new motion.  Further discussion?

MR. PERRET:  Call the question.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Call the question.  All in favor of the motion to exchange places signify by raising your hand; all opposed.  That change is made.  Next one, Kay?  

MS. WILLIAMS:  I actually have two others.  The other one is I am on Shrimp as Chairman and if you would not mind, I would like to switch with Corky Perret be Chair and I’ll serve as Vice Chair.  I’ve never served on the Shrimp Committee and Corky Perret has been on Shrimp for some time and he has the background as well as his participation with the shrimp fishery and I just feel that -- I see no reason to assume his place or take his place as Chair.  I greatly appreciate this council’s support on allowing him to remain Chair and I’ll serve as Vice Chair.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Corky, is that agreeable with you?

MR. PERRET:  Yes, sir.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I have no objection to that if there’s no objection.  We will make that change as well.  One more, Kay.

MS. WILLIAMS:  One more, thank you.  The other would be I’ve talked with Dr. McIlwain and he has agreed to switch the Ad Hoc Allocation and the Red Drum with me.  I served on the Ad Hoc Allocation from the very beginning and right now, presently, you have Mr. Riechers from Texas, Ms. Morris from Florida, Mr. Gill from Florida, Mr. Greene from Alabama, Mr. Teehan from Florida, and Tom McIlwain from Mississippi.  He’s willing to let me continue to serve on the Ad Hoc Allocation and he will become Vice Chair of Red Drum, which is where I’m presently at on this particular committee recommendation.

DR. MCILWAIN:  Mr. Chairman, I have no objection.  I previously served on the Red Drum Committee.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  With no objection, I don’t have any objection to that either.  Staff can make that change.  Any other additions or transformations or flip-flops or whatever on committee appointments?  With those changes, I guess we’re ready to adopt the final committee appointments.  All in favor of the committee appointments as changed signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion carries.

The next item on the agenda has been deleted because -- Kay, go ahead.  You wanted to discuss appointments to outside committees?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman.  There are three outside committee appointments and normally we have nominated someone to serve on the International Commission for the Conservation of Atlantic Tuna, which is ICCAT.  I’ve served on there two years.

Also, we have an HMS Panel and there is a Billfish Panel.  Each one of those panels meets four times a year and presently, the way that it stands is that the Chair has nominated Ed from Florida or HMS/Billfish and ICCAT.  That’s one person on three panels and it comes to twelve meetings.  In my conversations with Ed, he said he didn’t request this change and he really didn’t know very much about tuna at all.

If in fact that is the case, I would like to remain the representative on ICCAT and some consideration you may want to give -- I’m not saying this was done intentionally.  I’m just saying that normally we do have a council member for each of those.  Bobbi Walker before was on one and Ed was on the other and I was on one.  If there are others that would be interested and Ed doesn’t have a problem with it, they may want to ask if they perhaps could be allowed to serve on one of those.

I guess what I’m asking is do you have a problem with me remaining on ICCAT, since Ed really didn’t ask for it and he’s going to be tied up on two other panels?

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  My understanding is that the Council Chair serves on ICCAT and if Ed can’t do it, I will do it.  Ed, did you want to comment?

MR. SAPP:  I myself am in the middle of something here that I didn’t want or intend to be in the middle of.  Just a clarification there.  There’s no longer a separate Billfish and HMS Advisory Panels.  They are combined together and so, in effect, that’s one position.  

As far as ICCAT is concerned, first off, I’ll say that I’ve got the time and I’m willing and I’m glad to do it, but what she said is correct.  I didn’t volunteer for the position or didn’t ask to be appointed to it and if for the sake of fairness the Chair would feel more comfortable appointing somebody else, I certainly would not object to that.  I’ll let you handle that however you feel fit.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  As I’ve said, the Council Chair is the ICCAT representative and I’ll consult with you on that, but if you can’t do it, I will.  You’re Chairman of HMS and it just seemed to me that that made the most sense.  Is there anything else?  Again, going to Item Number V, the Catch Shares Task Force Presentation, we do not have Representative Medina here and so we will delete that from the agenda.  I’ll turn it over to Mr. Gill.  He wanted to talk about -- Bob, go ahead and introduce this topic.
UPDATE ON FISHERIES FORUM
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Steve Bortone asked that I talk a little bit about the Fisheries Forum.  The last session was held in September in Monterrey and it was the third session that was held.  Regretfully, I was the only member from this council that attended this time.  In the previous meetings, Julie Morris and Harlon Pearce and Corky Perret have attended.

What the Fisheries Forum is it’s a partnership between Duke University, Stanford University, and Environmental Defense.  What they’re doing is trying to -- There are multiple goals here.  One is to bring members of different councils together in one setting to discuss various issues of importance.

The theme of the first forum, which was held in Palo Alto at Stanford, was LAPPs.  The second one, which was held in the Duke Marine Lab in Beaufort, North Carolina, was ecosystem management and the one of this session, which I thought was particularly germane, was bycatch.

It’s a two or three-day session.  They use a casebook study on various things that have transpired.  At the first one, they basically took the red snapper issues in the Gulf of Mexico and they massaged that a little bit to make it a training exercise so that you can go through the same similar experiences and we break out into workgroups on various issues and come back to the table.  They tried to bring it as an experience.
They also have sessions that are directed by academics, by attorneys, to discuss various skills, such as decision making, negotiation, et cetera.  It’s intended to take council members to learn more about how to do the job and do it better and I find it immensely invaluable, particularly in the discussions and the sidebars.  They’re frequent and very helpful with the other council members who are doing the same kind of thing that we are and, of course, under different arenas.  We discuss a lot of these issues and how they do it and what works and what doesn’t and so sharing and cross-fertilizing has been very valuable.

I know there’s been a lot of criticism about it.  I believe that criticism is wholly unwarranted.  There is no direction in which we are pushed.  We are trying to learn more about various issues.  At this last one, bycatch, we had a very good discussion relative to 31 and the thoughts around the table there were considerably different.  We had an attorney from Stanford who led that issue as an ESA expert and we talked about the dichotomy between Magnuson and the ESA requirements and how they don’t exactly fit.  I, of course, raised Amendment 31 issues, but we had a very good and heavy discussion and multiple sidebars thereafter.

I find them immensely valuable.  They’re open to any council member who would like to go.  Thus far, they haven’t turned anybody down, but I would urge every member who has the time to consider attending one of these things.  I think they’re great and I would ask if Julie or Harlon or Corky would like to comment and add their thoughts as to what they found when they went.

MS. MORRIS:  I’ve attended two of the Fisheries Forums so far and found them both to be very useful.  When we are initially appointed as council members or if we haven’t been in a while, we attend an orientation session in Silver Spring that’s run by NOAA Fisheries staff and that’s very helpful at the outset, both in terms of getting an update on where the laws and regulations stand, but also meeting all of the heads of departments and divisions that are at headquarters in NOAA Fisheries and having face-to-face interactions with them, but also meeting the other council members.

After that, there aren’t many opportunities to get together with members of the other eight regional fishery management councils and that’s one of the most valuable things about the Fisheries Forum, is meeting and hearing about both the opportunities and the obstacles that other councils are facing and learning from those and getting new ideas that we can bring back to how we manage here.

The interaction with other council members from other regions is very, very valuable.  The interaction with people who work in academics on fishery management kinds of things is also a really good experience, I think, for council members to interact with those people.  There were also always NOAA Fisheries employees at the forums who are doing the same kind of thing of updating us on -- For instance, there was someone who is a specialist in ecosystem research from the Pacific Northwest who is one of the NOAA Science Center employees up there and we learned a lot from his presentation.

The skill sessions that Bob was talking about are very valuable to how do you build consensus and how do you get useful input from different interest groups and bring that into the process.  I would encourage any other council members who have an opportunity to attend.  They’re held twice a year.  I think it’s very valuable.  It’s kind of like continuing education that isn’t the same as that initial orientation, but it allows you an opportunity to continue to interact with council members from other regions with issues and challenges that we all face outside of a council meeting.  It’s very valuable.

MR. GILL:  Before you go, Harlon, I forgot to mention that the next one is at the Duke Marine Lab in Beaufort on May 10 through 13 and the other thing I wanted to mention is that we have a speaker on one of the nights and the first one was Bill Hogarth talking to us and the second one was Monica Medina.  That was last spring.  She was supposed to talk to us today and the one this time, at Monterrey, was Steve Murawski, NOAA’s chief scientist.

They shared their thoughts and they were also available for side conversations, to talk about issues and concerns, et cetera.  It was extraordinarily valuable.

MR. PEARCE:  I would like to mimic what Julie and Bob have already said about the ability to interact with some of the people from the other councils as well as academia and by no means is this a vacation.  It’s a working forum.  They stimulate thought processes or make your own thought processes work for you and it’s not in the venue of a council process, but it clearly helps you, when you get to the council, work your way through the problems that we all face here on the council.
It’s not meant to brainwash you by any stretch of the imagination.  It’s meant to open your mind to new things and new thoughts and see how they fit into all the things that you’ve got that you want to get worked out.  Again, I think it takes time.  You’ve got to be able to take time to do it, but if any council member wants to go, I think they should, because it’s a very good process.

MR. PERRET:  The only thing I’ll add is for the two sessions that I was able to attend, the faculty that makes the presentations were excellent.  They did a really good job and more than just the stock assessment, biological, economic disciplines.  We had conflict resolution type, if you will, and while some conflicts, in my opinion, are probably not solvable, they at least had you thinking about ways to try and treat people that were on the other side.

Everyone has said about the interchange with other council members, which was excellent, and I would encourage anyone that’s able to go that has the time.  It’s well worth your time.

MR. STEVE ATRAN:  They have a website at fisheriesforum.org.  We just put it up on the screen.  It has a lot of information, including summaries of the past workshops and information about the workshop that’s planned.

MR. GILL:  I was just going to mention, before Steve mentioned that, that they did prepare a summary after this workshop on a single sheet and staff will send it around to you so you can see what we actually did and get a better feel for it.  It’s an excellent opportunity and experience.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What I would like to do now is take about a ten-minute break.  We’ve got almost an hour before our lunch break.  I don’t want to start public testimony before the scheduled time, because folks are not all here, but I would like to take about a ten-minute break to get organized, to find out which committee reports we can address in the last forty-five minutes or so before the lunch break.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m sorry, but it just absolutely just went past me when we were doing the committee appointments.  Perhaps, Mr. Chairman, you will give some consideration to this.  With all of the issues facing us, especially with the for-hire sector, I think Mr. McKnight and Mr. Greene would actually help the issues that the committee is going to have to make hard decisions with and if you would give some consideration to having nine on that committee.  I know we had nine before.  We lost Ms. Walker.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ll consider it, but let’s go ahead and take a break now.

MS. WILLIAMS:  If you would do that while you’re on your break, I would greatly appreciate it.  Thank you.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have four committee reports.  Mr. Teehan, are you ready with your committee report?
MR. TEEHAN:  I am so ready.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Proceed.

SPINY LOBSTER/STONE CRAB MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT
MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  This is the report of the Lobster/Stone Crab Committee, which met yesterday and members present were Teehan, Chair; Gill, Vice Chair; Mr. Sapp; Mr. Simpson, and Mr. Perret.  It was a full committee.

The agenda was adopted as written.  Minutes of the August 12, 2009 meeting were approved with no modifications.  Carrie Simmons reviewed the scoping meeting summaries, Tab H, Number 4, and Charlene Ponce gave a summary of the written and email comments, Tab H, Number 5.

The committee reviewed the scoping document for Amendment 10, which is Tab H, Number 3, and provided recommendations for the development of an options paper.  The committee recommends, and I so move, to delete Action Item Number 3 to repeal the Spiny Lobster FMP.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  Any objection?  The motion passes.   

MR. TEEHAN:  The committee also recommended leaving the remaining actions in the document.  The committee discussed issues relative to the delegation of certain operational aspects of the Joint Spiny Lobster Fishery Management Plan to the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission.  Dr. Crabtree noted that for federal waters the only way managers can modify potential annual catch limits as well as bag limits and size limits was either through a plan or regulatory amendment.  
It was suggested that Mr. Teehan revisit the issue of the delegation with the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission and, if warranted, begin specifying the list of items to be managed by the Florida FWC.  For the options paper, Mr. Grimes suggested rewording the action item addressing delegation to the Florida FWC.

The committee discussed differences between the federal and state regulations relative to the possession and handling of undersized lobsters used in traps as attractants.  The committee also discussed updating the Joint Spiny Lobster FMP management protocol to track changes in the Florida FWC’s management process.  
There was also discussion about the protection of endangered coral species, including closing areas to the commercial lobster trap fishery.  The addition of a framework procedure was also discussed.  It was noted that the framework procedure was linked to the decision to delegate certain management aspects of the Joint Spiny Lobster FMP to the Florida FWC.  For the February 2010 council meeting, staff was directed to add a framework procedure to the options paper.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Teehan.  Mr. Gill, are you ready?

SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE REPORT
MR. GILL:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I am.  The agenda and minutes of the August 1, 2009 meeting were approved as written.  The Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee met on Monday the 19th and present were myself, Julie Morris, Roy Crabtree, Mike Ray, Robert Shipp, and Brian Sullivan was there and should be added to the minutes.  We went through the minutes and the agenda and they were all approved.

The first portion was Report of the ABC Control Rule Working Group and Steven Atran and Julie Morris presented the results of that first meeting and they were asking us to define the bounds of what the acceptable level of risk for ABC exceeding the true OFL were.  By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, to bracket the acceptable levels of risk that ABC exceeds true OFL at 15 percent to 45 percent.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  Any objection?  The motion passes.

MR. GILL:  We then went through the Generic ACL/AM Scoping Document and discussed each issue as to what should be in an options paper and you all can read it and we had extensive discussion thereon.
Following the Generic ACL/AM Amendment, Dr. Bortone discussed the Five-Year Research Plan.  By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, approval of the revised Five-Year Research Plan with the addition of any suggestions provided to Dr. Bortone from council members.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes.

MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  Mr. Perret, do we have a Shrimp Report ready?

SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT
MR. PERRET:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  The Shrimp Management Committee met and present were the Chair, Dr. Crabtree, Mr. Gill, Mr. Pearce, and Mr. Riechers.  The agenda and minutes of the January 28, 2009, meeting in Bay St. Louis, Mississippi were approved as written.

We had a Review of the Status and Health of the Shrimp Stocks for 2008 and the Stock Assessment Report of 2008.  Dr. Jim Nance reviewed penaeid shrimp catches for the 1960 through 2008 and stated that brown and white shrimp dominated the catch, with white shrimp catches exceeding brown shrimp catches for only the second time since 1960.  

Dr. Nance also reported that pink shrimp catches were up from last year, but still below average.  He explained that offshore effort continued to drop since approximately 2002 to near historical lows.  That’s for the timeframe from the 1960s.  He stated that to date effort was approximately 84 percent below the average effort for the base years of 2001 to 2003 in the ten to thirty-fathom depth zone of Statistical Subareas 10 through 21, which is well above the red snapper criterion of 74 percent.

He reported that catch per unit of effort continued to be very high from a historical perspective, with brown shrimp slightly down, white shrimp slightly up, and pink shrimp slightly up in 2008.  
He stated that the average size was slightly down for brown and white shrimp, smaller shrimp, but still much larger than the historical average.  He also reported that for brown shrimp an increase in effort would result in an increase in yield, although this was not necessarily the case for white and pink shrimp.

With regard to the status of the stocks, Dr. Nance stated that for brown shrimp the number of parents in 2008 was slightly down, but well above the overfishing index.  White shrimp parents were up and still well above their index and royal red shrimp catches were less than half of their overfishing threshold.  
He noted that pink shrimp parent numbers were estimated at slightly below the overfishing threshold in 2007 and consequently, NMFS conducted an internal review of the stock, but did not conduct a stock assessment in 2008.  Dr. Crabtree reported that NMFS was investigating new assessment methods for penaeid shrimp stocks and that NMFS had determined that pink shrimp had not exceeded the overfishing index.  

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the SSC and Special Shrimp SSC be convened to review and comment on these new assessment methodologies.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  

MR. PERRET:  Do you need me to read it again?  The committee recommended that the SSC and Special Shrimp SSC be convened to review and comment on these new assessment methodologies.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is that a motion?

MR. PERRET:  Yes, it’s a committee motion.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  As soon as we get it up on the board -- 

MR. PERRET:  That’s the motion, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion and it’s up on the board.  Any discussion?  Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes.
MR. PERRET:  Under Other Business, Dr. Crabtree referenced a letter from Alan Risenhoover, NOAA Director of the Office of Sustainable Fisheries.  This was in response to the council’s request to reevaluate the impacts of shrimping on the blacknose shark.  He noted that the previous assessment of blacknose shark showed the need to reduce shrimp trawl bycatch by 78 percent from the 1999 through 2005 level.  He further stated that now bycatch was down 64 percent and this did not include the effects from TEDs being implemented in the nets.  With the inclusion of the TED effect, the reduction would be 82 percent.  

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the council send a letter to National Marine Fisheries Service stating that the council has met and exceeded the bycatch reduction goal for blacknose shark.  It was also noted that staff would have editorial license in drafting the letter.  So moved on behalf of the committee.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there discussion?

MR. RIECHERS:  I tried in committee and I will try again.  I’m going to offer this as a substitute motion.  I think there’s enough change that we’ll do it that way.  Basically copy down your first portion and we’ll add some verbiage to the front of it and then to the back of it as well.  It’s to send a letter to NMFS stating that preliminary analysis indicates that the council has met and exceeded the bycatch reduction goal for blacknose shark, but will have the SSC review the recent estimates of the bycatch reduction analysis and subsequently report the results of that review.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?

MR. SAPP:  Second.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion?

MR. RIECHERS:  In committee, the discussion was that this is some pretty preliminary analysis that the Center has been working on with some members of industry and I think it’s all solid analysis, but as we do with a lot of these kinds of things, we would like to send that to our SSC for some peer review and make sure that everyone is in agreement with that and certainly before we send back a letter saying we’ve met those goals, I think we would want to do that and have that peer review before we would send that back to Alan in that respect.

I understand you want the response back as quickly as possible, but we do have the SSC meeting for these other things and we can certainly add that to their agenda and probably would have that at our February meeting.
MR. PERRET:  When does preliminary data not become preliminary?  We’ve heard Dr. Crabtree talk.  He’s the one that presented the information along with Bonnie from the Center that we’ve exceeded the reduction goal by whatever it is, 6 or 8 or 10 percent.

From what I gather, the people that did this, independents working along with National Marine Fisheries Service, are pretty well convinced that this is what it is and so I think we’re ready to send a letter and we should do so.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Further discussion?

MR. RIECHERS:  The only follow-up is Bonnie did indicate, but she also indicated it was pretty preliminary and they were still doing some work on it and so I just think this is one of those instances where the additional peer review certainly doesn’t hurt our case in making that statement to those who might look at that and ask how do we go from this condition where we needed to have reductions to a condition or place where we don’t need any reductions and I think it’s just a good peer review step.

MS. MORRIS:  I support the substitute motion, but I have a sort of process question that I would like to raise and that is we normally don’t discuss and vote on motions and committee reports at the full council until we’ve had a chance for public comment and I don’t know if there’s -- There are members of the shrimp industry in the audience and they might take the opportunity at public comment to address motions that were coming out of committees before the full council deliberated on them.

I’m concerned, especially on something that we seem to not be in total agreement on and there is some opposition about which way to go, having the full council vote on committee motions before we have our public comment period.  It’s not the way we normally do it and I’m concerned it’s not a good process.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would you consider tabling the motion until after public comment?

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes.

MR. PERRET:  I second it.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The motion to table is non-debatable.  All in favor signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion is tabled.  Go ahead, Mr. Perret.
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  That concludes the report.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  We do have one more committee report that’s ready to go, Mackerel Management.  Mr. Teehan, are you ready?

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes, I’m ready, Mr. Chairman, but I would express the same concerns that Ms. Morris just expressed.  I know there are members of industry that are in the audience that want to address certain issues.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Why don’t we wait then?  It is getting close to twelve o’clock and I do have one other committee report that I can read and then we’ll have public testimony and come back to these various committee reports.  I have a SEDAR Selection Committee Report.

SEDAR SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT
I called it to order at 10:00 on October 19 after a discussion of the definition of “procedural workshop” with Dr. Ponwith and others.  The following individuals were nominated and approved by the committee to attend SEDAR-19 Black Grouper Review Workshop: Luiz Barbieri and Harry Blanchet.

The following individuals were nominated and approved by the committee to participate in the SEDAR-22 Yellowedge Grouper and Tilefish Data Workshop SSC: Richard Fulford, Harry Blanchet, Elbert Wharton, and John Mareska.

The following individuals were nominated and approved by the committee to participate in the SEDAR-22 Data Workshop AP: Martin Fisher, Bob Spaeth, Brad Kenyon, and Mike Rowell.  Libby Fetherston was nominated and selected as the NGO representative to the SEDAR AP.  First of all, I assume that what I just read would need full council approval for these nominations.  No, it won’t, because we were in full council.  That’s a done deal.
Other Business, procedural workshop nominees were approved: Joe Powers, Sean Powers, Luiz Barbieri, Harry Blanchet, and Jim Cowan.  Staff member assignments were discussed, but will not be resolved until staff has had time to review overall workloads and assignments.  The committee and council will be notified when the staff assignments are made.  That concludes my report.  Are there any comments?  If none, let’s recess until 1:30, at which time we’ll take public testimony and after that we’ll resume committee reports.
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:40 a.m., October 21, 2009.)

- - -

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION

- - -

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the Shoreline Convention Center Ballroom of the Holiday Inn Emerald Beach, Corpus Christi, Texas, Wednesday afternoon, October 21, 2009, and was called to order at 1:30 p.m. by Chairman Bob Shipp.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’re about to begin public testimony and I know many of you are familiar with the process, but for those that are not, we’re going to allow three minutes for each speaker.  
If you’re part of a group and your message is pretty much the same, we would appreciate you reaffirming that and to council members, we are certainly welcome to ask questions of the speakers, but please don’t use this as a platform to express your opinions.  Let’s keep it to direct questions, because we have a whole bunch of cards and if we get into much dialogue with the speakers, we will not finish today or at least finish late tonight.  My first speaker is Bart Niquet.  The next speaker will be John Schmidt and so, John, be ready.


PUBLIC TESTIMONY
MR. BART NIQUET:  I’m Bart Niquet and I’m the owner of a longline and a bandit fishing boat and I’ve been in business for sixty-odd years.  I want to speak about the grouper IFQ.  I’m in favor of it.  I also believe that the permitted boats should be able to use fish traps if the council decides they can.  I think the longline areas should be clear.  There’s a fine right now and we’ve got a lot of confusion around the dock.  Some people don’t even know that the season is open again.  I didn’t until I got here this morning.
Lots of the amendments that you have just passed need to be given time to work before you make any more changes in them.  You passed four this morning with no idea what the effects on the fisheries will be and that’s not very good government.

Some study should be done to see the effects of your roles and what they’ve done to either disrupt or unbalance the fish stocks in the Gulf.  We’ve got an overabundance of red snapper and everything else seems to be taking a beating from it and the boys in Destin think that the snapper are eating all of the triggerfish eggs and the folks in Galveston say there are no triggerfish and so something is going wrong.  I still don’t see any accountability in the sectors that are overfishing and this action just hurts the council’s credibility and that’s all I’ve got and thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Buster.  Has anybody got any questions?  As a reminder to speakers too, our color system up there -- You’ve got three minutes and the first two minutes the green light is on and your last minute, the yellow light is on and when the red light goes on, we need to quit.  The next speaker is John Schmidt, followed by Matt Joswig.

MR. JOHN SCHMIDT:  Good afternoon, Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council.  My name is John Schmidt and I’m involved with the Gulf Fishermen’s Association and I’m a member of the Shareholder’s Alliance.  I’ve been a fisherman and diver in the Gulf of Mexico for over twenty years.  I currently own two longline boats, a bandit boat, and a thirty-one-foot trailer boat.

I am requesting consideration of an issue with Amendment 29.  One of the outstanding provisions of our quota programs is discreet accounting and controls of the fish landed.  As a stakeholder, I want these controls to be practical and foolproof.  

My longline and bandit boats do trips of a week or more.  They return to the dock at any time of the day or night and offloading is done during daylight hours.  There is no problem with the offloading requirements.  On my small boat, we do two-day trips departing from locations from Steinhatchee to Naples.  We work two full days and return to the port at night and trailer the boat as much as 150 miles and offload the fish and deliver them to the wholesaler the next day.
The wholesaler, like somewhere near half of Gulf reef fish wholesaler, is inland with no dockside facilities.  The current offloading requirements make this nearly impossible for myself and many other small boats.  This impairs both them and their distribution network.  One solution that I support is to have a provision where trailer boats could report the head count with their VMS at the same time they do the three-hour notification.

Between that point and the dealer, they must always possess that head count.  The dealer would confirm the head count when transacting the sale.  Small boats do have a place in the program.  It’s one of the many benefits of the quota programs, is that the small fishermen can participate.  They also fill the gaps between the larger boat deliveries and they make the average freshness of the product a little bit better.

I do have another comment that I’ll reserve for a little bit later.  I want to follow somebody else, but I do want to say that -- I want to tell the council that I spend over a thousand hours a year underwater and what I want to tell you is that you’re doing a really good job and it’s a job worth doing and so I want to thank you for the job that you do and thanks for allowing for my comments.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, John.  Any questions?  The next speaker is Matt Joswig and he’ll be followed by Rory Starling.

MR. MATT JOSWIG:  My name is Matt Joswig and I’m a commercial fisherman out of Madeira Beach.  I run two bandit boats and I run one trailer boat, very much like John Schmidt.  I’m in the same scenario with my trailer boat.  I have to land between six and six once we institute the IFQ program.

I bought into the IFQ program of still being able to participate in this fishery.  If I get mandated to where I have to land between six and six, there’s a big hiccup in my program of my little boat and it’s something that needs to be addressed.  I think a head count -- We talked to the people from OLE and they liked the head count idea.

I also think with the head count idea there needs to be some type of error availability, a 5 percent error either way.  Also, if your head count doesn’t match, I think you should get substantial fines, to make sure that we are doing the proper thing.  It’s something that needs to be addressed and not just in the Gulf coast, but once you guys get into the South Atlantic with the South Atlantic fishery.  There are many, many more day trip boats that fall under the same scenario that they are going to have hard problems with that six to six landing time.

The second thing I want to talk about is fish traps.  We outlawed them in 1996 or 1997, somewhere along there.  That was before we had VMS and before we had IFQs.  Everything that I’ve collected off the fish trap data says it was a real clean fishery and it was a good fishery.  I think it’s something that needs to be looked at.  I think the environmental folks would really like it, because I don’t think a turtle can fit in a fish trap.  I don’t think we’ll have that issue.

As far as the ghost traps, which I understood was the big deal back in the day, they have called out with some new things called a galvanic timed release, which opens the trap doors on the side of the trap.  It looks like something that will be great.  Thank you guys.  You guys are doing a great job with everything.  The snapper are coming back fabulously.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Matt.  Any questions for Matt?  Okay.  Rory Starling, followed by Russell Underwood.

MR. RORY STARLING:  My name is Rory Starling and I’ve got several letters I would like submitted to the record for recreational fishermen for each council member.  What I’m here today to talk about is the recreational fishery and about the habitat and so on and the separation of the sectors.

I believe a lady named Amy Atchison submitted a thesis at Louisiana State University that talks in-depth about some interesting things about the rigs in the Gulf of Mexico and how they’ve created habitat for the snapper fishery.  These rigs are being taken down at a rate that’s listed in this thesis and I’ve put an excerpt in my documentation.
As we lose this habitat, we’re going to lose snapper populations.  Our snapper populations now -- I really could not find what date they were taken, but in 1936, the first oil platform was put in and all the way up through the 1950s was the peak of the oil platform production period, of putting them in.

These oil platforms expanded the habitat and expanded the fish populations and we need to look at that.  The eastern Gulf, such as Florida, doesn’t have platforms.  They also don’t have as much natural habitat.  According to the data collection, 75 percent of the snapper fishery is taken from Florida.  It’s actually 57 percent from Florida and 17 from Alabama and that’s 75 percent from east of the Mississippi.  The western Gulf only takes 25 percent and you have to manage them separately, because there’s a different amount of habitat.

I know you can laugh, but the thing is -- The fact is -- You can go out and look and there is a whole lot -- How many rigs are in the Gulf?  It’s listed here.  Those rigs aren’t in Florida.  We’ve created all this habitat and there’s a whole lot more fish in Texas and yet, we only take 9 percent of the snapper and 8 percent of the fish.  That has to be addressed.  That has to be addressed in the fact that you cannot manage something as a whole.  Texas waterfowl, they manage it in three separate sections and it can be done.  It’s proven in Texas that it can be done.

IFQs, yes, the recreational fishermen need an accountability measure.  IFQs create a commodity.  That’s a tradable commodity and makes the public resource a tradable commodity.  We’re managing fish for individuals to self gain instead of the fishery.  The United States Commerce, if it folds, then they’re going to include the fish in the Parks and Wildlife Division, which it should fall under.  They should be managing natural resources and not a business division of the government.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Rory, I’m going to have to ask you to wrap it up.  Your time is up.

MR. STARLING:  Okay.  I would like to submit all these to the record.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  For sure.  Any questions for Rory?  Okay.  The next speaker is Russell Underwood and he’ll be followed by Jason Delacruz.

MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Russell Underwood from Panama City, Florida.  I own six boats and I fish in the western Gulf.  I’ve been attending these meetings for about twenty-five years and I sit on a couple of the committees, the red snapper committee.  I helped develop the IFQ.
I just want to speak about how well the red snapper IFQ plan is doing.  The red snapper stock is just coming back ten-fold.  I think the council is doing a great job moving forward for the grouper IFQ.  That’s going to be a big change for the south Florida fishermen and the fishermen in the western Gulf, which I catch very few.  I feel like these grouper fishermen about four years ago, when they didn’t get much snapper and I got a few snapper and they didn’t.  I’m going to need a few more grouper to be able to fish in the western Gulf and so I’m going to have to buy some or lease some to keep on fishing.

The main thing is that IFQ, I believe, is the way to go.  I think we need to move forward on other fisheries.  I saw a sign this morning about maybe looking at the king mackerel IFQ.  I think it’s a very healthy stock, but it’s probably headed that way too on IFQ, but basically, I just want to commend the council and NMFS for stepping up to the plate.  You all are getting slapped around quite a bit.  I thought we got slapped around a few years ago when everyone was talking about the snapper IFQ, but it’s the way to go.  It’s the way to save this fishery and save our livelihood and I thank you for that.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Russell.  Any questions for Russell?  Jason Delacruz, followed by Joshua Phillips.

MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  My name is Jason Delacruz and I’ve been commercial fishing in the Gulf of Mexico now for five years and I did buy into the Amendment 29 with the hopes that it really was the future and that I could stay in this fishery and I really feel that way.  I feel like it’s the right thing to do.  Kind of like the other fellows have said though, it seems like the window for certain people is getting smaller and smaller for them to be able to participate.

I do have two bandit boats and I have a trailer boat.  Actually, I have a couple of trailer boats that I intended to use more in this fishery for that stuff and it seems that it’s getting harder and harder for me to be able to use them, just because of small things.

The trailer issue, it’s not the end of the world and it could be worked on, but it’s a smaller and smaller box that we didn’t really know about when this whole program was put together.  You keep putting us in smaller and smaller and I would hope that we could work on this in a way that we could come up with a solution and I’ve spoke extensively with Tracy and I’ve sent an email to most everyone on this council with a couple of different ideas.

One of the thoughts was that whole head count scenario and the head count going on the notification and then again at the dealer would be an excellent enforcement tool, from what I’ve been told.  That might be a good remedy and then also there might be an excellent data collection necessity there.  It would be great to have the head count with the weight as well.

I really hope as a group that we can just sit back and look at this and before we squeeze it down and make it smaller -- What I’m really worried about is these offsite dealers that really do have -- They pay a different price.  They pay more and that’s one of the reasons I trailer boats.  I like to do that, so I can go to them.  I think the dealers on the water have a place, but I think those guys have a place too and I like keeping the price up.

One of the things that I sent out when I sent the email to everybody, I sent a little price comparison on the difference between what fish goes for in both places and it can be as much as 30 percent in some scenarios.  I would just hope that the council can work together and talk with the guys that are in there and not just exclude them.

I know it’s not going to be the Gulf Council scenario if we get an IFQ in the snapper grouper complex on the other coast, but it’s going to be the same problem over there and I think it will be far worse, because like everybody says, there’s a lot of trailer boats over there.  That’s all I have.

MR. TEEHAN:  Jason, thanks for coming over.  Two real quick questions.  The trailer boat issue, you’re the third person that’s mentioned it right now.  The first question is how far offshore do you go?  Are you staying in state waters with these smaller vessels?  The second question is you’re pretty much tied to whatever dealer where you live and you want to go back and sell those fish to that particular dealer?

MR. DELACRUZ:  The first question, I go far offshore.  It’s not uncommon for me to be ninety or a hundred miles offshore and do a two or three-day trip or even a single-day trip, depending on what the weather lets me do.

As far as that dealer, I actually will deal with two or three different dealers, but they’re all inshore dealers.  I’m in St. Pete/Clearwater area and so I have Sandy Seafood, Pirate Seafood, a handful of these guys, and depending on what one of them needs, I can get more money at one place or another.  I just have always kind of felt like that was a good way to work it.  It was a good fallback in the business plan to do whatever I kind of needed to do.  I think those guys really do have a place.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jason.  The next speaker is Joshua Phillips and he’ll be followed by Matt Schenck.

MR. JOSHUA PHILLIPS:  First of all, I would like to thank you all for letting me speak.  My name is Joshua Phillips and I’m from Freeport, Texas, and this year, I began my own charter business.  I believe the IFQ program that you all have done with red snapper has tremendously helped the fishery.  We’re seeing more fish now than I can ever remember in my lifetime.

I am here to speak about separation in the charter sector.  I believe that an accountability measure does need to be taken for us.  I think you all need to see what we do take and I believe that some of the numbers that are out there just are way, way incorrect.  The mortality rate on some of these fish is kind of an issue.  I believe that maybe that should be looked at.  Also, everything is going well with the fishery.  You all have done great with that and I really thank you all for the time to speak and that’s all I’ve got really.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Josh.  Anybody --

MR. PEARCE:  Real quick.  You said you’re in favor of sector separation.  I heard that.  Are you also in favor of electronic logbooks for data collection?

MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes, sir.  I believe that any kind of information that will help you all gather more accurate numbers and data, I think that it will help out the whole industry overall.

MR. GREENE:  One question for you.  Thanks for coming.  I appreciate your attendance.  Would you say the majority of your business -- You say you just started a charter business and does that happen in state waters or federal waters?

MR. PHILLIPS:  All mine is all federal waters.  I am an inspected passenger vessel.  I do private charters for fifteen people and all my fishing is done outside of nine miles.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Captain Matt Schenck, followed by Scott Hickman.

MR. MATT SCHENCK:  My name is Captain Matt Schenck.  I am the owner/operator of Texas Offshore Adventures out of Freeport, Texas and I am here to basically support the sector separation as well.  We do believe that it will give us a lot better data, which you guys can use to help manage the fisheries better.

I don’t have a whole lot more to say about it, unless you all have questions or anything.  There will be a few other people coming up that will have a little bit better way to explain things, but I just wanted to let you all know that I am in 100 percent favor of sector separation.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Matt.

MR. PEARCE:  One question.  You’re in favor of sector separation and you said that.  Are you also in favor of electronic logbooks for data collection?

MR. SCHENCK:  Absolutely.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Scott Hickman, followed by Michael Jennings.

MR. SCOTT HICKMAN:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen, and welcome to Texas, by the way.  If you are not from the great state of Texas, we welcome you and appreciate you taking the time to see us and hear us out.  My name is Captain Scott Hickman and I own Circle H Charters Incorporated from Galveston, Texas.  I’ve been in the fishery a little over twenty years.

I also support the sector separation in our industry and we do need real accountability measures for our science to work, for the scientists to have real, real numbers and to be able to give us a real plan for long term success in this fishery.  I also am in support of electronic logbooks.  Anything like that that would work, all the guys I’ve talked to, the full-time guys, are very much in support of that.  That’s pretty much it.  I appreciate you all’s time and effort and all the good work you’ve done to keep this fishery viable and healthy.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Scott.  Any questions?

MR. GREENE:  Again, I guess I’m kind of like Harlon and I’ve got a question I want to ask, but can you tell me what percentage of your business happens in state waters compared to federal waters?

MR. HICKMAN:  As far as reef fish?

MR. GREENE:  Yes, sir, for reef fish.

MR. HICKMAN:  Zero, especially now with 30B, zero.

MR. GREENE:  Zero inside of state waters?

MR. HICKMAN:  Zero.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anybody else?  Okay.  Michael Jennings, followed by Gary Jarvis.

MR. MICHAEL JENNINGS:  Good afternoon and I appreciate you all for having me.  Thanks for letting me be here.  I’m Captain Michael Jennings and I own Cowboy Charters and Rigrunner Sportfishing out of Freeport, Texas.  I currently have two permitted vessels fishing in the EEZ and one full-time employed captain.

I wanted to speak to you all today myself about sector separation and I would just like to say that I feel that the implementation of sector separation and mandatory electronic logbooks, along with whatever an acceptable validation system fits that industry, is the direction that we need to go.

It’s going to give us the ability to give you, the council, a management tool to help us manage our fishery and help us better give you that management tool and that ability to manage us in the fishery.  The current AM in the recreational fishery has failed to stop overfishing for the last ten or twelve years.  I guess, as of yesterday, that would be eleven of thirteen.

That status quo is leading us down a road to a shorter and shorter season.  I’ve always been told that the council process takes time and we understand that.  We know what time is about.  I started my road to this path in my career when I was fourteen years and I know about taking the time to get where you want to go takes.

The longer we drag this out, the longer it’s going to be before we get anything accomplished.  It may take us two or three or four years to see any kind of result from these different aspects of this sector separation and electronic logbooks and I know I’m repeating myself, but it would be a shame to be up here three or four or five years from now just looking at missed opportunities and having this same discussion.  Thank you, all.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Michael.

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for coming.  You said you’re from Texas and you’re in favor of sector separation and electronic logbooks?

MR. JENNINGS:  Yes, sir, with the validation.

MR. HENDRIX:  Thanks for being here today, Mike.  Mike, what is your busy time of year for fishing?

MR. JENNINGS:  My busy time of year, Joe, is -- I did a busy spurt right around spring break and that’s kind of the tourism rush and then we see kind of a lull in April and then June is when it starts up.  Our busy time of the year, when we need to fish, is when school is out.  That’s when the people are taking vacations and that’s when the families are on the beach and they’re seeing the waves in the water and wanting to go fishing.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Gary Jarvis, followed by Bob Spaeth.

MR. GARY JARVIS:  Most of you know who I am, but for the public record, I’m Captain Gary Jarvis, owner/operator of the Charterboat Back Down 2.  I’m a spokesperson for the SOS management plan and I just want, Mr. Chairman, you to know that I handed staff a letter from Captain Mike Eller, who is Co-President of the Destin Charterboat Association, which represents over sixty businesses, a letter supporting utilizing sector separation as the new accountability measure for the charter for-hire industry.
We’re giving you an accountability option that no other sector has come up with.  It has an accountability measure that affects the charter for-hire business, but more importantly, it’s a recreational fisherman accountability measure.  It stops overfishing, which is what the RMSA mandates, and that’s also your charge as the council.

It prevents payback penalties under the new RMSA mandate and it stops the scorched-earth scenario of a total closure of any of the four reef species that are designated overfished at this time.  We got a little taste of that I think it was Monday on the announcement of the closure of amberjacks.

Under reduced TACs, the access to recreational fishermen is small enough.  Payback penalties cannot be tolerated by any business in the long term.  Sector separation, a separate data collection system, a separate accountability level, a separate accountability measure, with accountable fishing practices, will ensure the American public permanent access to the Gulf of Mexico reef complex.

Now that sector separation has been discussed in the Generic ACL/AM Amendment, it was brought up as one of the items for the LAPP panel, and it is now addressed in Amendment 32, we’re pleased that you seem to be talking about it, but fourteen months ago, the motion was made for the council to analyze this issue, but nothing has been done.

I’m a fisherman and not a meeting guy and so fourteen months is a long time for me to come to meetings.  It would be great if the council would clarify what their intent for these discussions are going to be.  I would like to recommend to the council that you address sector separation as the most favorable accountability measure for our charter for-hire sector.

We want you, in the interest of the monumental task that that’s going to be, that you start with the established species that already have a commercial and a recreational ACL or TAC.  That’s all I have to say and thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, Gary.  Questions?

MR. SAPP:  Gary, all the rest of the charterboat guys so far have had softballs and I saved this hardball for you, because I know you’re the one to answer it.  Obviously if we’re going to talk about the sector separation, we’re going to have to deal with allocation between the for-hire and the not for-hire.  Just to use red snapper as an example, I know that you think that based on the historical catch records that maybe a 50/50 split would be appropriate.

If the council decided to use some other method of allocation and we came up with something that was less favorable, in your opinion, like an 80 percent to the not for-hire and a 20 percent to the for-hire, would you still, in a scenario like that, support sector separation?  That’s the first question.

MR. JARVIS:  Faced with the new accountability measures that have been in place that have failed this fishery for all these years and what we’re facing is that scorched-earth policy of a total closure, percentages are not going to be as much an issue when zero is the percentage that we’re working from and that’s what a closed fishery is going to be.  Whether you give 50 percent or 80 percent or 20 percent, if it’s zero, it’s not even a discussion.
Everything that this council will be charged with, that will be a hotly debated dispute and I have full confidence in your capabilities as a council that you will use the best available data that you have to make a fair and equitable association of how that split should be.

I want to remind everyone that even though there’s only 1,190 permit holders that are in the charter for-hire industry that we carry over a million recreational anglers every single year and so you’re not giving Gary Jarvis sector separation.  

You’re giving a sector of the recreational fishery sector separation and that window is real small right now and what we’re trying to do with sector separation and our own accountability measure is prevent that window from being totally closed on that segment of the fishery and we can do that through accountability and to stop overfishing in our sector.  

Like I said, the MSRA mandate is to stop overfishing by 2010 and I have just handed this council the tool to accomplish that and our industry, even though we’re profit for-hire and we need to stay in business, our industry is willing to keep that window of access open to recreational fishermen.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Hi, Gary, and thank you for coming.  Could you go into somewhat of a detail for this council about the three-tiered data and as far as how you sort of groundtruth that options that have been discussed with the industry?
MR. JARVIS:  Yes, ma’am.  All of you are aware that one of the key components to a data collection system, as we presented it to the council, was VMS as one of the validation tools.  That is the highest standard that’s presently used right now by the commercial fishing industry and so instead of trying to build a better mousetrap, we just copied what they’re doing, thinking apparently that’s what the council wanted and enforcement wanted for that particular sector and that’s what we figured would probably -- We set the bar high.

As we’ve been involved with MRIP and to the MRIP workshops, we’ve also been abundantly clear that there’s a variety of technology, web-based reporting and text messaging and you have iPhone applications and VMS.

In our discussions with MRIP and making that realization that we have such a variety of boats, full-time and part-time and big boats and little boats, we’ve come to the conclusion that we’ll let MRIP determine the data needs and we’ll let the industry and the council determine what’s acceptable to collect that data and then we can leave that up to the individual charter fishermen on the type of equipment that they want to use that with and part of that is a validation issue.

In the interest of making sure that the political hot potato of data reporting is satisfactory to our industry, we made a proposal to Beverly Sauls, who is chairing that MRIP charter for-hire workgroup, and said that maybe we can do a tiered validation and that tiered validation is if you do a web-based reporting at home after the trip is over, you’re going to be subject to a more increased dockside intercept and probably a mandatory involvement in a randomly-selected observation program.

If you go with an iPhone application or text messaging, which means you could report at sea, but maybe not give law enforcement that timeline they need to do a random LE on you, you will have maybe not as vigorous a dockside evaluation, but you’re going to get -- Not as much, but a pretty vigorous schedule, where they’re going to come and Texas Parks and Wildlife or the state agency will stop by or your federal agents and, of course, they’re overworked.

Then the final tier of that three-tiered validation system is the VMS is a validation tool.  That’s why it’s used in the commercial fishery and what that tool does is because of those validation capabilities, they could have the least amount of dockside intercepts, because you could always go behind the fact and match tracking data off of VMS versus your logbook reporting.

They’re real receptive to that and the motivation behind that is guys in my industry, it’s the last of the wild, wild west and here we are in Texas.  Most of the guys in our industry do not like a lot of government intervention in their daily lives and what tiered validation will do is allow each individual charter operator to determine how much he wants to be bothered on a daily or weekly or monthly basis by government entities.
If the VMS is going to provide the least amount, I feel strongly that, regardless of their vessel size, they’re going to probably want to go with VMS, just to keep the United States government out of their hair on a daily basis.

MR. PERRET:  Thank you for being here and I’m with you.  I want less government.  In fact, if you live on a private canal or private road, you’re in bigger trouble, it looks like.  We have been approached, we being this council, with a different concept for who would get the fish or who would be able to fish and let me just ask you your opinion on this.

If we put shares of a fishery up for sale and they went to the highest bidder -- You bid and you get them and you can do whatever you want with them, give them to your neighbor or trade them or sell them or whatever, what do you think of that aspect of managing fish?  Would you be for or against that?

MR. JARVIS:  I would not like to take a position on that until I saw the limitations put on that sale.  I’m a business man and so I --

MR. PERRET:  You must be working for the government now.

MR. JARVIS:  No, what I want to say is I’m for capitalization and I think that would be a good idea, just off the cuff, but what you have to be cautious of is we’re talking about a recreational fishery and so as long as that buying or selling or leasing or bidding or whatever would ensure that it would go to recreational fishing interests, whether it be a private boat or a charter for-hire boat, I’m fine with it, because I have a profit motivation to attain those shares and so I’m probably going to try and outbid some folks.

What we wouldn’t want to see in a situation like that is some entity coming in there and buying them up and denying access to the reef fish complex and that kind of gets lost when you talk about IFQs and shares and all that kind of stuff.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, Gary.

MR. PEARCE:  Just a follow-up to Corky’s question.  Do the fish that your recreational fishermen catch, is that their fish or your fish?

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s their fish.  I’m not allowed to --

MR. PEARCE:  I understand that and so do you think -- A follow up to Corky’s question is do you have the right to sell his fish, like Corky suggested?  I don’t think you do.

MR. JARVIS:  Good point.  That’s why I said I had to answer off the cuff, because that’s part of that discussion.  You’ve got to be careful.  If you talk about open sale of lease and shares in the recreational fishery, I see that as a monumental can of worms.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bob Spaeth, followed by Jim Clements.

MR. BOB SPAETH:  That’s a hard one to follow.  Thank you, council members.  I would like to ask this council to reconsider to looking at fish traps on a very limited basis.  When it was first brought up to me, my first reply was, are you nuts, after the contentious issues we had back when the fish trapping was started.

The dynamics of the fishery has changed over the last ten or fifteen years.  We have VMS and we have habitats of particular concern that were part of the problem back there.  The biggest problem was the “I hate traps and I hate longlining” and there wasn’t a lot of science to do away with traps back then.  There were some council members that were here and a deal was cut in the back room and it was either we’re going to throw you out or give you a ten-year phase-out and the guys -- Half of them voted for it and half of them didn’t.

The reason that I’m asking you to bring it back is that traps catch red grouper and they don’t catch gag grouper and we have a gag grouper problem and in the longlining -- I’m talking about the longline and then I’ll get to that, but we don’t catch red grouper and traps don’t catch turtles.  They don’t have the potential of drowning such as a longline would and we just went through the 750 hook rule.

There’s also new information about less stress in traps.  We have Karen Burns over here that did a lot of study with air embolisms and I’ll let them go on with that.  We have VMS, the tool to keep us out of the habitats of particular concern.  There was a study I participated in and I think it was 1993 or 1994 that amazingly showed that the fish trap was the cleanest fishery out of the three, longline being number two and vertical line being number three.  There’s some reasons for that, but it doesn’t mean they’re bad.

Then we talk about traps.  If my plan were to go, we’re talking about sixty-one longliners and give them a longline/trap endorsement and having the traps with a hundred trap limit.  It would only bring it, if every one of them converted, to 6,100.  All of them aren’t going to convert, believe me.

One stone crabber down in Key West has 10,000 traps and there must be hundreds of thousands of traps out there and we can design them -- Somebody brought up about the panels that come out.  I think we can design a trap that will work and keep us from catching turtles.

I am very worried that the biological opinion, if it’s not on target and what we see from industry is so many turtles out there, that we’re going to have more and more interactions and we want to be proactive and try to stay away from that and so we request that the council and I’ve asked the NGOs to look into helping us determine whether we could bring this back on a limited basis.  Thank you.

DR. CRABTREE:  Bob, would you be willing to consider a program where you had to turn in your longline endorsement in order to get a fish trap endorsement, meaning you would get out of longlining, but you can then fish some number of fish traps?
MR. SPAETH:  I think it would be open for discussion.  I would have to talk with the guys, but I think that’s a reasonable thing.  We could do both and let them decide.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anyone else?  Thanks, Bob.  The next speaker is Jim Clements, followed by Dennis O’Hern.

MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and I’m from Carrabelle, Florida.  Ladies and gentlemen, on January 1, 2010, two of the greatest achievements of this council will be implemented, the seasonal area closure of the southern half of the forty break to protect male and female groupers that are trying to spawn and the Gulf-wide grouper/tilefish IFQ.  You are to be commended. 
The red snapper IFQ program has brought back an abundance of red snapper.  The grouper/tilefish IFQ program is now poised to do the same for grouper and tilefish and yet, there are those who want to tear down the IFQ program and have filed suit to do so.  I will quote and provide you with a copy of a CCA article advocating IFQs back in 2006: “A commercial fishery managed by IFQs will, after a five-year waiting period, be allowed to sell their shares of the red snapper TAC to anyone.  The most realistic method to shift allocation to the recreational side in the fishery is for commercial shares to be purchased and shifted.  This is a long-term plan, but a reliable one, that has real promise for increasing the TAC for recreational anglers.”

In the CCA bought-and-paid-for Brad Gentner’s allocation report, he unsuccessfully tried to convince this council that a 100 percent reallocation of grouper to the recreational sector was more beneficial to the economy.  In his paper “Is there a better way”, Dr. Russell Nelson advocates trading some form of recreational catch shares for IFQs.

Now, the CCA is suing against IFQs.  The CCA lawsuit deserves no mention.  The only reason I do is to bring to the Ad Hoc Allocation Committee’s attention how low these people will go.  The CCA is grasping for straws and if they succeed, they’ll pull the whole fishery down with them.  The recreational sector has repeatedly been unaccountable for the grouper they have been allocated, but the CCA wants more. 

Instead of fighting for who gets what, we should all be concerned about the resource.  If we don’t protect the fish, we don’t have anything.  Doesn’t it strike you funny that the commercial and for-hire sectors are not pushing for more grouper allocation and are leading by example and are accountable for what they have?

Under your responsible management with strict accountability measures for all sectors, we can bring back an abundance of grouper, just as we have red snapper.  I support the new annual catch limits and accountability measures.  We should all be accountable for our quota.  My only concern is the accuracy of the scientists when they set the acceptable biological catch and how conservative the managers are when they set the annual catch limits.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Are you about to wrap it up?

MR. CLEMENTS:  Yes, sir.  Please stand fast on the IFQ program and the present grouper and red snapper allocation.  Responsible fishermen will appreciate it and those fish out there certainly will.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jim.  Any questions for Jim?  Okay.  Dennis O’Hern, followed by Pam Anderson.

MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Good afternoon, council.  I’m Dennis O’Hern, Chairman of the Fishing Rights Alliance and Reef Fish Advisory Panel member, as you all know, and AAUS-certified diver.  I’m involved in research projects.  My group and my people -- I believe most recreational anglers want to be part of the solution and not part of the problem.

The big part of the problem is for ten years we’ve dealt with this MRFSS debacle and it hasn’t been improved and five years ago, and you can check the record, I begged you guys to form an AP on data collection so we could kind of help guide the MRFSS people along.  We haven’t done that and I see it’s being formed now.  I’m not optimistic, by the way.  

We’ve asked for accountability.  I’ve supported the universal fishing registration, the angler registration.  Everybody who recreationally fishes should have to buy a license, everybody.  It’s a good way to count.  It’s also a good way to generate a little bit of management revenue.
The sector separation thing that keeps coming up, I think when all the recreational anglers finally stand up and speak that you’re going to have to listen to them.  A recreational angler is a recreational angler.  I’m one.  I’m not a charter captain.  I don’t have a commercial permit.  I don’t commercial fish.  I spend my money to go fishing and I’m trying to think of how you’re going to separate that out.
The only real separation is the access method and whether I choose to pay a professional to take me fishing and odds are, according to statistics, I’ll catch four times the fish if I hire somebody than if I go out myself.  I understand that.  I’ve been on two paid rides in my whole life for fishing and they were enjoyable.  It was nice to have somebody else drive and clean the boat.

Red snapper, my board has asked me to commend the Gulf Council and congratulate you on your management of red snapper to this point, because the red snapper population seems to be exploding and the snapper seem to be expanding.  Someday I hope that gets picked up in the stock assessments.  It seems like it was kind of ignored in the last one.  I sat through it.

We’re back to this same problem, the fatally flawed data that we have to deal with.  It’s still being used and now it’s being used -- Roy was forced to use it to close a fishery and that’s been stated from the beginning, that it’s not an in-season quota monitoring tool.  Short any other information, Dr. Crabtree was compelled to close the fishery.

Ten years ago, we should have been working on this, everybody, right on up to Silver Spring.  They haven’t and I’m a little concerned about that and I don’t think the solution is let’s just trash that whole idea and start with something new, because, quite honestly, what I’m hearing about this something new is it’s not going to really solve any problems for us at all.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dennis.  Any questions?  Pam Anderson, followed by Bill Tucker.

MS. PAM ANDERSON:  Chairman Shipp and members of the council, I’m Pam Anderson with Captain Anderson Marina and 1st Vice President of the Panama City Boatmen Association.  I also am on the Governmental Affairs Committee for the Panama City Beach Chamber of Commerce and that of the Bay County Chamber of Commerce.
It is important for you to know of the lost jobs and the many businesses that are about to be closed due to the actions on the red snapper fishery.  Regulatory actions and the decreased seasons below six months also decreased tourism and the means to make a living in the recreational fishing industry.  Stakeholders are not just the anglers.  They are the marinas, tackle shops, bait and ice houses, suppliers of fuels, hotels, restaurants, boat dealers, other attractions, and the list goes on.

In the red snapper fishery in northwest Florida, where, in contradiction to MRFSS data, red snapper are plentiful, more so in all of recorded history, according to some researchers and life-long residents.  With a reduced season, it cost my husband’s headboat, just one boat in the fishery, $150,000 this year in lost revenue for the time that the snapper season was closed.

The research showed 263 permit holders were actually targeting red snapper in 2009 in the Gulf.  Multiply 263 with what my husband lost and the impact from those businesses alone is in the millions of dollars in economic impact, not including the other businesses that the industry supports.

At a time when Congress is trying their best to find ways to create jobs, this agency is still putting people out of business.  In our opinion, it is not better for the nation for small, legitimate, law-abiding business operators to be shut down.  This is still the land of opportunity and we have a God-given right that is written into our Constitution to pursue our dreams in life.  We are not required by our government to make a certain salary or catch a certain number of fish in order to live and work here.

In addressing some of the other issues of the day, expediting the logbook program is very important and we want to thank the Data Collection Committee for their commitment to fast track that program.  I hope that this continues in order to give the managers more accurate data in the near future.

In developing a Reef Fish LAPP AP, we request that stakeholders with different viewpoints in each subgroup be appointed.  If not, I’m sure there is going to be controversy.  There should be stakeholders from the GOMARS as well as SOS and other groups involved in that AP.  You will never get a clear picture of what people represented in each subgroup want without fair and equitable appointments.  

There is a response also from Bob Zales, President of PCBA, to the red snapper data recorded yesterday: “Just look at these figures.  These are from MRFSS, which is clearly suspect.  If you take them for what they are, you see a fishery clearly growing, regardless of the alleged overruns.  What you also see is a fishery that has been successfully managed way prior to the severe restrictions placed on it since 2007.  The management of the recreational red snapper fishery, starting in 2000, with a six-month season and four-fish bag limit, clearly contributed to the state of the fishery today.”

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Pam, can you finish up?

MS. ANDERSON:  I will.  I just have a couple more lines here from Bob: “Logic must dictate that if the fishery has been undergoing overfishing over the last ten years, but yet that the fishery is steadily growing in abundance and in size, why does the fishery need such severe constraints that cripple the users, the fishing communities, and the support businesses and impact other species?”

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for coming, Pam.  Are you in favor of sector separation?

MS. ANDERSON:  No, we are not.

MR. PEARCE:  Are you in favor of electronic logbooks?

MS. ANDERSON:  Yes, but not with the requirement of VMS, because it is an extra burden that shouldn’t be necessary.

MR. PEARCE:  Electronic logbooks don’t necessarily have to be VMS.  It’s a method of reporting.  Are you in favor of an electronic reporting system?

MS. ANDERSON:  An electronic reporting system, yes, but not a VMS.

DR. CRABTREE:  Pam, thank you for being with us.  Why do you all oppose sector separation?

MS. ANDERSON:  We oppose it because there are a lot of unanswered questions about sector separation.  We don’t know how we are going to be treated as a for-hire industry once that separation is made.  We do not know how much of the quota on our side of the fishery will be allocated to the for-hire fishery.  There are a lot of unanswered questions.

If you take 263 boat operators out of the entire Gulf that are fishing for red snapper and you just look at that number and compare that to the millions of individuals who are going out, the private anglers, then it appears that they should have a lot more of the TAC on our side, but yet that’s not the way that I would think it would be fair.  We need to look at that information before -- We need to know what we’re agreeing to before we make that agreement.

DR. CRABTREE:  If we could work through the issue of how you would be treated as a sector and how we would allocate that, then you might change your views?

MS. ANDERSON:  We would certainly consider it, yes, but there are just too many unanswered questions right now.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Pam.  Bill Tucker, followed by Jerry Anderson.

MR. BILL TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker and I’m a commercial grouper fisherman out of Clearwater, Florida and I have a couple of comments.  On red snapper, it’s kind of interesting that there’s no payback for recreational overruns in red snapper.  We all took a huge cut in the red snapper quota, both the recreational and commercial sector, and as a commercial fisherman, I’ve done my part in keeping within that quota.
There does come responsibility on an individual basis for our resources and it galls me when you have a sector that’s fishing on the same public trust resource that seems to blatantly overrun their allocation of two-and-a-half million pounds by a million-and-a-half pounds last year and I’ve heard numbers perhaps as high as two-and-a-half million pounds this year, when the numbers come in.  For sure, what I’ve seen is a 1.18 million pound overrun this year so far with the data that’s been.

There is definitely a problem going on and when you have a major component of the recreational fishery willingly proposing alternatives to become accountable in this sector separation, it’s hard not to listen to them and say, hey, if we can get a big piece of this under control, we may be halfway there.

Because of these huge overruns, it’s hard not to be a proponent of sector separation.  It’s a problem we need to get under control and these guys seem to have an idea of getting there and are willing to shoulder that burden and so I think it’s a credible alternative and it should be looked into very seriously.

Similarly, gag grouper is allocated about 61 percent to the recreational sector and we’ve got huge problems in gag grouper and it looks like we’re going to have something along the lines of an 80 percent reduction in the TAC for gag grouper.  Those numbers seem to be pretty sure.  I know we’re waiting for data to come in for 2009 to get a final number on that, but these are going to be some pretty big cuts.

It’s 2009 now and it looks like these cuts are not going to be taking place until 2011, which leaves us all of 2010 to be operating off of last year’s TAC.  We know it’s going to be reduced and it seems to me that we should be looking at ways to -- Let’s pay some of this down now and so how do we do it?  I think that’s the question.

One thing is I tend to think that the accountability measures for the commercial side in an IFQ are very good.  I think something like red grouper, I like we can allocate based on a number that’s very close to the ABC on red grouper.  On gag grouper, I think we may be looking at a target that’s more conservative.

Similarly, on the recreational side, I think these targets, when you look at the huge numbers of discards and dead discards in the recreational sector, I think these targets ought to be very conservative.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Can you wrap it up, Bill?

MR. TUCKER:  The other thing that I would say is I support you all moving forward on a mackerel LAPP program and perhaps set up an AP for that.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?

MS. MORRIS:  You were probably here in the Reef Fish Committee where we had a little bit of discussion about whether we should take a step in the direction of reducing the gag harvest in 2010 instead of waiting for everything until 2011 and you just touched on that in your comments.  Could you elaborate a little bit more on any ideas you have about how to do that?

MR. TUCKER:  Perhaps when you’re allocating the IFQ, the amount of pounds that you allocate for the IFQ, instead of using an ABC for 2010, maybe you look towards an annual catch target that’s more conservative and allocate some number slightly less or a more conservative number.

People say here’s my portfolio and I thought I had a lot more gag, but now I don’t have a lot more gag and so based upon the gag grouper allocation that I have, it’s obvious to me that I should be targeting red grouper.  You’ve set up an incentive for people to keep off of the gag grouper and the incentive also adds a little bit of fudge room for dead discards.  

That way, you can get away from closing areas, just blanket closing areas, because the IFQ is designed to keep you -- The IFQ has incentives designed into it for behavior modification.  We don’t need a bunch of extra rules and laws and regulations.  I think we can do it within the IFQ program if we’re smart about it.

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess the problem we’re struggling with, Bill, is I don’t think we have time to change the gag TAC before the quota allocations are made and then once they’re allocated out to the fishery, people are starting to fish them and all that.

We could come in in 2010 and just close gag down for some period of time to everyone.  There was talk about reducing the bag limit on the recreational side and I guess we could come in on the commercial side and put a rule in place that says you’ve got to use two pounds of gag allocation for every one pound you land, which would effectively cut down the amount of gag allocation.  

Would any of those kinds of things, you think, be -- The trouble is we’re going to get to January and the quotas aren’t going to be changed by then, unless the council takes an action at this meeting and we’re able to get things done miraculously fast.  Somehow, we would have to come in after January, sometime during the year, and do something to reduce the amount of gag.  Those are the only kinds of things I can come up with.

My worry is if you just have a gag closure, you’re going to have a lot of discards and I don’t have a problem with reducing the recreational bag limit.  We could do that, but we could come in with some fractional kind of thing on the gag allocation that would require you to use more allocation to land the gag, which would effectively reduce how many pounds of gag you can bring in, or something like that.

MR. TUCKER:  I guess I don’t understand all the rules that you have to follow and I’m glad that you do.  It seems to me that if you were going to have -- If you start out with a million pounds and were afraid that that’s too high a number, instead of issuing commercial allocations based on a million pounds, why don’t we issue them based on 750,000 pounds?

DR. CRABTREE:  Because we would have to reduce the quota to do that and that means you have to go through all the rulemaking procedures and those take time and that’s the problem.  We’ve got to start issuing the quota in December and we’re already in late October and I don’t think that’s timely enough for us to get a rule and get it changed.

MR. TUCKER:  I understand what you’re saying.  I’m just trying to speak as someone who is looking after the resource and perhaps it’s idealistic.  It wouldn’t be the first time that’s happened.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Help me with this, Mr. Tucker.  When the red snapper IFQ coupons or quota shares were released, I do remember at one time there was some discussion, because the National Marine Fisheries wasn’t quite sure how much the TAC was going to -- How much they could actually say that you could land and still help recover the fishery.

When they issued your coupons, did you ever have anyone either talk to you at a council meeting or either when they issued you your shares say, okay, we’re going to release 50 percent of what we say that your share is and we’re not going to release the other 50 percent until we actually know what that figure is?  I know something was done, but I can’t remember what was done.

MR. TUCKER:  Kay, I’m in the same boat you are.  It seems that sounds very familiar, but I don’t have the details on that either.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bill.  Jerry Anderson, followed by Donnie Waters.

MR. JERRY ANDERSON:  Good afternoon.  I’m Jerry Anderson from Panama City, Florida.  I’m a member of the Panama City Boatmen’s Association and Secretary of the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Alliance.  I’ve played in two eighty-five-foot party boats for the last thirteen years.  I’ve played in a sixty-five-foot commercial vessel for the past twenty-eight years in the Gulf of Mexico, reef fish and pelagics.

We need accountability and to achieve that, we need our own ACLs in the for-hire sector.  We need sector separation, electronic logbooks or other on-time data reporting systems.  This will be the best way to accomplish our goal.  -- spoke yesterday about a lot of recreational opposition to these goals.  There’s going to be a lot of opposition, plainly because many people do not want to be accountable.  They’re not used to it and they can’t stand it, but this is not going to be a popularity contest.  It’s the best way to achieve our congressional mandates.
Another thing is if we have limited fishing days next year, there’s going to be a tremendous amount of wasted fish offshore.  When all the boats go fishing in the northern Gulf, the discard mortality of red snapper will be significant.  Now, if we continue to believe in the antiquated stock assessment models, this waste of red snapper or this resource is going to be on you.  It’s not going to be on us.

I know you’ve got a very difficult job in deciding what’s best for the resource and the user groups.  I feel the council has made tremendous progress in the past few years to become more proactive and less reactive and I urge you to continue this progress by voting yes on these new accountability measures.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Donnie Waters, followed by Ben Fairey.

MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good afternoon.  Thank you for the chance here to speak here this afternoon.  I’m President of the Shareholder’s Alliance and owner/operator of the Fishing Vessel Hustler.  In the transition from the derby management to IFQs in the grouper fishery, it’s a political process and the Shareholder Alliance is an organization that has worked within this process from top to bottom with local communities, fisheries, Gulf Council, and Congress.  We hope to see this grouper fishery become as successful as what we have done in the snapper fishery in the ITQs.

I know this is a sudden and tremendous growing pain of a hundred-year-old fishery.  I hope the fishermen soon fall in and realize what they have got and use it to their benefits to the best of their capabilities.  We congratulate the council on moving forward and getting these things in position.

Our next thing is setting TAC in the snapper.  We’re going to work with the scientific process.  We understand and respect the differences, as mentioned yesterday in the round table.  The Alliance will continue to contribute honesty back on logbooks and other mandatory reports and engage in science, such as cooperative research grants, and begin our own independent fishery data collection study based on research recommendations of the Science Center staff who participated in the SEDAR process.

Our position is simple.  Good science and sustainable catch limits and make it happen.  We’re confident that the TAC will continue to increase if the political and the science process continually move forward.  This means sector separation and the development of the SOS plan in the implementation of sector ACLs and AMs.

As the TAC increases for each reef fish species under an ITQ system, the increases should be based upon conservation performance of each sector.  Otherwise, this could potentially lead to our current situation of one sector continually overfishing and the commercial fishermen not seeing the rewards for their conservation-minded efforts.  We appreciate your work and we want you to continue and thank you for letting me speak this afternoon.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Donnie.  Any questions for Donnie?  Ben Fairey, followed by Russell Nelson.

MR. BEN FAIREY:  My name is Captain Ben Fairey and I run the Charterboat Necessity out of Orange Beach, Alabama.  It’s a certified boat and it carries thirty-five passengers.  I’m also the President of the Orange Beach Fishing Association and a new member of the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance.  I’ve been doing this for thirty-seven years.
There’s been a lot said about sector separation and so I’m just going to cut to the chase.  I support it.  I think it will give the council some accountability measures.  We would like for that discussion to move forward.  It’s been kind of sitting around for a little bit and it’s time to move on.

The other thing that I would talk about is -- This is kind of to Dr. Crabtree.  We’re in favor of having the amberjack penalty paid for early in the season, so that we can catch amberjack during our tourist season or our fishing season.  We’re in favor of that.

The other thing I would like to ask the council to consider is in the EEZ, open up the redfish, because we’re going to have a closure in February and March of three major species we catch, red snapper, amberjack, and grouper.  If you could just give us something back and the redfish fishery is not undergoing overfishing or overfished at this time and so it’s a request I would like for the council to consider.

The other thing I would like to talk about is the council, and I know this is controversial, but discussing a closed season of all bottom fishing.  I kind of call this the needle-in-a-haystack fishery, the haystack being the red snapper.  We’re digging through all this red snapper to try to find the one needle and there’s a lot of discards.  Off the Alabama coast, if we could do this during the winter months, it would have minimum effect on our fishermen and that’s about it.

MS. MORRIS:  Ben, I didn’t quite understand the last point.  Could you describe that again?  You wanted to close all bottom reef fish in the winter?  Is that what you said?

MR. FAIREY:  I would like for that to be discussed.  It would be something that I would like to -- All the user groups come together and let’s think about this.  There’s so many red snapper and to try to catch anything else, the discards are just tremendous and we’re wasting a fishery.

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for your presentation.  Are you in favor of electronic logbooks for data collection?

MR. FAIREY:  Absolutely, yes, sir.

MR. PEARCE:  Did I hear you right to say you wanted redfish opened in federal waters?

MR. FAIREY:  Yes, sir.

MR. PEARCE:  I just wanted Dr. Crabtree to hear that again.

DR. CRABTREE:  Thank you, Harlon.

MR. PERRET:  Thank you and let’s make sure that Dr. Crabtree hears it again.  My commission in Mississippi recently unanimously passed a motion to ask Dr. Crabtree and NMFS and the Gulf Council to open the red drum fishery in the EEZ for the recreational and for-hire segment of the fishery, one fish per person per day.  That resolution and letter will be going out shortly and we would certainly, rather than just the State of Mississippi asking for it, if our sister states or you can talk to Mr. Teehan and so on and see if maybe Florida wants to get along and make that same request.  Thank you.

MR. FAIREY:  I would love to talk to the Florida caucus and as we call it, the Alabama gang.  We’re losing a lot and we understand the process and we are absolutely for a sustainable fishery and this is something that we could have back and it’s another trip that we could sell.

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Ben, for coming to speak.  I didn’t quite understand what you said about amberjack about seasons.  Did you say you had a preference if you all -- If the season had to be closed, you would have a preference on when?

MR. FAIREY:  With the way that our business is starting to fall, we really don’t have much until June, July, and August.  A closed amberjack season for January and February and March is the minimal effect that it will have on our business.

MR. TEEHAN:  It’s been nice to meet you and talk to you, Ben.  The Florida people will certainly be glad to talk to you about any fishery situation.  I guess to get to Harlon’s question of opening and Mr. Perret had indicated that the State of Mississippi is in support of one redfish for charter and recreational and what about a commercial one fish harvest?

MR. FAIREY:  I can’t speak on commercial, but I can tell you my experience.  Some of the bottom fishing we do during the cooler months on the bigger wrecks, while we’re trying to bottom fish for other species, we catch bull reds and we turn them loose and they absolutely do not survive.  It’s a waste of a fishery.

I’m hoping that all the wonderful people here -- Let me stop right here.  I want to thank every council member and Dr. Crabtree.  You all have been so gracious to listen to me this week and I appreciate it and we’re here to be part of the solution.
MR. PEARCE:  One more time, following up on Mr. Teehan’s remarks.  One of the reasons I really want to see redfish opened up in the EEZ is for better data collection and better information, better fishery-dependent data and would you be opposed to a small commercial fishery for that reason to be opened as well?  

In other words, if you want to -- If you got it opened up, sure, I would like to see you have -- Bring me that head and weight and length back, so our good scientists can get the information they need to develop some sort of a stock assessment down the road and would you be opposed to a small and not huge, just something for data, collection for the commercial fishery?  We’ve been told that 20,000 fish a year would not hurt our fishery.

MR. FAIREY:  No, sir, I am not opposed to that.  One of the things that I am so pleased to see is that the commercial sector, the for-hire sector, the recreational sector, we’ve all had great conversation this week.  It’s an absolute new time in the fisheries management era that we’ve all come together and that’s the one hope we have, that we can all put our heads together and work with you all and come up with solutions.

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Teehan, if I’m not mistaken, four of the five Gulf States have got the red drum declared as a game fish and so the only state where you could legally land red drum is the State of Mississippi and that quota is so small that if we opened the EEZ up that I imagine that quota would be filled very quickly.

MR. TEEHAN:  Was that a question, Corky?

MR. PERRET:  That’s a response to Mr. Teehan’s comment about opening the EEZ for one commercial red drum per person I guess is what I’m --

DR. CRABTREE:  Just to be clear, Corky, you oppose opening the EEZ up to commercial harvest, but support opening it up to recreational harvest?

MR. PERRET:  I am reporting on the resolution that was passed by my commission.

MR. FAIREY:  I’m glad I was able to create such wonderful conversation.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Ben, it looks like it’s not over yet.

MR. TEEHAN:  I just want to go on record as saying I don’t necessarily support commercial harvest.  I’m just asking the question of the people who are bringing the subject forward, to see what they feel about it.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ben.  Russ Nelson, followed by David Krebs.

DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is Russell Nelson and I’m a fisheries scientist here representing the Coastal Conservation Association.  I’ve thought a lot about the many, many topics I might delve into in my three minutes, but I’m going to just try to talk about something new.

This is a report that was done under a MARFIN Grant at Texas A&M University.  It’s basically Wade Griffin and his associates developed a bioeconomic model to look at the complex of shrimp, reef fish, commercial, charter, recreational as a whole and look at a number of different factors.  I got it last week and I read through the eight-page abstract.  The report is in four chapters and several hundred pages.  He does a lot of things that would be of interest to this council in there.

He looks at alternatives for transferability and models a lot of outcomes from different management policies and let me preface this by saying that CCA did not pay for this study.  Dr. Crabtree essentially did, but there’s some interesting things in here I think the council will find interesting.

For one thing, they used a different modeling process than SEDAR has been using for red snapper and with the same new mortality parameters that were put in the last assessment and the other same parameters running the model.  I’ll just read a part of a sentence: “It appears to us that the red snapper stock are neither overfished nor undergoing overfishing.”  I think this is something that we all need to look into.

They also talk very strongly about separating east and west stocks and they have some good arguments about how the disparity between commercial and recreational catches in each sector are influencing negatively some of the conservation measures.  They also calculated the total consumer and producer surplus, the present value, across the entire 2009 to 2032 red snapper recovery period and so this fishery, reef fish, shrimp, red snapper, charter, commercial, recreational, how much is it producing for the nation under the regime that we have.

That present value is $11.8 billion.  Of that present value, the commercial reef fish fishery, this is all reef fish, contributes $0.27 billion.  The for-hire fishery contributes $0.8 billion and the shrimp fishery, $1.6 billion, and the recreational angling sector contributes $9.1 billion.  Roy paid for this study.

It’s a similar conclusion to what you’ve heard, but I would suggest that you think about inviting Dr. Griffin to come over here to present this, that you make sure the folks doing the updated red snapper assessment get a hold of this, and I have sent a copy to Clay, and send it on to the SSC.  As you’re looking at sector separation and a lot of other issues, I think there’s going to be a lot of value in a lot of the work in this piece of work that Wade did.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Russ.  Who is Wade Griffin?  Could you give us a little background?

DR. NELSON:  Wade is an economist at Texas A&M who has been involved in fisheries economics and resource economics in the Gulf for longer than I’ve been involved in fisheries issues down here.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other questions of Russ?

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Russ.  I appreciate everything you bring before this council.  I’m anxious to hear everything you say all the time.  We’re trying to get on the fast track to do a better data collection program and we need a lot of help from the recreational sector to help us solve the problem of data collection in the average recreational program without overburdening that program with too much work.  Can I depend on your help to try and get that done and try to get on some of these committees to help us get that done?

DR. NELSON:  Sure, Harlon.  CCA pushed very hard and pushed against a lot of the recreational fishing organizations in this country to get the language in the Act that requires licensing and registration.  We have just in the last month worked together with a group of recreational fishing groups, fishing industry groups, the conservation community.  

We’re putting together a letter that we’re sending to the President and Dr. Lubchenco and Congress pointing out the absolute need for more money to go to NMFS to solve this MRIP process, which is lingering back.  I myself, with other people, was in the Senate last week talking to staffers on Senator Cantwell’s committee.  One of the things they asked us is what is the most pressing issue out there and we all agreed that certainly the data collection is the most pressing and I was curious to get the reaction.

Jeff Waters, one of her staffers, said every time we go to the agency and say how can we give you more money to get this job done better so we don’t have these fisheries crisis, they tell us, we’ve got all the money we need to do our job.  This is the way you basically have to act when you’re in administration.  You’ve got to get permission from someone to say you need more money.

We were asked and now we’re going to be working on trying to put together a group of independent outside people to look at what kind of funds could do what to modernize NMFS’s ability to do assessment work and give us the kind of management we all want.  That’s a good yes.

MR. PEARCE:  As a council member, I would love to have you as a part of the process and CCA as a part of the process and anything I can do to help you become a part of that process in our data collection segments or in our collection, please feel free to call me and keep me in the loop.  I want to make sure you guys are there.

MR. SAPP:  Russell, in addition to the council seeing an urgent need and a priority for data collection, one of the urgent needs I see that this council needs to act on is the accountability measures in the red snapper.  The accountability measures now don’t allow for any payback when we have overages, which looks like we will continue to have.

The question is if we move forward with something that will eliminate the inconsistencies and allow for payback in the red snapper fishery, is that something that CCA will support?
DR. NELSON:  As you know, Ed, having been a part of the organization, I can’t tell you off the top of my head what the answer is, but bring that proposal forward and we will take it to our board and we will try to engage it constructively and give you an answer then, but we certainly want our -- That’s why we’re spending all this time in Washington, trying to get things done so we can get our fish counted.

Contrary to what a bunch of people think, we don’t all hang out together going, let’s go out and catch a lot of fish.  You guys are the ones that set the season and size limit.  As long as the recreational angler is fishing within the law, he is totally responsible.  The problem is that stock is increasing fast and we’ll be looking back in history and trying to guess how people are going to catch fish based on years behind those.  Those fish are getting more numerous and encounter rates increase and it’s very difficult to set a season accurately, as you all see.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Russ.  I would like to congratulate you on your recent engagement to Ms. Ellen Peel.  The other side of the coin, I wanted to ask you, do you know of any type of document that exists where they’re looking at the economics and when they’re looking at the economics, they’re not using multipliers, they’re just using what that fish is valued to that person plus the ex-vessel price or those sorts of things we’re supposed to be looking at?  Is there one that exists?
DR. NELSON:  The one I just referenced.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m familiar with some of Wade Griffin’s work and when I was asking about trying to get some additional data and type of work and stuff, it was my understanding that the multipliers were used, but perhaps we’re talking about two different things and I’ll talk with you about it later.

DR. NELSON:  A lot of these questions aren’t for me, Kay.  I am not a trained economist.  I have a rudimentary understanding and I understand what in the world of economics are considered state-of-the-art methodologies and things like that, but I’m not the one to ask.  Robin or somebody else that does -- I suggest ask Wade to come here and present this and get it right from him.

MR. RIECHERS:  One last question from me, Russ, and you mentioned it.  MRIP has been lingering a little bit and more importantly, I guess, how would your folks characterize the current system -- I agree with you that it’s a failure in the system.  It’s not a failure of the individual who leaves on a Saturday morning to go fishing.  They’re not thinking I’m going to go bust the quota.  They’re thinking they’re going to go fishing and that’s their cumulative total and our inability to close the fishery in time that has us in some of the difficult situations we’re in.

How would you characterize the changes that you’ve seen in MRIP since you’ve been part of that process and are certainly reviewing it for your organization?  Are there fundamental changes in the reporting and how we’re going to be able to project or is it really kind of a band-aid at this point?

DR. NELSON:  No, I think that there are fundamental changes that are going to be eventually implemented.  The process is hampered by the fact that it’s very transparent and utilizes a lot of academic and state people and these groups trying to come up with things.  It’s been hindered by the fact that some of those people will change and they’ll disappear and a lot of what’s trying to be done is just difficult.  

Some of it is experimental work, trying to figure out ways -- One of the groups I’m working with most closely is trying to figure out how accurate the B2s are, the discards, in terms of observers, hidden observers on charterboats or party boats, looking at what people are catching and then interviews after the fact asking what they caught.  They’re a lot of components and it’s proceeding slowly and we just think it needs to get a stimulus and get moving faster.

The folks on Capitol Hill are well aware of all the fisheries crises that are heading up right now and they’re getting nervous about it.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Russ.  We’re going to take a short break and we’re going to resume at exactly 3:15 and so that translates to about twelve minutes.  We’re not going to come back at 3:20.  It’s 3:15.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The next speaker will be David Krebs, followed by Charlie West.

MR. DAVID KREBS:  Good afternoon, council.  I’m David Krebs from Destin, Florida.  I own Ariel Seafoods and I also am a red snapper shareholder and a grouper shareholder and have several commercial boats.  I’m a member of the Gulf Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance, but my comments today are mine.  I’m not speaking for the organization.

I would like to thank the council for delaying the vote on king mackerel management this morning and that’s the primary focus of my comments, even though I would like to address a little bit about the recreational redfish that Harlon is interested in and, of course, the sector separation between the private and for-hire sector.

On the issue of kind mackerel, the historical king mackerel fishermen of the Gulf are very keen on moving into a catch share or a LAPP program.  The reason for this is because of today’s economy and the price of shrimp and the price of stone crabs.  This year, as you all know, the western Gulf season closed.  Last year, it didn’t close until February of this year.  

It has really crippled the historical king mackerel fisherman.  He has, on average, between $30,000 and $52,000 less in income just from the western Gulf stock.  This is all because of new participation and so this is a curious situation, where it’s not about the health of the stock.

We believe that the king mackerel stock is extremely healthy and has been for some time.  It’s about the economics of the historical participants.  They should have a right to harvest this fish in a year-round manner, when the fish can best be marketed at a better value to them.  I would appreciate when the vote comes up about the Mackerel Committee’s recommendations that you would go ahead and recommend that we form a LAPP AP as soon as possible for king mackerel.  I can offer a list of names of people that would be more than willing to help design that, fishermen from the South Atlantic and from the Gulf as well.

I do have a fish house on the South Atlantic at this time.  I’ve had it -- This is my third year and it’s primarily there just for king mackerel and so I’m very much involved with South Atlantic fishermen as well as Gulf fishermen and there are some contentious issues between what they want and what we want.

It is interesting that a king mackerel permit is the same permit in the Gulf as it is in the South Atlantic and so we will, in effect, at some point in time in the near future, have to have a divorce, because you’re not going to be able to fish South Atlantic stocks with Gulf allocation or Gulf allocation in the South Atlantic stock.

It’s interesting that, Dr. Shipp, the latest mixing zones down there come to realize that we can do that.  We can split that stock somewhere right at the tip of Florida and we should be fine.  I’m running out of time, but real quick, we have always supported opening up redfish to the recreational sector.  I think it’s a tremendous opportunity for them to have something else to catch.  

We support sector -- I should say I support sector separation and that the recreational private fisherman, you will never get that right until you put a tag in those fish.  Everything that they propose from the recreational side is smoke and mirrors until you actually have them tag that fish and be accountable for it.  You can be on a private boat and go fishing four times or ten times a day.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, David.  Any questions for David?

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you very much for your presentation.  You mentioned you support opening red drum for the recreational sector and would you also support it for the commercial sector, especially for data collection purposes?

MR. KREBS:  Absolutely.  I’ve testified before that I participated in the 1980s in the red drum fishery off of Florida, until we gave it away to Mississippi, and it was a good fishery.  Maybe we were ahead of the game as far as managing it properly at that time, but from all fishermen’s accounts, there’s plenty of them out there.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, David.  Charles West, followed by Chris Dorsett.

MR. CHARLES WEST:  Mr. Chairman and ladies and gentlemen, thank you for the opportunity to speak today.  My name is Captain Chuck West from south Texas.  I own and operate a charterboat offshore and I’m also the President this year of the Coastal Bend Guides Association.
Approximately 25 percent of our membership fishes offshore.  I would just like to advise the group today that we support the efforts to install the electronic data collection.  We think it’s a great idea.  We’re particularly fond of the pilot that Corpus Christi A&M is doing based on an iPhone.  We think that holds great promise.

In the subject of sector separation, we are against sector separation as we currently understand it.  Our clients are recreational fishermen and we provide a service to them by taking them out to the fish.  It’s not a resale and it’s not marketing fish.  We’re providing a service to recreational fishermen.

We don’t think it should make any difference whether they spend $150,000 or $200,000 to purchase their own boat or whether they pay $1,000 or $1,200 for a charter trip.  We’re curious as to what the socioeconomic direction that might go.

Unfortunately, we don’t have a better suggestion to offer and thankfully, there are many on this committee that can look at other options, but we are opposed to sector separation.  We don’t think it will solve anything.

We are not in favor of the VMS.  Like I said, we are in favor of electronic data processing, but not the VMS.  Our charterboats only operate perhaps ninety to 110 days a year here, unlike Florida, where they can get out in excess of 300 days.  Thank you for the opportunity and we appreciate the good work you’re doing and we look forward to more of it in the future.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Chuck.  Any questions?  Chris Dorsett, followed by Wayne Werner.

MR. CHRIS DORSETT:  Mr. Chairman and council members, my name is Chris Dorsett with the Ocean Conservancy in Austin, Texas.  My comments today will be focused on the Generic ACL and AM Amendment which you all are developing.

I want to first note that we submitted very detailed written comments for the record and today, in my public testimony time, I would just like to talk about the catch setting framework and focus on it as a way to address some of the key challenges we face in the management system, including just efficiency in the decision making process as well as providing the right incentives to fishermen to achieve management goals.

The Magnuson-Act and the National Standard 1 Guidelines anticipate a catch setting framework that involves two components.  One is the recommendation you get for an acceptable biological catch limit from the Scientific and Statistical Committee and we applaud your efforts to put together a working group that is looking at the many challenges and issues involved with getting you all an acceptable biological catch level upon which to base annual catch limits.

The second, the establishment of an annual catch limit, falls squarely within the council process and there’s a couple of key components and recommendations we would like to make to you all for your consideration as you move forward with the document.  First, we very much support the use of annual catch targets.

Russ brought up in his testimony the difficulty of setting the seasons for recreational fisheries in particular in order to constrain them to annual catch limits.  Annual catch targets are a way to help better manage these fisheries.  You can set these below your annual catch limits and thereby avoid the need for accountability measures in the next season that are, frankly, resulting in shorter and shorter fishing seasons for recreational fishermen.

This is where you want to incorporate your management uncertainty components and come up with a way that will be a least disruptive management system in which to operate.  The second is separating the fishery into as small a sector as you can.

You want to hold -- For example, in the Pacific Council, by each individual fishing gear, they separate out mortality limits for the various species and you want people to be held accountable for their performance and that’s the incentive issue that I mentioned at the beginning.  We want this to be a performance-based system.

You set up a red snapper rebuilding plan that has performance-related aspects to it for commercial, recreational, and shrimp fisheries and two of your three sectors are meeting their management goals and it will be very unfortunate if the next assessment comes back and we cannot raise the catch level because of possible overfishing in the recreational sector.

We very much support sector-specific annual catch limits and annual catch targets and finally, we urge you to move to an in-season accountability measure system.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Chris.  Any questions for Chris?  Wayne Werner, followed by Captain Mike Segall.

MR. WAYNE WERNER:  My name is Wayne Werner, owner/operator of the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest.  The first thing I would like to say is I would like to commend you on starting this grouper IFQ.  It’s not a real good plan for me.  The years that were involved were horrible.  I had a lot of things happen in my life.  I sunk a boat and both parents died and so it wasn’t great for me, but it’s going to be a really good thing for the fishery.

Next, I would like to support this sector separation.  I think it’s a good thing.  I think electronic logbooks are a great thing.  I think we need real information.  It’s something I’ve been begging for or preaching for for ten or fifteen years right here.  

I’m going to make a comment right now that I haven’t made in twenty-one years of coming to council meetings, because I never believed it to be that true in the 1990s, when I heard other people say it, but the snapper fishing is better than I’ve ever seen it in my life.  I think it’s better than it’s probably ever been at this point.  That’s something that I’ve never been able to say at this microphone until today and I’ve been at a lot of meetings and heard a lot of people say it.

The next is, as many of you know, last night, sitting around the round table, there’s a lot of issues with this stock assessment.  Six or seven years ago, I felt that the stock assessment was starting to come -- That they were starting to come closer together with the fishermen and the realities of what’s going on out there.

Today, I see it going the opposite way.  It’s going just -- It’s like I don’t know what happened.  We started seeing the realities starting to come together and now we see them going apart and we have seven or eight points that I would like to give to the council, and I would like every council member to get it, that address some of the points that I see.

I’m going to be working with the Shareholder’s Alliance to try to work on some more things that we see in this stock assessment that we don’t like.  I just want to see reality come into the picture and as many of you heard last night, I think there’s some realities out there that didn’t come into the picture.

We just really need to work this out and we really need to have the stock assessment start reflecting the real world, like it was starting to do five or six years ago.  Thank you and I don’t know who I give this to so that the council members get a copy.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Wayne.  You can give it to staff over at the table, Wayne, and we’ll all get it.  Any questions for Wayne?  Next is Captain Mike Segall, followed by Durnard Adams.

MR. MIKE SEGALL:  Hi, council, and thanks for letting me speak today.  I’m Captain Mike Segall out of Freeport, Texas.  I have Real Thrill Charters and I support the sector separation for the for-hire community and very much so.

I’m a full-time charter operation.  That’s my business and I rely on it.  I feel by separating this sector that we’ll benefit the charter operations and as all our customers are the recreational fishermen.  We take a lot of recreational fishermen fishing.  I think it will help it and better it.  I’m in favor of using the VMS devices or any kind of monitoring device that we can go by.  That’s really all I’ve got to say.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Captain.  Any questions?  Next is Durnard Adams, followed by Evonn Caraway.

MR. DURNARD ADAMS:  I’m Captain Adams out of Freeport, Texas.  I run Adams Sportfishing and I’ve been in business for about twelve years.  I support the sector separation or at least accountability anyway, regardless if it’s that or what.  Nobody knows exactly what I catch and until you ask me, you’ll never know.  If I have to report it, that’s great.  At least you’ll know what I’m doing.  I feel a whole bunch of people think the same way.

There’s a lot of discussion about where you get the numbers from and as far as the sportsmen go, we don’t know for sure, but you can ask me anytime you want to when I’ve been fishing and I can tell you, but nobody has ever asked me.  Whatever it takes to report the fish, I’m willing to do it.  That’s all I’ve got to say.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.

MR. PEARCE:  You say you’re in favor of anything it takes to report the fish, whether it’s paper or electronic logbooks?

MR. ADAMS:  Yes, sir.

MR. PEARCE:  Where are you from?

MR. ADAMS:  Freeport.

MR. PEARCE:  Another Texas fisherman, good.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anyone else?  Okay.  Evonn Caraway, followed by Glen Brooks.

MS. EVONN CARAWAY:  Hello.  My name is Evonn Caraway and I’m out of Freeport, Texas.  I am the Operations Manager of Underwater Expeditions.  We have the largest charter vessel on the Gulf Coast of Mexico.  It is a 133-foot vessel.  I support the SOS as well.

We also have an eighty-seven-foot vessel, a charterboat, that currently has a VMS system on it and I’m ready.  When you all are ready, I’ve got a boat ready.  We need accountability.  I have a lot of recreational fishermen who fish with me because of the economy right now.  They can’t, much less to pay their boat note, but to pay for the fuel and the bait and everything else.  It’s just become outrageous and so they come and they fish with me and they take their family out every now and then on fun trips, but they’ve reduced how much they’re going out now.

I employ approximately thirty captains and hands a year.  Because of the regulations and the changes in regulations, I’m now down to four.  Also, one of the issues I have too is I look at the fishing licenses that are required now.  I hold a federal permit and we do not fish in state waters.

All of my customers are required to have state fishing licenses.  I bring in anywhere from $1,000 to $10,000 a week in fishing license dollars for the State of Texas.  That money is going to go, if the red snapper season totally closes or is totally limited, because my customers come for the red snapper or for my tuna trips.  I’m not a tourist location and so they come to fish with me for the catch and for the experience.

There was something brought up earlier that I do like, the idea of closure on bottom fish for several months.  Right now, I’m only able to keep groupers, triggers, sharks, and vermilions.  My customers, that’s not a good keep catch.  They like the red snapper and they like the grouper.

I would be able to operate our business a lot smoother if I had four to six months of two to four snapper per person versus nothing at all and so I’m for the SOS, but I’m also open to any other ideas as well.  That’s it and thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Glen Brooks, followed by Buddy Guindon.

MR. GLEN BROOKS:  Good afternoon and thank you for letting me come and give public testimony today.  For the record, my name is Glen Brooks for the Gulf Fishermen’s Association.  I operate a small fleet out of Cortez, Florida and I would like to talk about Amendment 32, our new one.

I’ve read it and it’s a pretty slim amendment here to start with, but I’m sure it’s going to grow tremendously before we’re done with it.  I read the options in there.  There’s not many options in there for the commercial side anyway that’s going to work for us and so we would like to offer another option in there, in Amendment 32.  I’m hoping somebody will make a motion to get that new option in there.

We’re calling it red grouper traps and it’s the old fish traps that they predominantly catch red grouper very efficiently with very little interactions with gag grouper and with turtles.  We see it as a way to harvest our red grouper quotas while at the same time avoiding gag grouper, which is going to be our main focus in this amendment.

With new regulations to eliminate ghost traps and the VMS system to cover enforcement issues, it could become a viable solution to the gag problem on the commercial side.  We’ve only just begun to discuss this, but we already have a few ideas on how to implement this.

We could go with longline/trap endorsements, which would put a cap on the possible amount of trap boats, and with all the other trap fisheries in the Gulf, such as the stone crab, the lobster, and the blue crab, fish traps would only add a very small percentage to that number.

If it was well regulated, with a fixed number of traps per vessel, our whole trap fleet could be fishing with less traps than say two lobster boats or two stone crab boats in the entire Gulf there.  We hope the agency will work with us to make this an option in Amendment 32 and it should also help with turtle interactions as well, which is still on everyone’s minds, I’m sure.  We think this will help further clean up our fishery somewhat, too.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Glen.  Any questions for Glen?  The next is Buddy Guindon, followed by T.J. Tate.

MR. BUDDY GUINDON:  Hello.  My name is Buddy Guindon and I’m a commercial fisherman and a fish house owner.  I’m also on the Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance and pretty much everything has been said.  

We just want to let you know that we support the Gulf Fishermen’s Association and SOFA in their trying to clean up their fishery and stay away from their bycatch of gag grouper and turtles and just to help them stay in business and keep their fishery open, because probably nearer down the road they’re going to have more problems with those interactions and this might be a way to circumvent that.
I appreciate all your hard work in getting the grouper quota in place and I look forward to getting the rest of the reef fish fishery in that system and maybe we can get the king mackerel in there before they become a problem also.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.

MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you for your comments today.  What are your thoughts on fish traps?

MR. GUINDON:  My thoughts on fish traps, my only thoughts are what I’ve heard since I’ve been here from some experienced fishermen.  I guess my thoughts are that if I was managing something, I would go to someone that knew something about it and ask them questions and let them guide me down the road of looking into this situation.

If fish traps will keep turtles from being caught and fish traps will keep gag groupers in a limited number and save us from overfishing that, I think they’re great.  I think there’s enough technology in fish traps now, with all the fish trap fisheries that we have in the United States, that we could keep it from having the problems that it used to have of catching little fish and fishing while -- If you lose a trap, it continues to fish and that’s no longer an issue.  I think anything that can help keep those guys in business is a good thing.

MR. HENDRIX:  Do you think they would work for deepwater grouper?

MR. GUINDON:  I’ve been told they will and they have in the past and I can only go from what other fishermen that have done it in the past and one of them that has done it was one of the last trap fish holders in the Gulf and he says they do a very good job of catching just red grouper and they saw very, very little gag grouper and never a turtle.  

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anyone else?  Okay.  Thank you, Buddy.  T.J. Tate, followed by Steve Cunningham.

MS. T.J. TATE:  Thank you.  I’m T.J. Tate and I’m the Executive Director of the Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance and I think most of my guys have pretty much stated what I’m going to state.  I’m just going to reiterate it for you one more time.

The transition from the derby management to the IFQs is a political process and we’ve been through this.  All my guys have been through this with you from the beginning, first with red snapper and then with grouper and we want to keep moving through this with the reef fish complex.

As an organization, we have been through from local communities, the fishermen, the Gulf Council, and we’ve even been up to Congress.  Setting the TAC is a scientific process.  We understand the -- With great explanation, we understand these differences and as many members mentioned yesterday during the round table process, we respect these differences.

The Alliance will continue to contribute honest feedback on our logbooks and other mandatory reports and engage in science, such as cooperative research grants, and as we mentioned, we are interested in beginning our own independent fishery data collection study based upon research recommendations that would come from the Science Center.  

We also want to participate in the SEDAR process and mentioning our own independent fishery data, we brought that up just preliminarily yesterday in the round table and several of you have sought me out to give me some advice or perhaps direction that we can take, because we’re offering ourselves to you to provide you data, and I appreciate that feedback and please keep it coming.

Basically, our position is simple.  We want good science and we want sustainable catch limits and we want to be a part of making this happen.  We are confident that the TAC will continue to increase if the political and scientific processes continually move forward.  This means sector separation and adoption of a formal development of the SOS plan and implementation of the sector ACLs and AMs.

As the TAC increases for each reef fish species under the IFQ system, the increases should be based upon conservation performance of each sector.  Otherwise, we’re going to end up in the same situation that we are right now, where we have one sector that is currently overfishing and the commercial guys are paying for it and not seeing the rewards.

As an organization, we also support the efforts of GFA and SOFA.  They’re trying to explore some opportunities to keep fishing when the changes are happening in the longline industry.  One last quick note about something the Shareholder’s Alliance is doing.

As you know, we have our Board of Member meeting tomorrow and something that we are moving forward with is an MSC pre-assessment.  We have folks that are coming in from MRAG and World Wildlife Fund that are going to be presenting at our board meeting tomorrow.  For those of you who do not know what this is, I’m happy to send you the literature so that you can get up to speed on what this pre-assessment is.

I know I have four seconds, but I’ll read real fast.  The main purpose of a pre-assessment is to obtain a clear understanding of the nature, scale, intensity of the fishery, evaluate the likelihood of this fishery to move toward a marine stewardship certification.

We just kind of want to do an assessment that we are then going to provide to you and make it public knowledge of what a third-party assessor and how they see our red snapper fishery and problems and promises and the good things that we’ve been doing.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, T.J.  Questions?

MR. TEEHAN:  T.J., thanks for coming and your comments.  Does the Alliance support a mackerel LAPP?

MS. TATE:  Yes, we do.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anyone else?  Okay.  Thank you.  Steve Cunningham, followed by Eugene Hensley.

MR. STEVE CUNNINGHAM:  Mr. Chairman and ladies and gentlemen, thank you.  I came here to -- My name is Steve Cunningham from Bayou Vista, Texas.  I’m a private recreational fisherman and I do, by way of full disclosure, have an interest in a permitted charterboat out of Galveston.
I’m here to support and recommend adoption of the SOS plan or a similar plan that provides for accountability and accurate catch reporting.  I favor electronic logbooks, from what I understand about it, and full accountability measures, as Captain Jarvis and others have described this.  

I won’t bore everybody with that, with the exception to say I’ve looked at some other plans and I would like to reinforce the fact that to me I believe that the enforcement option lends so much credibility to permit holders, a plan that’s based on permit holders, that I really believe that would give us by far the most credible data, compared to some of the other plans.

I also want to beg the Service and the council to apply more sophistication to the reef fish fishery, basically the red snapper fishery and other areas.  I’m a layman, but it seems to me that not only are -- Not only the commercial, but the for-hire and the private recreational sectors be managed separately.

The environment and the stocks in the Florida Panhandle and the upper Texas coast and the lower Texas coast also I think could benefit from a more sophisticated and customized fishery management approach.  Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions for Mr. Cunningham?  Eugene Hensley, followed by Brian Bremser.

MR. EUGENE HENSLEY:  Good afternoon.  My name is Eugene Hensley from Galveston, Texas.  I run Coastal Charter Adventures and I’ve been guiding charter offshore for probably over ten years, maybe twelve years.  I just wanted to say that I would like to see sector separation.  I think the direction we’re going right now, it’s going to damage my business if we don’t do something.

Also, I heard somebody mention something about the redfish.  I’ve never followed that, but that is one great idea.  Every once in a while, we need something given back.  I think by adding real accountability numbers that it will benefit the future of our fishery and help a lot of people from going out of business and it’s not only me, but it’s my customers.  I’m taking recreational people.  I also believe that -- I have no problem at all with VMS or the electronic logbooks or whatever it may be and that’s it.  Thank you, guys.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?

MR. GREENE:  I heard somebody mention earlier about shutting the reef fish fishery down in the wintertime and what would your thoughts on that be?

MR. HENSLEY:  In all honesty, my personal thoughts, if we could November, December, January -- Me personally, down here, I don’t do much as far as fishing, because of the weather.  If we could shut down a bunch of the fishery then so we could have it open longer later on, it would be great.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Brian Bremser, followed by Edward Presley.

MR. BRIAN BREMSER:  Good afternoon.  My name is Captain Brian Bremser and I’m proud to call myself a Texas recreational offshore fisherman.  I have twenty years of ships logs with what I caught and when I caught it.  I fish rigs, shrimp boats, rocks.  I play by the rules.  I am not a guide, professional fisherman or anything in the Gulf of Mexico for anything other than for my entertainment.

I have a captain’s license for validation, to make me a better steward of the sea, and to gain the respect of my fellow fisherman.  I tell you this so that you know I have no bias or malice to anyone who fishes the Gulf of Mexico.  I’ve seen the quotas and I’ve seen the rules and I’ve played by the rules and I obeyed them.

Every year, there’s some dumb rule or regulation that is mandated.  It’s never more fish, but it’s always less.  Again, that’s the rules and I follow them.  I have never complained.  I just do what’s right and that’s all I want you to do.  I want you all to do what’s right.  Let me and my crews continue to fish in the Gulf of Mexico.

I can remember trips with my dad and I remember what he said and how he drove my boat and how it felt to be with him at the time.  I want the same feelings and memories with my daughter.  I do not want to discuss the numbers.  I will say that I fish and where I fish.  I am one of the very few.

We who fish the Gulf from Texas are few in number, recreational fishermen that is.  Do your homework.  How many days can you fish from Texas offshore?  How many fishermen can actually fish those days?  How do you know?  If every boat who fished the Gulf from Texas put a dollar in a jar every trip, would it pay one of your salaries?  Do you know?

Do what is right for Texas fishermen.  They are few in number and they do not want to be penalized for the many in other locations.  If you want to know what a recreational fisherman catches, ask them.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions for Brian?  Thank you, Brian.  Edward Presley, followed by Mike Nugent.

MR. EDWARD PRESLEY:  My name is Edward Presley and I’m a retired high school principal from Port LaVaca, Texas, a recreational fisherman, and I’m serving my second term on the Gulf Coast Migratory Advisory Panel.

I oppose separating the recreational sector of fishermen from the charterboat sector.  The charterboat sector simply takes us fishing.  Separating the groups seems to be a divide and conquer effort regarding future catch quotas.  On the topic of the State of Texas continuing to regulate state waters, I’m for that.  At this point in time, our state officials seem to have a more realistic assessment of snapper stocks than the federal people do.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Questions?  Thank you, sir.  Mike Nugent, followed by Jim Smarr.
MR. MIKE NUGENT:  My name is Mike Nugent and I’m a charterboat owner/operator from Aransas Pass, Texas.  I represent the membership of the Port Aransas Boatmen Association today.  We continue to support the pursuit of better data collection and we support electronic logbooks for the for-hire federally permitted vessels in the Gulf of Mexico.

As far back as a couple of years ago at Baton Rouge, I talked to Mr. Pearce about it and told him we were all in favor of it then and it hasn’t changed.  We’re still in favor of it.  In fact, we’ve offered to lend support to the A&M Corpus bunch with their plan.  We’re going to provide them vessels and the support for them to try to develop something that works.

We are adamantly opposed to the VMS being mandatory for the charterboat fleet.  There’s nothing wrong with it being an option for those dual permit holders who already have them who have been up here telling you they support VMS.  That’s fine, but we’re opposed to it being mandatory for everybody else.

On the matter of sector separation, as of October 7, our association is still opposed to sector separation.  One thing I would like to point out is irregardless of pros or cons of sector separation that I’ve heard a lot today, is a lot of people are telling you they support it because it’s going to bring better data for the for-hire industry.  That’s a completely independent thing.  We can have electronic logbooks and we can have better data and it’s got nothing to do with sector separation.  I hope everybody understands that.

Another thing I would like to mention is yesterday at some of the committees, and it’s happened before, is when we talk about what industry wants and what industry is interested in, the only way you all have of knowing that is the people like us that you’re hearing today that come to these meetings, but on the issue of stuff like sector separation and electronic logbooks, I’m willing to wager that there’s a huge percentage of our industry that’s not even aware of what’s going on right now.

I know it’s kind of an indictment of us, but that’s just the way it is and what I would like to see is -- I would like to see you all treat it maybe as a mini referendum or something.  You have all the names and all the addresses, because we renew our permits every year.

It would be fairly inexpensive and it would be fairly not labor intensive and that’s a bad way to put it, but it would be fairly easy to do.  Why couldn’t something be mailed to all the permit holders and why don’t you find out how they feel about sector separation and about electronic logbooks and let’s see what the whole industry wants?  Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  Any questions?

MR. PEARCE:  Mike, thanks for coming.  I heard you say you’re not in favor of VMS, but electronic logbook reporting doesn’t necessarily have to be a VMS.

MR. NUGENT:  That’s exactly right.

MR. PEARCE:  Are you in favor of some sort of electronic reporting system?

MR. NUGENT:  Yes, sir, we are.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other questions for Mike?  Okay.  Jim Smarr, followed by Johnny Williams.

MR. JIM SMARR:  For the record, I’m Jim Smarr and I’m here today representing the Recreational Fishing Alliance.  I have a prepared statement that’s been passed out to you all that I would like to go on the record.  I would like to use part of that and then stray away from that.

Magnuson is broken and is truly not based on sound scientific data.  I don’t think there’s any doubt about that.  There are far too many arbitrary deadlines that have no place in marine science or fisheries management.  Magnuson was politically driven by Pew and their various partnership groups to end fishing and not overfishing.

As a recreational user grouper, we are incensed with the talk of LAPP shares, ACLs, any kind of catch share coming across here, much less further dividing the Gulf into user groups.  Divide and conquer is alive and well with the environmental wackos, but the recreational anglers, as Mike Nugent said, quite frankly, a bunch of our people didn’t know.

We had a meeting with Robin and Parks and Wildlife and their staff up there and we talked about that and we had a meeting in Victoria with some of the user groups and not a single person supported this catch share plan.  We feel that these fish belong to people under tenants in common and we think that it is abject insanity to give any sector hard ownership in a portion of that sector, whether it’s the commercial fisheries, the recreational for-hire, or recreational.

Accountability could have been done in all these instances without giving up something that belonged to all Americans.  That accountability could have been done with catch cards or with a $1,000 or $2,500 or $5,000 fine for not filling it out when you go fishing.

It could have been done with the iPod that Texas A&M is working on and I’m not talking about for-hire.  I’m talking everybody.  Every recreational angler or everybody that goes out in the jetty should have to report in real time their catches.  We support that and we supported it with Robin and the guys at Parks and Wildlife, but before we move forward, I think Congress had asked you all to find out what the user groups were actually taking out of the Gulf or what those numbers were before we got into a situation of further dividing or coming up with more plans.
I understand this morning there were several passed and think long and hard before you move forward without implementing something that gets accountability without giving away the farm. 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jim.

MR. PEARCE:  Hi, Jim, thanks for coming.  I heard you say that you’re in favor of a reporting mechanism for all recreational users.

MR. SMARR:  I think it should be mandated for anyone going out the jetty immediately.

MR. PEARCE:  Will you help me get that done, because I’m having a lot of problems getting the average recreational guy ready to come to the table to get that done and I really need help and I need input, so that when we go through with our data collection committees and we get things done, I want to make sure they’re at the table and I’ll promise you that I’ll work towards getting what you want done done.

MR. SMARR:  I appreciate that and as I said, we met with Parks and Wildlife in Austin to initiate getting some hard numbers on the individual recreational folks, so you people don’t have to guess.

DR. CRABTREE:  Jim, I appreciate you being here.  I’m looking through your written statement and it says that a lawsuit was filed in federal court causing the recreational sector to be pushed into a two-year rebuilding recently, once set at thirty-plus years.  Can you explain that, what you mean there, to me?

MR. SMARR:  It’s my understanding that there was a lawsuit over bycatch reduction and the shrimp number was 80 percent used in that lawsuit.  A federal judge in Houston, if I understand this correctly, has forced this council into a position that red snapper had to be fixed in two years and not the 2032 plan.  Am I incorrect about that?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, the rebuilding plan still is to 2032.  There’s no two-year rebuilding plan.  What we’re faced with is the Magnuson requirement to have annual catch limits in place in 2010 that are sufficient to end the overfishing immediately.

MR. SMARR:  There’s a tie-in between the lawsuit and what Congress did in the Magnuson that required you all to hit that in two years.

DR. CRABTREE:  No, the lawsuit just required the council to come back in and amend the plan and the council did that.  Now, when the council put the plan in place, they had a phase-out of overfishing that would phase it out by I think it was 2010 or 2011, but that was the council’s decision, but the rebuilding plan is still until 2032 and that never changed.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other questions for Jim?  Thank you, Jim.  Johnny Williams, followed by Libby Fetherston.

MR. JOHNNY WILLIAMS:  Johnny Williams with Williams Party Boats Incorporated down in Galveston, Texas.  I was also the first chairman of the Red Snapper Advisory Panel and also a former Reef Fish Advisory Panel member.  I’ve been coming to these meetings, like I said, for about twenty years and basically the same scenario has been happening from year to year.  The season keeps getting shorter and shorter.  

We’ve done a very good job protecting the fish.  I saw more large fish out here this summer than I had ever seen and everybody is probably standing back there and saying yes, we hear that from all the fishermen, but if some of you all recall a few years back, I was telling you that I saw the fishery on the wane here in the western Gulf, we’re I’m at out of Galveston.

I think this has been attributed to the IFQ system that has been in place there in the commercial sector versus the derby that we had before and so the fish have been protected and now the next step is to protect us in the for-hire sector.

Why are we so important?  We’re really the only avenue that the general public has to catch this fish and enjoy the opportunity of catching it.  There’s a lot of folks that come out fishing with us that are from other states, such as Oklahoma or Kansas or Nebraska.  We have people from out of the country and they don’t have access to a private recreational boat and so they have to come out on a party boat or on a charterboat.

If you keep shortening the seasons, like we’ve been in the process of doing all this time, you’re going to put us out of business and if you do, you’re going to deny those folks the access to the resource, because actually the resource belongs to all Americans.

Also, I would like to see us divide our sector out from the fully recreational sector, the for-hire sector.  People ask how can we do that and I think we need to use the historical data that we have available to us.  Don’t be shy about it.  We’ve always been told over the twenty years that I’ve been involved here that we have to go by the best scientific data available.  That is the best scientific data available.  Make no excuses about it and that’s what we should use.

We can come up with a percentage that was caught in the for-hire sector and the percentage that was caught in the recreational sector and divide it up that way and we’re not taking the fish from anybody.  That’s just what we’ve caught and that’s what the data provides.

We’ve already basically divided the sector.  We’ve got permits that we’re required to have that the recreational fishermen are not and no crew limits.  We have no fishing in state waters in Texas when the season is closed, because we have a federal permit.  We need this division for flexibility and perhaps leading to other things down the road that can help us prosecute our fishery.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, Johnny.  Are there questions?

MS. MORRIS:  Johnny, just remind us how many years -- You operate headboats, right?

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes, ma’am.  I have two headboats in Galveston, Texas and my family has been in the business since 1946.

MS. MORRIS:  Remind us how many years you’ve had a logbook report on headboat landings and how many years you’ve carried observers.

MR. WILLIAMS:  We’ve had observers off and on and we’ve been doing logbooks since back in the 1980s, even though they weren’t required until 1990 with Amendment 1, and we also have I guess you would call them intercepts, where somebody comes down and checks the size of our fish and any of that data that they have on me are certainly available to look at.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Libby Fetherston, followed by Leaf Potter.

MS. LIBBY FETHERSTON:  Good afternoon.  My name is Libby Fetherston and I’m here on behalf of the Ocean Conservancy.  In advance of this meeting, we submitted a comment letter regarding some of our concerns with the status of the gag stock and I would just like to reiterate how much appeal some kind of management measure in the 2010 fishing year has to my organization.

I believe Mr. Gill called it down payment on the overfishing problem and we would encourage you to take that discussion back up at full council.  I realize it’s a tricky issue, but we’re keenly interested to hear perhaps a bit more discussion about some options for 2010 management.

We’re also interested in seeing implementation of the full Amendment 32 by January 1, 2011, which puts us on track to get that document submitted in August, which means we have a lot of work to do between now and then, but we encourage you to think about that timeline.

I’m going to do a council meeting issue roundup at this point and try to cover all the rest of everything in my remaining two minutes.  I realize that Amendment 31 has already passed through the council process.  We read the biological opinion with much interest.  I know that Jenny has left, but she did a nice job presenting that to all of us, but we’re looking forward to implementation of Amendment 31 before the April timeline, when we start to see a lot of those turtle takes come up.  We’ll be anticipating that with much eagerness.
I want to thank Ms. Morris for her moments of process in delaying the discussion of the shark motion that was Mr. Riechers was contemplating after public comment.  Our review of the analysis sort of indicates that it is a bit preliminary and I support the motion you were starting to make, but, again, thanks for allowing us to have public comment on that before you finalize some of those decisions.

I’m going to move on to the data collection discussion.  We thank the committee and the full council for their continued interest in this important topic, Harlon in particular.  I would just like to say that Ocean Conservancy regards electronic reporting as an important step towards real-time data, but it is not in and of itself going to provide real-time data and so we would encourage the Data Collection Committee and the council to think about what other kinds of data collection measures would be needed to fully implement the Magnuson Act and move us down the road towards this real-time data collection and reporting that I think we’re hearing in the public and in your own discussions quite a desire for.

In closing, I would just like to mention that some of my friends and colleagues from the grouper fishery in Florida have expressed some interest in flexibility for trailer vessel landing sites in the grouper IFQ plan and I would encourage Mr. Dunn to take this to heart and consider that day boat fishery as an important component of the grouper IFQ and investigate all options for flexibility in their landings.  Thank you very much for this opportunity.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.

MS. MORRIS:  Libby, do you have any ideas to share with us about steps we could take to manage the gag harvest as soon as year 2010?

MS. FETHERSTON:  I think a reduction of the bag limit to one is an appealing option and I realize that the commercial mechanism is a little tricky and I didn’t make it to all of my Florida grouper colleagues.  Roy’s idea of a two-for-one landing in the IFQ program has quite a bit of appeal.  Those struck me as interesting options for evaluation.  Unfortunately, the evaluation has to go on tomorrow.  Those seem like reasonable ways to get at some of the issues.

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Libby, for coming and for your comments.  As you know, our difficulty in achieving that is the timeline problem that has been mentioned several times.  If we were to do something that was not put into effect until say mid-year and I guess the corollary to that would be maybe in one sector and not the other and would you support that?  Is that what you’re looking to achieve if that’s the best we could do?

MS. FETHERSTON:  That’s a tricky one, Bob.  Thank you for your question.  There is an equity concern and I would hate to support something like that without really being able to think through the options, which is, of course, a way of backing away from your question.  I think if we can implement something that’s going to get at the overfishing issue and achieve some kind of equity in the reductions, that’s really the optimal way to do it.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Libby.  Leaf Potter, followed by Tracy Redding.

MR. LEAF POTTER:  Hello.  My name is Leaf Potter and I own a full-time charterboat company out of Freeport, Texas.  I just wanted to let you guys know that I am in support of sector separation.  I think we should be accountable for our catches of the red snappers.  I do support the electronic logbooks or VMS, whatever it takes to get us back out there on the water full time.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Okay.  Tracy Redding, followed by Michael Miglini.

MS. TRACY REDDING:  Hi.  I’m Tracy Redding, owner of AAA Charters, a charter booking service for the for-hire industry along the Alabama Gulf coast.  I’m also a member of the Orange Beach Fishing Association and the Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance.

First of all, I would like to thank the council and staff for the opportunity to testify today and holding the question and answer sessions.  I think that’s an important avenue for communication between the shareholders, the council, and the staff.

I’m a strong supporter of establishment of the for-hire industry as its own sector, which provides access to the resource for recreational anglers.  The charterboat sector needs to be assigned its own annual catch limits and accountability measures.  Sector separation is an issue we’ve been discussing for a couple of years now and the momentum is building.

I’m a bit concerned that the issue is being piecemealed into discussions in various advisory panels and I hope that the issue doesn’t get lost along the various bureaucratic tracks.  I support improving data collection for all Gulf species, with the use of mandatory, real-time electronic logbooks and vessel monitoring systems in the for-hire sector.

Major Blankenship attended our Orange Beach Fishing Association meeting and discussed the effectiveness of this tool in the enforcement in the commercial fishery and we would like to bring this tool to that enforcement to watch over the for-hire sector.

I would also like to make a couple of comments to the Outreach and Education Advisory Panel.  There is a lot of disillusion in the fishermen and there’s a tremendous need to bring these anglers back to the table.  What we see now is an emotional outcry of the fishermen at meetings when regulations are just about to come online and that’s too late.  

Many still believe that Mr. Crabtree singlehandedly decides what happens.  We need to go back to the basics and we need to move away from the acronyms and empower our fishermen to become more effective in the process.  We need them to be at the table from the beginning of the scoping all the way to implementation.  I hope that the Marine Resource Education Program South receives the funding so that we can bring that program to our fishermen.

I also appreciate the offers of the council members, staff, and the outreach members to assist us in helping our fishermen come back to the table.  Thank you for your time and also, one last comment.  Mr. Crabtree, if you want to hear it one more time, redfish in federal waters, but at least give me the opportunity to sell -- As we look at closing as many species as we are, it gives me something for our anglers to do in the winter months.

Also, I have a letter of support from one of our fishermen who couldn’t come supporting sector separation and VMS and that’s signed by his entire family on purpose, because it’s important to all of them.  I’ll turn those in.  Any questions?

MR. PEARCE:  Tracy, thanks for your comments.  I appreciate that and I appreciate your support for red drum as a fishery.  Would you also support a limited commercial fishery specifically for data collection, fishery dependent data?

MS. REDDING:  Absolutely and I actually do have a fair amount of contact with my Bon Secour commercial fishermen and I believe they would be very, very happy.  I also believe bringing back the redfish would give my fishermen something.  They would finally see something go the other way and we need that.

MR. PEARCE:  I definitely agree and that’s music to my ears and thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Tracy.  Michael Miglini, followed by Tres Atkins.
MR. MICHAEL MIGLINI:  My name is Michael Miglini.  I’m a captain and I own Out to Sea Adventures.  We operate a charterboat out of Port Aransas.  I’m also the President of the Port Aransas Boatmen’s Association, but I want to make it clear that my comments today are from me and my business, because they do differ slightly in some areas from those of the fishing segment of the Boatmen’s Association.

I am very concerned about the continued viability of my business.  I do believe that charterboats in the for-hire sector are an access point for the overall recreational fishery.  I also believe that many, if not the majority, of recreational fishers or anglers who go to the Gulf of Mexico would be deprived or denied of that access if the for-hire sector was not there, if it’s not viable.

I believe that for the for-hire sector to be viable though that there has to be an ability to at least break even or make a little bit of money so that we can continue to survive.  Some sort of plan has to be developed and implemented quickly so that the for-hire sector continues to be viable, if it’s considered viable at the current time even.

If sector separation is the only viable plan on the table, then I would have no choice other than to support sector separation to keep my business viable and to make sure that recreational anglers that don’t have their own boats have continued access to the resource.

I believe very strongly that we need better data collection, as does I think everybody here.  I think that electronic logbooks are very important.  I would support the electronic logbook program and the reporting as developed by A&M, from what I’ve seen of it.  We do need to do something to get better information.  

I also would like to see somehow that we could have more notice of closures when they’re coming down the pipeline.  I have several charters booked this fall specifically to target amberjack.  If I would have had more than a couple of days notice for this weekend or even thirty days notice that the amberjack season is closing, my business could have responded in a way that’s less damaging.  I could have tried to get those people to come at an earlier date.

I know in many areas of the commercial fishery that what percentage of the TAC is used is published and if we could have some way that the recreational fishery could be notified when we’re getting to that date, I could call my customers and say we need to hurry this up and you need to move your trip up in date so that we’re not basically blindsided by a very short closure.  I know that they’re required to close it, but if we had some advance notice, that would be very helpful to me.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.

DR. CRABTREE:  I appreciate you being here and I apologize about the short notice on the amberjack closure, but the problem is had I given you thirty days notice, that means the season next year would have been shortened by a month and every extra day I gave you this year would have been lost time next year and if the stock is recovering, because remember this is a rebuilding plan, and the catch rates go up, I’m concerned that next year we may have a very short greater amberjack season and I mean it may only be four or maybe five months.

That’s the problem with the notification and so thirty days, I think, just causes too many problems.  Now, if you all told me as a group that had you had ten days notice or something like that, we can work on that.  I think this time when the notice was actually sent out electronically there was about -- I think it was almost a week, six days, notice.  

The other problem is unless you’re on our electronic mailing list so you get the bulletins electronically, you’re going to hear about it by word of mouth, because we put them in the U.S. Postal Service, but by the time you would get it, it was closed.  You need to make sure that you’re getting our notices and things electronically, but that’s the tradeoff between giving more notification.  It’s the payback next year that really complicates that.

MR. MIGLINI:  I appreciate your position and I know that you are held to take action.  You have to do certain things.  My point was just that if there was some way -- This goes right back into data collection.  If there was more timely data reporting and we could say here’s the TAC and here’s how quickly we’re getting at it, then the short notice wouldn’t be so devastating to us.
DR. CRABTREE:  That really is the problem, is the data delivery is not timely, but we are going to set up a website, a page on our website, that will list the recreational quotas and the recreational annual catch limits and you’ll be able to look at that and see where we stand on it, but I can’t fix the timeliness of the data collection program, at least not quickly.

What you’ll be able to see is at the end of June, you had caught this much of your quota and then you’ll just have to make some kind of prediction about what you think may happen or we may be able to put something there saying if the catch rates are the same as last year this means somewhere around this time the quota might be caught.  We’ll put something like that up on our website and if you guys will keep an eye on it, you’ll have at least some notion of where this is coming.  We’ll work on that and see if that helps.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  We have one more card, Tres Atkins, and then I’m going to make sure that anyone who came in late and did not know they had to sign up -- We’ve got a little bit of extra time and we’ll recognize them.

MR. TRES ATKINS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Tres Atkins and I’m from Galveston, Texas and I would like to thank the council for this opportunity to speak today.  I have a charter service and a commercial bandit boat and I’m a supporter of the SOS program and a member of the Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance.

I’m here today in support of sector separation and would like to see accountability measures put into place that would allow my charterboat service to operate as a business.  My commercial boat does already and things that you guys have done, through the IFQs, have tremendously helped my business in the commercial sector become viable.  I thank you guys for your hard work and it doesn’t go unnoticed.  Us small guys, we appreciate what you guys do for us.  Thanks.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions for Tres?  I was told that there’s at least one and maybe a couple of folks that came in late and didn’t know they had to sign up.  If there’s anyone in the audience who would like to speak now who has not spoken before, we will recognize you now, but I also would like you to fill out a card when you finish talking, if you haven’t, so that we get the information we need.

MR. RODNEY WADE:  My name is Rodney Wade and to start off, I’m a recreational fisherman out of Portland, Texas, here locally.  A couple of concerns that I have here, we’re talking about sector separation at this point and the problem that I have with sector separation is let’s say we have a great year.  We haven’t had a lot of them in our fishing industry lately.  A lot of us recreational guys, smaller boats, we can’t go out on some of these windier days.  We had a lot of storms for a couple of years and there’s not a lot of fishing pressure on the Texas coast.

Let’s say we have some good days and we go out and we catch good numbers of fish and we reach our recreational quota.  That means that now, as a recreational fisherman, I’ve got to pay to go on someone else’s boat to catch fish that are still allowed.  We have essentially sold the total allowable catch to some other group and now I’ve got to buy that catch from them and I don’t think that it’s fair to allocate -- There’s no guarantee when I go out that I’m going to catch fish, but what we’re doing is we’re guaranteeing the right for commercial fishermen and the right for the for-hire sector to catch a certain number of fish.

If that means that they fish an extra two months or an extra three months before they get their catch, that’s what we’re talking about here.  I think basically we’re guaranteeing jobs and while it would be nice to do, I kind of have an issue with that.

Everybody wants to promote sector separation by talking about better data.  At this point, if I sent you an email with how many fish I caught, you would have better data, because right now, I’ve never been asked, in my life of thirty years of fishing, how many fish I’ve caught.  At what point do we simply ask?  Is that better data?  To me, better is better than none.

We have all these scientific formulas and I guarantee you if half of us looked at these formulas that we couldn’t figure them out, because they’re not simple formulas.  I’m a mathematician and they’re pretty difficult.  Right now, I think if we went to the for-hire sector and simply looked at their pictures on their website that we would get a better total allowable catch number throughout the year than what we’re doing currently. 

We’ve talked about allowing electronic logbooks and things like that.  There’s nothing stopping them now from sending you an email or sending you an Excel spreadsheet or sending you a daily catch.  There’s nothing stopping them now.  Do we have to mandate it?  They say they want it.  Let them do it.

Secondly would be in regards to multiple violators.  I know this is kind of a hot topic on some of the recreational side, but we see in the newspaper people who it’s their fifth and sixth violation with thousands and tens of thousands of pounds of red snapper that with multiple violations -- I can tell you as a recreational that we’re kind of upset that they’re given that opportunity.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for your comments and I understand your sincerity.  I hear it in your voice.  You say you want better data, but you don’t want mandated logbooks or some sort of mandated system?  Without a mandated system, you’re not going to get the information we need to manage your fishery and the other fisheries, but are you against a mandated electronic logbook system?

MR. WADE:  I do not want to push through sector separation under the guise of being able to count fish.  We don’t have to separate sectors to count fish.

MR. PEARCE:  I’m not talking about sector separation.  I’m talking about counting fish right now and we have to be able to verify what goes on and just sending an email in and just sending some sort of a picture in doesn’t work.  Verification is a big part of data collection and are you in favor of something that would help us get that data to help manage your fishery?

MR. WADE:  Here’s an example of how it works every day.  In the State of Texas, we’ve got to buy a fishing license to fish for snapper and everything else.  We also have to answer some questions as far as a federal duck stamp.  I’m asked how many ducks I’ve shot.  I’ve never been asked that on red snapper.

MR. PEARCE:  You didn’t answer my question.  Are you in favor of a validated electronic system of some sort?  It doesn’t have to be VMS.  It can be a cell phone, but it would help manage your fishery by getting us better data.

MR. WADE:  On its own merit and its own --

MR. PEARCE:  Yes.

MR. WADE:  Yes.

MR. PEARCE:  That’s what I wanted to hear.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anyone else?  That concludes our public testimony.  What we’re going to do is take a ten-minute break to kind of reorganize the sequence of committee reports for the rest of the afternoon.  We’ll go until around 5:30 or so and hopefully get through some of the quick ones, but we’re not going to be able to finish today, because we’ve got a couple of longer ones for in the morning.  Let’s take about a ten-minute break so we can get a plan together here.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

(There is a gap in the audio recording.)

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’re going to continue with committee reports and begin with the rest of the Shrimp Committee.

CONTINUATION OF SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT
MR. PERRET:  The motion on the floor is to send a letter to NMFS stating that preliminary analysis indicates that the council has met and exceeded the bycatch reduction goal for blacknose shark, but will have the SSC review the recent estimates of the bycatch reduction analysis and subsequently report their findings to the council.  That is not a committee motion, but that’s the motion on the table.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Discussion?

DR. CRABTREE:  What we have is a letter that says effort is down by this much and so are we asking them to review all the effort data and all that?  I’m trying to figure out what we’re asking.  Then the bycatch reduction to 50 percent is an approximation, as I understand it, on some preliminary analyses that the Center has done heading into a new assessment for next year.
I guess what I’m getting at is it realistic to -- It just seems to me that the only way this really gets sorted out is by redoing the assessment, what’s going to happen next year, and I’m just not sure exactly what we’re going to present to the SSC.

We’re not just going to give them the letter that we got from Alan Risenhoover, I don’t think, and ask them to review that.  I guess my question then is what are we going to provide to them to review?
MR. RIECHERS:  In the discussion yesterday, and I don’t remember whether it was Bonnie or you, indicated that there was the letter from Alan that we needed to respond to and in response to that, you shared with us the estimation, based on the new modeling, about the amount of reduction you got -- Actually, it’s the Jim Nance modeling on effort reduction in the shrimp fleet and then because you didn’t have a TED estimate reduction for the shark fishery in question, you all did some other kind of calculations and worked with LGL Associates to come up with a way, as best you can, to estimate what further reduction TEDs gave you in the blacknose fishery, as I’m recalling that and please step in, Bonnie or whoever was responding to that yesterday.

The question here is just that since that’s been done in a fairly small group, working group, still, as I understood it, based on yesterday’s comments, still tweaking that analysis is probably the way to say it or it’s somewhat preliminary in nature.

I do understand another assessment is coming due and one of the things was that Alan could have not sent us a letter and said another assessment is coming due and we want you to look at this in 2011, but that’s not the question before us.  
The question before us is do you think you’ve met your goals and our answer to that right now is yes, but we would like our SSC to look at those calculations, specifically those additional TED calculations, because those are the ones that are really most in question.  The other shrimp effort data really isn’t in question.  We’re using that in a number of other places and it has been reviewed before.

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t necessarily have any objection to that.  It seems to me the preliminary analyses that are being done are being done in preparation for the SEDAR assessment and it seems to me that the only real resolution of this is going to be through a SEDAR assessment.  

Another way to come at this is to tell Alan that yes, based on the letter you’ve given us it appears that we have met these, but we’re not going to be able to say with certainty until the new assessment is completed, which will be next year.  I’m just wondering -- I don’t know when our SSC would look at this.  Did we talk about timing?

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  My problem is they’re going to have a busy time in early December and I don’t think they’re going to have time to do any kind of a detailed look at this and so I kind of would go along with your assessment and maybe reword this, rather than put something else on their agenda.

DR. CRABTREE:  If I could, Mr. Chairman, just ask Bonnie.  Bonnie, when is the new assessment process scheduled to start?  Do you recall?

DR. PONWITH:  I don’t recall what the date of that is going to be.  I can look that up and get back.

DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to avoid a situation where we go to our SSC maybe in the winter or the spring and then give them this and then they ask that they need to see this and they would like to see this and in the meantime, we’ve got a whole SEDAR process starting within a matter of a month or two that’s going to go through the whole thing and redo it all over again.  That’s my only concern.

DR. PONWITH:  It does sound like those are two rational approaches.  One approach would be to request the SSC to review this new bycatch estimation procedure, and recognizing that it is at a preliminary stage right now, to assure that they’re satisfied that those preliminary numbers are concrete enough to go into this letter.

The second approach would be to say that there are preliminary indications that this has been met and that we look forward to confirmation of that fact in the next full stock assessment.  The main point is that it is fully recognized that these are preliminary information.

MR. RIECHERS:  Roy, I certainly have no problem if we want to amend the current motion or through a friendly amendment we could say -- You could say “shark has been met but upon the next SEDAR these preliminary estimates will be further reviewed” or something like that.
MR. PERRET:  Hearing all this discussion, I’m certain any preliminary data will continue to be reviewed.  I don’t think Bonnie or Dr. Crabtree would be comfortable with providing us with the input they’ve provided relative to the data and us meeting this reduction and therefore, with the heavy schedule our S&S is going to have in December, I recommend we defeat this motion and pass the motion that came out of committee.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  This is a substitute motion.  I think Corky’s plan is to defeat this substitute motion, which would bring up the original committee motion.  Is that not right, Corky?  Is that correct?

MR. PERRET:  That’s correct.

MR. RIECHERS:  I might just add when we do this, folks, we are testifying -- In all deference to the good work done by the Southeast Center in this regard, but we didn’t see any of this analysis, folks.  We’re sending a letter back saying we’ve met it and we haven’t even looked at the analysis.  It wasn’t presented to us.  I think we need to support this motion and we need to look at it better and have our science folks look at it.

MR. TEEHAN:  I don’t think this is the same motion, with all due respect, Mr. Perret.  It does not mention sending this to the SSC any longer and so I don’t know whether your objections to this motion would still be the same.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I appreciate you pointing that out, because that was my concern, is sending it to the SSC.  Lacking that, I could support this motion.

DR. CRABTREE:  I have no problem with this motion either.  Clearly when the assessment is completed, we’re going to get a report about what it shows with respect to shrimp trawl bycatch and at that point, we’ll have to figure out if there’s anything we have to do now.  I think that goes without saying and so I don’t have a problem with this motion.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Are you all ready to vote?  All in favor of the motion signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion carries.  Is that the end of your report, Mr. Perret?
MR. PERRET:  Yes, thank you.  

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.  Next, we move up to Administrative Policy and Ms. Morris.

ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  There’s two parts.  One is the report on the open session, which I’ll do first, and the second part is the report on the closed session.  The agenda was adopted with the addition of discussion of council member training.  The minutes of the meeting held in Tampa, Florida, on June 15, were approved as written.

Ms. Readinger advised the committee that staff is seeking guidance to determine whether the council wants to develop an Administrative Handbook.  The benefit of developing a handbook would be to expedite the NOAA approval process of the council’s SOPPs and result in a more understandable document for the public that is posted on the council’s web site.  Staff’s intent is to separate routine administrative issues and place those items in a handbook and maintain all remaining policies that are legally mandated in a SOPP.  For those in the audience who do not like acronyms, SOPP is Standard Operating Policies and Procedures.

DR. RICHARD LEARD:  No, it’s the Statement of Organization Practices and Procedures.

MS. MORRIS:  Got that one wrong.  It’s Statement of Organizational Practices and Procedures.  The documents listed under Tab E, Number 3(a) and (c) are documents that could be used as guidelines in the event the council elects to develop a handbook.  Tab 3(b) is the council’s current SOPPs and 3(c) is the North Pacific Council SOPPs that was used as a template for the model SOPPs that was distributed by the Department of Commerce General Counsel.  Ms. Readinger noted that staff is not proposing to change any language or make any additions or deletions during the process.  

There was discussion among the members regarding whether the council can legally remove policies from the SOPPs and incorporate those into a handbook.  Mr. Grimes clarified there is no problem with the council developing an administrative handbook.  However, the council cannot create a handbook in order to circumvent the legal requirements for approval.  On behalf of the committee, I so move to direct staff to begin the revision of the SOPPs and development of an administrative handbook.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  

MS. WILLIAMS:  Shep, will the handbook as well as the SOPPs have to have some type of a legal approval when you say “cannot create a handbook in order to circumvent the legal requirements for approval”?

MR. GRIMES:  The SOPP is the only thing that will be reviewed and approved by the Secretary.  No, generally I guess the administrative handbook will not -- I could look at it for you and you could get comments from DOC GC, but the SOPP is the only thing the Secretary is required to approve.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion?  Any objection to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.
MS. MORRIS:  Ms. Williams recommended that any council member or staff who wants to participate in the NOAA-sponsored orientation training session be allowed to attend, within budgetary constraints.  It was agreed, by consensus, that council members and staff notify Dr. Bortone if they wish to attend a future NOAA orientation training session and staff will calculate the costs for the council to review and approve.

Dr. Bortone advised the committee that staff needs direction to pay stipends to eligible SSC members who participate in conference calls and webinars.  He asked if the council wishes to pay a partial stipend for participation at these types of meetings.  

He noted that since there is no formal policy, Dr. Shipp authorized a half-day’s pay for the recent ABC Control Rule Working Group webinar.  By consensus, the members agreed that a formal policy should be developed and approved at the February 2010 council meeting.  Ms. Readinger reminded the committee that the ABC Control Rule Working Group will be meeting via a webinar next week, so staff needs to know how to pay the participants.

On behalf of the committee, I so move that in the interim, we will pay SSC members the half-day rate for participation in authorized teleconferencing meetings until such time as we develop a more permanent set of guidelines, which will be discussed for adoption at the February 2010 council meeting.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes.

MS. MORRIS:  Then a brief report on the closed session meeting of the Administrative Policy Committee, which involved the full council.  During a closed session of the Administrative Policy Committee and full council, it was agreed that a list of technical staff assignments relative to respective committees will be provided to council members and kept up to date.

The Executive Director was made aware of the lack of timeliness relative to the inclusion of materials in the briefing book.  The Executive Director indicated that changes had been made to the process and things should improve with regard to timeliness.  Council members agreed to use common sense in their requests to staff and both council members and staff should consult with the Executive Director regarding requests requiring excessive work.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ms. Morris.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I believe the council members that wish to attend the NOAA sponsored session were supposed to get with Dr. Bortone by last night and staff was supposed to have some type of a budgetary type of thing worked up to see whether or not -- That was my understanding.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  No, that’s not my understanding.  Just get to me at any time that any council member wants to attend these meetings and we will have to work that into our budget whenever the requests come in and, of course, the budget is the limiting factor.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I recall Julie saying if you would like to attend one of these sessions to please let Dr. Bortone know and then he can let Cathy know and then we can see if there is enough money for the members to attend.  I am inquiring, did anyone tell you or make a request that they would like to attend other than myself?

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I did not get a request from you.  I got no requests from anyone, but there was not a closure to that as of last night.  There was no termination of that.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m sorry.  I thought that when I walked up and you and Dr. Shipp were both sitting at the table and I said, Steve, I do want to attend and I do know there’s one in October and we discussed that and that I had spoke with Carrie and the first time that I talked with Carrie, she wasn’t going, but in our conversation, you said that she was now going and I asked you, did you know when the second one was and you said no, that you really did not know when the second one was and I told you that perhaps I could call and check and see when the second one is, because I do know that one of our new council members cannot go in October and plans on going at another time.  I did request -- I’m sorry that you didn’t understand that being a request when we were having our conversation.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I’m sorry I misunderstood.  My recollection is that we weren’t sure of the dates and that when the dates were clarified you would make the requests for a particular date.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Consider the request made.  Thank you.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Which date would you like to make it?  Any date?

MS. WILLIAMS:  I will not be available for one in October and when the next one becomes available, please let me know and if the conditions allow it, I will attend that one.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ms. Williams, and thank you, Ms. Morris, for completing that.  The next report will be the Data Committee Report.

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT
MR. RIECHERS:  The Data Committee was convened Monday, October 19th, from 12:30 to 1:00.  Members present were myself, Mr. Simpson, Mr. Pearce, Ms. Williams, Dr. Crabtree, Mr. Ray, and Mr. Sapp. 

The agenda was adopted as written.  Minutes of the August 12, 2009 meeting were approved with no modifications.  Ms. Simmons reviewed the for-hire electronic logbook workshop held in New Orleans Louisiana.  She also summarized the GulfFIN recommendations on the for-hire electronic logbook pilot project.

The next two sentences are basically we had asked her to check on when the pilot project was going to start and Ms. Simmons did that and she indicated that Ms. Sauls from the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission indicated that the pilot project is expected to start by summer of 2010 and as far as duration of the project, Ms. Sauls noted that funding was available for the first year and could be renewed in subsequent years, depending on the success.  
Based on this discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, to adopt the minimum data elements as outlined on page 2 of the Summary of the For-Hire Logbook Workshop.  Those specific elements were vessel identifier; captain identifier; date of trip; departure time and return time; hours fished; origin of trip; trip level, which record the primary area fished, for example, statistical zone including codes for subzones within each zone for inland waters, state territorial seas, and federal EEZ and codes for zones outside the EEZ, such as Bahamas, Mexico, or international waters; number of passengers; number of anglers; number of crew; gear type; minimum and maximum depth fished for trip; target species; number of fish harvested by species; and number of fish released by species.  It goes on to say for a subset of the species, number released by critical depth interval certainly would be desirable as well.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion on the motion?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 
MR. RIECHERS:  That actually concludes my report.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  
MR. PEARCE:  As an addition to the Data Collection Committee, I would like to make another motion before the full council and I think it’s on the board now.  The rationale for that is because of the recent revisions to the Magnuson-Stevens Act that requires the use of annual catch limits and accountability measures, it’s pretty much imperative that the timeliness of data has to be improved significantly and the validation of data has to be improved significantly and I just want to emphasize to NOAA how important this is to us.

The overages in the recreational fishery quotas, like snapper and amberjack, are leading to shorter and shorter seasons and we need to secure fishing for those particular groups in a better way.  In order to best accomplish that, the MRIP process must make the timelines and quality of data top priorities.  This information is essential to ensure sound management of the recreational fishery and overfishing does not jeopardize future sustainability of Gulf fisheries.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do we have a second?  Further discussion?  The motion is to write a letter to Dr. Jim Balsiger urging the National Marine Fisheries Service to ensure that the timeliness of recreational data are top priorities in the MRIP process.  It’s been moved and seconded.  Any further discussion?  

MR. ANSON:  I think you may want to clarify timeliness to include improved timeliness or something along those lines or more efficient timeliness compared to what is currently going on.  That might be intuitive, but --

MR. PEARCE:  I just want to get it done. 

MR. HENDRIX:  I’m sorry, Harlon, but I’m not real clear on what you’re trying to do.  Is this concerning finishing the MRIP process or including additional --

MR. PEARCE:  I just want to help MRIP by letting Balsiger know that we want him to put a lot of emphasis on getting this job done.  I want these upper guys to understand where we’re coming from with this and then get Bonnie as much help as they can from above, whether it’s funding or whatever it might be, to help us with that validation problem we’re going to have and the ability to get the logbooks out.

DR. PONWITH:  I fear that this recommendation might be confused, because the MRIP process is much, much larger than electronic reporting for the for-hire industry and I think an encouragement to implement the recommendations that MRIP has put as high priority as expediently as possible is a reasonable request in a letter like this, but if you want it to be specific to the electronic reporting, you might want to call that out specifically.  I don’t know what your intent is, whether it’s the general, which has its utility, or whether it’s specific to electronic reporting.

MR. PEARCE:  We can take the timeliness of electronic reporting and validation and recreational data are top priorities and would that help you?
DR. PONWITH:  The electronic reporting is being tackled using the sense of urgency and the desire to have it in the Gulf of Mexico as the catalyst.  It was not one of the things that was sitting at the very top of their list, based on the NRC recommendations.
It is something that was a recommendation and so it’s really at the urging of this council and the constituents in this area that it’s being expedited and piloted down here in the Gulf of Mexico.  I would say that that’s a special case.  It’s a special component of the broader MRIP effort.

MR. PEARCE:  We are special down here, but I still would like to be able to pass this motion and I just want to emphasize to Balsiger how important this is to us in the Gulf.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Since we’ve added some verbiage, I’m going to read it again for the record and then we’ll continue discussion.  It’s to write a letter to Dr. Jim Balsiger urging the National Marine Fisheries Service to ensure that the timeliness of electronic reporting and validation of recreational data are top priorities in the MRIP process.
MR. SAPP:  Thanks, Harlon, for all the work that you put into this.  I absolutely support what you’re doing.  I don’t exactly know what the usefulness of sending an additional letter from the council, what it will do, but if it will do anything, I support it.

I would also like to say that we’ve gotten testimony over and over again from the for-hire sector about how much they support you in your effort to improve the data for their sector and not much has been said from the not for-hire recreational sector and at this point, I’m the only one of those guys that sits on this council and I just want to make it public to you that I absolutely strongly support what you’re doing and I will seek cooperation from the other fishing groups and I hope that the public outpouring from them for approval of this process will be just as strong as it has been from the for-hire sector.

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for that support, Ed.

DR. CRABTREE:  Harlon, I support you too and I want to see this move forward, but I’m not crazy about the motion, because I think it’s not very clear to me.  Is this motion strictly focused on the for-hire sector?

MR. PEARCE:  No, it’s on the recreational sector, period, for-hire and regular recreational.

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think we’re really talking about electronic reporting in the private sector recreational sector.  All the real discussions we’ve had about electronic logbooks have only been focused on the for-hire sector, as far as I know.

The validation you have there I think means validation of the logbook reporting, because I’m not sure what you mean by validation of recreational data.  If you have a survey of recreational fishermen to estimate their catch, what do you mean by validating it?  Validating it relative to what?

I think the motion needs some work to be clear what we’re talking in the letter.  I would be supportive to writing a letter to them telling them that we would like one of their high priorities to be the testing and development of an electronic logbook program for the for-hire sector, with particular emphasis on validating the reporting and that.  I think that would be a good motion to write them.

I would also be supportive of a motion telling them that we have concerns about the timeliness of data delivery in the private boat sector and we think that a priority should be achieving that and if we could revamp it some way to reflect that, I could be more supportive of it.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Harlon, it’s my suggestion that you work with staff to draft a letter and give staff license to address those issues that Dr. Crabtree mentioned.  Would the council be comfortable giving staff and Harlon the latitude to draft a letter accordingly?  Anyone object to that?  

MR. PEARCE:  My goal is to encompass the whole recreational sector and not just the for-hire.  When I put the electronic reporting in, that kind of changed it, but in the beginning development of this, we wanted the timeliness of the whole recreational dataset, but I have no problem with rewriting the letter.  I just want to emphasize to Balsiger and NOAA how we feel about this and how both sides feel.  If you guys are fine with that, I’ll get with staff and we’ll get this rewritten.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If there are no objections to that plan, we’ll move ahead with it and, Harlon, you and staff can get together and maybe with Roy’s input as well to clarify the issue.  If there are no other issues on the Data Committee, we can move to Coastal Migratory Pelagics and at least get that one done, I hope, Mr. Teehan.

COASTAL MIGRATORY PELAGICS (MACKEREL) MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT
MR. TEEHAN:  This is a summary of the Mackerel Management Committee that was held this morning, October 21, 2009.  Committee members present were myself, Mr. Anson, Dr. Crabtree, Mr. Fischer, Mr. Ray, and Mr. Sapp, comprising the full committee.
The agenda was adopted as written.  The minutes of the June 15, 2009 meeting were approved as written.  Then the Review of Scoping Meeting Comments and Options from the Scoping Document for Inclusion in Options Papers, Dr. Leard and Dr. Simmons reviewed the scoping meeting comments.  

Dr. Leard discussed a possible approach was to consider the options for establishing annual catch limits, or ACLs, and accountability measures, or AMs, as well as the framework changes in Amendment 18 and other options in Amendment 20 or a regulatory amendment, where appropriate.  

He also stated that if the council desires to develop a limited access privilege program, or LAPP, it might be more appropriate to do so in a separate amendment.  The committee then discussed the potential of a LAPP for coastal migratory pelagics and possible issues and problems due to the joint nature of the fishery management plan with the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council and other concerns. 

Before addressing the potential of a LAPP amendment, the committee further discussed Amendment 18 options.  Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, to pull everything out of the document that relates to Amendment 18.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes.
MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Teehan indicated that the intent of this motion was to allow staff to develop an options paper for Amendment 18 from these options.  The committee then continued its discussion of a LAPP amendment for the coastal migratory pelagic fishery.  Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, to begin moving forward with a commercial LAPP program for the king mackerel fishery.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s a committee motion.  Any discussion?  Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes.

DR. MCILWAIN:  Mr. Chair, I would like to offer another motion at this point.  

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  A substitute motion for this one or --

DR. MCILWAIN:  No, this would be an additional motion to the committee report.  That would be to establish a Mackerel LAPP Committee for the commercial industry.  We’ve agreed to move forward with developing this program and I think it would be timely to go ahead and put the commercial industry folks in the process and let them work along with our council, if I can get a second to that motion.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do we have a second?  We have a second.  Discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  It’s really not on that, but yes, it is.  It’s tied into it.  Shep, we’re looking at putting mackerel under something like an IFQ/ITQ and are the fishermen supposed to vote before we begin the process or do they vote after the process?  I thought in Magnuson any time any new IFQ program went into effect or we began working on one or something that there had to be a vote, but I can’t remember.

MR. GRIMES:  Any referendum among the fishermen will occur far down the road, after you’ve prepared a plan and have something to submit to them to vote on.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay, because I have heard some fishermen support it and I’ve heard some fishermen say that they do not support it and I just hated to see this council go to an awful lot of work if we didn’t have support for it.

MS. MORRIS:  My question is whether this would be an ad hoc AP.
DR. MCILWAIN:  I think the ad hoc would be looking at overall issues relative to LAPP programs.  Did I misunderstand the question?

MS. MORRIS:  Yes, you misunderstand the question.  This AP, would it be a standing AP or an ad hoc AP?

DR. MCILWAIN:  No, it would be an ad hoc.  I’m sorry.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Could staff put that up there, an ad hoc?  Any further discussion on this?  Any concerns about it being premature?  That was voiced earlier.  None?  Okay.  All in favor of the motion signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes.
MR. TEEHAN:  The committee then reviewed options in the scoping document for inclusion in an options paper for Amendment 20 and a potential regulatory amendment.  Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, to add blackfin tuna to Section 3.2.4 of the scoping document and incorporate this into the options paper for Amendment 20.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes.

MR. TEEHAN:  By consensus, the committee approved including all of the other options, other than those related to Amendment 18 and LAPPs, into an options paper for Amendment 20 and/or a regulatory amendment.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report.

DR. LEARD:  One thing that I had forgot to put into basically the scoping document, but I would like the council’s permission to add it into the options paper, is with regard to trip limits.  We have, particularly in the eastern zone, a step-down procedures for the hook and line, where it drops from 1,250 pounds to 500 pounds when 75 percent of the quota is met.

That was done many, many years ago, in order to try to slow the fishery down, but the cost of fuel and everything else nowadays, going out for 500 pounds is really -- I’ve heard a number of fishermen say it’s really not worth it.  I would just like to add to the options paper for us to consider removing that step-down provision from 1,250 pounds to 500 pounds.

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ve had some of those concerns and some of those same discussions and so I agree with Rick that I think that’s something we ought to revisit.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I don’t think we need a motion on that.  We just need to give staff license to incorporate that, if no one objects.  Where’s Myron?  He had his hand up and he’s gone.

MR. MCKNIGHT:  I think he wanted to know if wahoo was added to the same 3.2.4 as blackfin tuna or something like that.  

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Did we complete that last motion?

MR. TEEHAN:  The last was just a report that it was a consensus of the committee and so it wasn’t really a motion.  I think the motion that Damon is referring to we’ve already done and that was that the committee recommends to add blackfin tuna to Section 3.2.4 of the scoping document.  We’ve already voted that up.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’re finished with Mackerel Management.  Do you want to try to get one more in, AP Selection?  Myron, you left right when we were getting ready to recognize you.

MR. FISCHER:  I just want clarification to make sure that wahoo is in the document or I’ll be making a motion to that effect.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, wahoo is already in.  This is just adding blackfin.  

MR. FISCHER:  I just wanted to verify.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Once more, I think we’ve completed Mackerel Management.  Let’s go ahead and finish AP Selection and then we’ll break and tomorrow we’ll tackle Reef Fish and the added items to the agenda.

AP SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT
MR. PERRET:  The meeting was called to order at 10:30 on October 19, 2009.  Bob Gill moved, seconded by Kay Williams, that the discussion regarding the chair and vice chair for the Ad Hoc LAPP AP, Item III, be tabled until later.  This motion was unopposed. 
In addition, Myron Fisher requested that another item for the agenda be added regarding the replacement for Damon McKnight’s membership on two of our committees, red snapper and coastal migratory pelagics, since now Mr. McKnight is obviously a member of this council.

Myron Fisher requested that the minutes be edited to reflect the omission from the record of his request that the committee address the replacement for Damon McKnight.  That was at the last meeting.  The AP Selection Committee minutes were approved with the change indicated above.

A discussion ensued over the number of individuals on the Ad Hoc Data Collection AP Committee and it was determined that there should be no more than twenty members.  The following individuals were nominated and approved for appointment to the Ad Hoc Data Collection Committee: Bob Zales, Michael Miglini, Matt Hill, Suzanne Delaune, Bobby Terrebonne, Tracy Redding, Troy Frady, Camp Matens, Vicki Cornish, and Glen Brooks.  Dr. Bortone and I -- I guess I didn’t get them up there.  I’ll take the responsibility, Dr. Shipp.
MS. TRISH KENNEDY:  You already voted on them as a committee of the whole during your closed session and so you only need to really read them for the record.  We can provide them after the fact to people who are interested on the list.

MR. PERRET:  That was at full council and this is my report.  Vicki Cornish was nominated and approved by the committee for Chair and Troy Frady was nominated and approved by the committee for Vice-Chair.
We had a report on the status of fishery violations regarding the status of the membership of the advisory panel.  We were advised by Dr. Leard that two members were found to been adjudicated as being guilty and they would have to be replaced on these panels.

These individuals served on the Reef Fish Advisory Panel and the Red Snapper Advisory Panel.  The committee directed that a letter be drafted by staff informing these individuals that they were being removed from the committee on which they served.  Also, Dr. Leard and Dr. Bortone were asked to identify the seats that needed to be replaced.

Discussion occurred regarding the specificity of the offense and if they were actually performed by the individuals charged or merely found guilty of their association by ownership or affiliation.

Mr. Fischer addressed the issue of naming replacements for Damon McKnight in his role on the Red Snapper and Coastal Migratory Pelagics.  Bobby Terrebonne was nominated for the seat on the Red Snapper AP and Patrick Fitzsmorris was nominated for the seat on the Coastal Migratory Pelagics AP.  Both Nominations were approved.

Dr. Leard addressed the issue regarding the VMS Advisory Panel and indicated there currently was no charge given to the committee.  Larry Simpson indicated that essentially the individuals on the committee had recently met, although not in their council capacity.  He did not believe there was a need to call for a meeting of the VMS AP at this time.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report.
MS. WILLIAMS:  I know in the first part of that it talks about how we tell Dr. Leard to send the necessary letters, to send the necessary letters if the individuals that was brought to our attention had actually paid the fine and found guilty and then we came back after saying that and said, well, council also has a policy in their SOPPs that says that if we find that the violation did not involve the person sitting on the APs, because maybe they had four or five vessels and it was someone else on the vessel, then the council has the latitude to say that individual was not involved in the incident and so therefore that particular person would not be removed.

I’ve also been made aware that one of those individuals that we were told that they were found guilty and then they said that maybe it was their son, it ended up being a brother on one of the vessels and that individual was at a council meeting when that violation took place.  I guess it would be up to this committee whether or not we wanted to have this person removed from an AP.

MR. PERRET:  Shep, Rick, staff, if what was just described, is that the first time we have had this type of incident?  In other words, do we have a history and I think however we’ve treated it in the past, we should be consistent.  I don’t know how we’ve done it in the past.  Does anybody know?

MR. GRIMES:  I do remember at least one past incident where someone sitting on an AP was -- His company, a corporation that he was the presidency or whatever for, had been cited for a violation and you did not remove that individual from the AP, but it’s a discretionary thing.  I understand past practices actually varied a little bit over it.

MR. PERRET:  As far as I know at this time, full council, in closed session, did move to take the action we took, to remove him. 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s correct.  

MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Chair, I would just recommend given that we -- Instead of concluding the report that we recess the report, if you will, or call it a preliminary, beginning, report, as we still have some business that we referred to within the context of that report that would probably be better done in closed session in the AP Selection Committee again.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  With that in mind, what is your pleasure in scheduling the closed session?  First thing in the morning, at 8:30?  We will recess until 8:15 tomorrow.  It will be an 8:15 closed session and that way hopefully we can be finished by 8:30, which is the time the public would expect us to start anyhow.
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:30 p.m., October 21, 2009.)

- - -
October 22, 2009
THURSDAY MORNING SESSION

- - -

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the Shoreline Convention Center Ballroom of the Holiday Inn Emerald Beach, Corpus Christi, Texas, Thursday morning, October 22, 2009, and was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Bob Shipp.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We are going to start by addressing the Data Collection Committee letter that was drafted I guess between the recess yesterday and this morning.
MR. PEARCE:  The letter is not drafted, but the motion is on the board.  I’ve run it past Roy and he’s happy with it and I would like to move that we pass this motion.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I will read the motion for the record.  It’s to write a letter to Dr. Jim Balsiger urging the National Marine Fisheries Service to ensure that, one, improving the timeliness of collecting, processing, and reporting of recreational data and, two, the development of electronic reporting and validation of the data in the for-hire recreational sector are top priorities in the MRIP process.  Is there a second?  There is a second.  Is there discussion?

MR. GILL:  A procedural one.  We had a motion that effectively did this yesterday and don’t we have to replace that or something formally to note the change?

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I thought that motion was withdrawn, but if not, this would be a substitute motion.  Further discussion?  Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes.  That brings us to the Reef Fish Management Committee Report, Tab B, and Ms. Williams.
REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT
MS. WILLIAMS:  The agenda was adopted with the addition of a discussion of an outreach proposal under the Gag and Red Grouper Scoping Document agenda item and an update on Florida FWC activities on goliath grouper under Other Business.  The minutes of the August 11 through 12, 2009 meeting were approved as written.
Biological Opinion on Sea Turtle Reef Fish Fishery Interactions, Tab B, Number 3, Jennifer Lee gave a presentation on the 2009 Biological Opinion on the Continued Authorization of Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Fishery Biological Opinion that was issued October 13, 2009.  

The biological opinion evaluated the fishery’s effects on threatened and endangers sea turtles and endangered smalltooth sawfish taking into account the preferred of Alternatives 31 to the Reef Fish FMP and the ESA rule to adequately protect loggerhead sea turtles, pending implementation of long-term mitigation measures.
The biological opinion concluded that the continued authorization of the Gulf of Mexico reef fish fishery is not expected to cause an appreciable reduction in the likelihood of both the survival and recovery of any listed species.  The continued authorization of the Gulf of Mexico reef fish fishery is not likely to jeopardize the continued existence of any listed species.

The biological opinion recommended the following reasonable and prudent measures: avoiding take through outreach and education, minimizing future gear impacts through research, monitoring the frequency, magnitude, and impact of take.
The terms and conditions to implement these measures require action from NMFS, but not the council, unless it becomes necessary to revise careful release protocols and release gear.  In response to questions from the committee, Ms. Lee and Bonnie Ponwith explained that observer coverage on commercial vessels would be augmented, depending upon funding, the goal of maintaining vertical line observer coverage, and incrementally increasing longline coverage.  The recreational estimate of 243 expected sea turtle takes, seventy-five lethal, had a lot of uncertainty, but was based on the best available scientific information.

Reef Fish Amendment, Hook Limits Action, Tab B, Number 4, Carrie Simmons reviewed a modification to the language for Amendment 31, Action 4 that was suggested by the IPT to clarify that the preferred action applied to bottom longline vessels in the reef fish fishery.  
Some committee members questioned the need to apply the restrictions to all longline vessels east of Cape San Blas as opposed to those fishing in less than fifty feet of depth.  A motion was made to modify the title of Action 4 to “Modify Fishing Practices and Gear Shoreward of the Fifty-Fathom Line”.
However, Roy Crabtree felt that this would create an enforcement problem.  Southeast Regional Deputy Special Agent in Charge Tracy Dunn agreed, stating that effective enforcement needed to be able to check hooks at the dock.  If only those vessels fishing inside fifty fathoms were subject to the hook restriction, enforcement would be required to depend on intercepting vessels at sea.  As a result of these arguments, a substitute motion was made to adopt the revisions recommended by the IPT.

By a vote of five to one, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the council adjust the wording in Amendment 31, Action 4, Modify Fishing Practices and Gear for Vessels using Bottom Longline Gear to Harvest Reef Fish east of Cape San Blas,
Alternative 3, limit the number of hooks for vessels that have a longline endorsement to their reef fish permit, Option b, 1,000 hooks, of which no more than 750 hooks are rigged for fishing or fished. 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion of the motion?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes.

MR. RIECHERS:  Just a question.  I don’t know whether you want to handle this here, but I wanted to have a little bit of discussion regarding those trailer vessels that we talked about.  We can wait until the end of the report or we can do it here, whatever you would prefer.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s wait until the end of the report and let’s don’t forget to bring it up then.
MS. WILLIAMS:  Amendment 32, Gag/Red Grouper Scoping Document, Tab B, Number 5, Steven Atran reviewed the draft Amendment 32 scoping document.  He noted that the draft lacked some of the assessment background information and needed formatting, but the issues to be addressed were all in the document.  The committee did not make any motions, but made several recommendations for editorial revisions prior to scoping.  Those recommendations are summarized below.
On the Red Grouper ACL and ACT, include a table showing a three-way separation of ACL and ACT, commercial, for-hire, and private recreational.  Commercial Red Grouper Management Measures, under Questions to Consider, delete Question 2 that deals with if the grouper IFQ is not implemented.  Council staff will develop a more appropriate question to substitute.

Gag ACL and ACT, include a table showing a three-way separation of ACL and ACT, commercial, for-hire, and private recreational.  For proposed ACL and ACT, include a single-year ACL and ACT for 2011, a two-year average ACL and ACT for 2012, and a moving three-year average ACL and ACT for 2012 and beyond.

Under Questions to Consider, it was suggested that a question be added as to whether the scheduled TAC increase in 2010 should be cancelled.  However, it was pointed out that by the time the scoping results are reported to the council in February 2010, it will be too late to take action.

Gag and Red Grouper Accountability Measures, the committee recommended that the proposed commercial AMs on page 15 be truncated after the first sentence, since it was felt that overages are not possible under an IFQ unless there is an enforceability problem.  
However, under the agenda item for Modifications to Regulations for Amendment 29, it was stated that overages are possible due to multi-use IFQ shares.  The Amendment 29 proposed modifications include revised AMs for commercial shallow-water grouper, red grouper, and gag.  They do not contain a pay-back provision for the overfished gag stock if ACL is exceeded.  Steven Atran stated that he would revise the commercial AMs in the scoping document to be compatible with the Amendment 29 revisions.  Include options to allow pay-back for overages to be spread out over multiple years.

Commercial Gag Management Measures, it should be pointed out that real-time monitoring of bycatch through the observer program may not be feasible, because it takes approximately six months to expand observer data into bycatch estimates.  Under Questions to Consider beginning on page 17, reword Question 1 to be similar to the last bullet in the preceding bycatch discussion.

Recreational Gag and Gag/Red Grouper Combined Management Measures, keep the first fish caught rule.  Roy Crabtree noted that this would change the selectivity of the gag fishery and might result in a reduced overall TAC.  At an appropriate point in the scoping document, include a question asking what can be done to reduce overall dead discards in the recreational gag fisheries.

Fish Tag Program, some committee members disagreed with the suggestion to refer this action to the LAPP AP and suggested that this be kept in the scoping document for possible development and implementation in 2011.  Include options to use a fish tag program either as a way to limit effort or as a data collection function only.  Add an option to create a fish stamp requirement to harvest a species.

In addition to the above items, Kay Williams recommended that a number of items be incorporated into the scoping document from a motion passed by the council last year to begin an options paper that would include allowing the for-hire sector to choose their day, seasons, bag limits, incorporate the SOS and GOMARS plan ideas such as sector separation and endorsements and other ideas that the public and the for-hire industry has requested.  I’ve also talked with Steve since then and Steve also has it -- I think it was in his to-do list somewhere around January of 2009.

Expansion of Existing Time and Area Closures, this section should discuss time/area closures in general, rather than only expansion of existing closures.  Add other closed area options that were discussed in Amendment 30B.  Try to analyze, or ask Southeast Fisheries Science Center to analyze, how much catch is occurring in area closures, including use of logbooks or VMS data.

Clarify if area closures are to protect habitat or to reduce harvest.  Earlier Ecosystem SSC analyses suggested that to reduce harvest, areas would have to be large.  Figure 2 on page 23 is inappropriate and should not be used.

Recreational Bag Limits, Size Limits, and Closed Seasons for Gag and Red Grouper, include scenarios that reduce the gag size limit.  Replace Table 9 on page 26, taken from Amendment 30B, that only has scenarios for a 45 percent gag reduction with a table that provides scenarios for the 75 percent to 80 percent reductions that are being south.

Amendment 32 Scoping Locations, without opposition, the committee recommends the following locations for Amendment 32 scoping meetings.  They are Galveston, Texas; Orange Beach, Alabama; Biloxi area, Mississippi; Panama City, Florida; St. Petersburg area, Florida; Fort Myers, Florida; Florida Keys; New Orleans/Kenner, Louisiana area.
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Kay.  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  Is there any objection to the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion passes.
MS. WILLIAMS:  Steven Atran stated that the scoping meetings would likely be scheduled in January 2010, due to a large number of meetings and workload already scheduled between now and December.  Phil Steele also asked that scoping meetings not conflict with a series of IFQ meetings that NMFS was planning between November and December 10.

Julie Morris expressed concern that January scoping meetings would be too late to allow staff to prepare an options paper for February and asked that the meetings be held earlier.  Council staff will check to see if earlier dates are available.  Committee members expressed their intent that an options paper be prepared for the February council meeting.

MR. GILL:  Before we continue, perhaps this would be an appropriate point to ask if there’s any other issues relative to Amendment 32 that anyone would like to address.  I have one and that is that we heard yesterday that a number of folks, in public testimony, mentioned fish traps as an option and mentioned severable favorable -- Of course, they didn’t mention the unfavorable, but several favorable approaches to that.  They do not see much gag and so they do help with the gag discards side of the equation that we have to address with 32.  I would ask if there’s any interest in adding that to the scoping document and not necessarily to go forth, but to get public comment, since public testimony brought it up.

MR. RAY:  You’re asking for somebody to make this motion?

MR. GILL:  If someone thinks that it’s appropriate to get comment on the scoping document in reaction to the public testimony that we’ve heard.  I recognize that it’s a new issue.  I first heard about it two days ago, but perhaps, given the severity of Amendment 32, that might be appropriate.  If someone thinks so, I think this is the point at which it should be done.

MR. RAY:  I’ll move that we add this to the document for consideration.

MR. GILL:  It’s been moved that we add considering fish traps as allowable gear to the scoping document.  Second by Harlon.  It’s moved and seconded.  Is there any discussion?  

MS. MORRIS:  It seems like what you really want to be doing is adding them as options in the options paper.  It’s a scoping document.  It’s something to be brought up in scoping.

MR. GILL:  The question is public comment and get a reaction and then we can discuss it at the February meeting as to whether we go forward or what we do with it.

MR. FISCHER:  I think as some of our discussion to have as a slate of options how this would be interfaced with longlining and if it would be to replace longline permits or to give options and not only just to allow fish traps, but to show how they would relate and marry into the longline industry.

MR. GILL:  I don’t think it should be restricted to that, but flesh out the issue a little bit for discussion, I agree.  Any further discussion?

DR. MCILWAIN:  I would support the idea of putting this into 32 as an option to look at.  It appears to be a pretty clean fishery.  It doesn’t catch a large number of gag grouper, nor does it seem to have much of a problem with turtles and so I would support going out for public comment.

MR. PEARCE:  Just a quick comment too.  I think if we ever decide to do something like this that it will allow us to let some of these fishermen we’ve kind of cut out in that longline turtle issue to get back into it in a different way and keep the fishery alive.  I always feel like when we move in favor of efficiency, conservation, and total use of the resource we’re doing the right thing and I believe with fish traps we are.

MS. MORRIS:  I think it’s a really bad idea.  I think it’s okay to put it in the scoping document.  I think we have extensive public testimony and deliberations before I came on the council that led to the prohibition of this gear in the eastern Gulf.  I think that was the right decision and I think it’s a new idea for a new set of minds here.  

Some of you were here when the earlier prohibition was drafted and adopted, but I think there will have to be a lot of conversation and a lot of review of scientific data.  I’m not convinced by the early indications just in public testimony today that it’s a good way to go.  I think it’s a pretty bad idea, but I don’t oppose it being in the scoping document for public comment.
MR. SAPP:  I echo Julie’s thoughts.  I don’t have any objection to this being in the scoping document.  I think it’s a bad idea.  By the way, attendance has been down at our meeting a little bit and this ought to draw the crowds out.  I think we need to make plans for a bigger hall when we hold the meeting.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I think it’s a good idea to have it in the scoping document, but also, I think we would need some type of discussion about what has changed since the last time.  We had several meetings and the council did a ten-year phase-out and evidently something has changed to where either there’s newer ways to eliminate the ghost traps.  

I think the ghost traps was one of the issues and how we feel that maybe we should consider this in order to, as you said, swap a longline endorsement for a fish trap type endorsement, but I don’t think we can just go out there and list it as an allowable gear without some kind of explanation about what has changed and why we’re now sending it out for scoping.

MR. GILL:  Would you like to make a substitute or amend the motion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  No, I don’t think that’s necessary, but I would think that Steve could just put something in there and he’s shaking his head that yes, he can. 

MR. FISCHER:  Somewhere, and it doesn’t have to be in the discussion for this, but obviously we’ll know before we go too far, we’re going to have to decide what to do with all the people we put out of business on fish traps and now we’re telling them you can’t fish trap, but we’re going to allow the longliners to fish trap.  It’s going to be a hard explanation.

MR. PEARCE:  I don’t think this should be just for the longliners.  I think it should be for any of these fishermen that we have put out of business and I think it gives them an option other than bandit fishing to get back in the industry.

DR. CRABTREE:  Just remember you just phased the gear out two years ago and you’ve got a whole amendment that explains why you needed to get rid of this gear and I don’t mind you putting it in the scoping document, but it’s going to be very complicated, because I assume you’re not just going to propose to just open it up to anybody that wants to go throw a fish trap out there.

You did have a limited entry program and I believe that people were grandfathered in and they weren’t transferrable and trap certificates and controls on all that.  If you did go down this path, you’re talking creating a whole new limited entry program and a whole new trap certificate program and a whole host of things, but you put yourself in a difficult position when you decide we need to eliminate this gear for all these reasons and then you come in two years later saying now we’ve changed our mind and we want to let them back in.  

You’re going to have to be very careful about this one and Ed is right.  I can tell you right now that fish traps are extremely controversial, especially in south Florida, and you will bring folks out.

MR. GILL:  Any further discussion?

MR. TEEHAN:  I just want to echo what Roy and Ed said.  This is going to be a storm and I suspect in Florida especially you’re going to get an awful lot of turnout on this and so rent a bigger hall.

MR. GILL:  We’ve had discussion.  Let’s vote this up or down.  All those in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes.  Back to you, Kay.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Gag Options for 2010, Steven Atran noted that the gag TAC is scheduled to increase in 2010 from 1.32 million pounds to 1.41 million pounds.  The committee discussed whether to request that National Marine Fisheries Service cancel that increase or take some other interim action in 2010, such as reducing the gag bag limit to one fish.  Roy Crabtree stated that actions could be implemented in 2010, but not by January 1.  The committee did not make any recommendations.

MR. GILL:  I think we need to discuss this one a little bit more.  During public testimony yesterday, Roy brought up the two-for-one on the commercial side and obviously we had talked about bag limit changes, but also maintaining equity.  I’m not sure I understand what is possible, for example, the suggestion that Roy made relative to the IFQ program and the timing that results.

I think it is true that we would be well advised to do something, if it’s reasonable and makes a difference and all that, because we’re going to have a real dramatic change in 2011.  My understanding thus far is it’s not been possible, because of the timing constraint, to really do anything and make it equitable.  Roy, if you would expand on that a little bit and make me smarter.

DR. CRABTREE:  It all comes down to what it is you’re proposing to do, but to do any of this, we’ve got to do a rulemaking and we’ve got to do a NEPA document and so an environmental assessment.  It’s October 22 now and we will, in December, begin releasing to people their allocation of gag, red grouper, under the IFQ program.

If we want to reduce the gag quota on the commercial sector, we would have to have that effective, I guess, by the end of December, so that we could take it out of their accounts before they’ve had a chance to fish with it.  In order to have something effective by then, we would probably have to waive notice and comment, meaning no proposed rule, and go straight to a final rule and we might have to waive the cooling off period and all of that and that’s tough to do and that’s a lot of work, but if that’s what you want to try and do, we’ll try to do that.

Now, if we missed getting it done on time and let’s say we got a rule in place the end of January that reduced the gag quota, I guess what would happen then is we would go into people’s accounts and we would remove some of their gag quota, but the problem is some people may have already fished their gag quota and I would be concerned, because if you pass a motion today to do that, they’re all going to know and so I would guess they’re going to come in and fish the gag quota up as quickly as they can, but I still suspect if you did that, you would reduce the amount of gag caught next year.  We could do that.

Now, if you’re talking a six-month closure of the recreational gag fishery, we can’t close the other species, but we could close gag down and we can reduce the bag limit and we could do several of those things.  There would be a lot of controversy, depending on what you did.  I get very uncomfortable with very controversial rules and waiving notice and comment.

From my perspective, if you want to have an extensive closure that’s going to be extremely controversial, I’m probably going to want to do a proposed rule and allow public comment on it.  That would slow us down on it.

If you want to just reduce the gag bag limit to one and do something on the commercial side, we could do that.  If you wanted to come in and say let’s just close gag down for four months at some point during the year, we could do that.  We could close it down to everybody and that would basically say during those four months you can’t use any of your gag allocation under the IFQ program, but I don’t know if that would really reduce the catch of gag in the commercial IFQ fishery, because they would probably just fish up their gag quota at other times.
It appears to me right now it’s unlikely that they’ll even catch all the gag allocation that’s available to them now.  They haven’t caught the gag quota and don’t appear that they’re going to catch it this year.  Those are kind of your options.

The most difficult one is trying to have something done and effective prior to January 1.  I’m not going to tell you it’s impossible.  We might be able to try and get that done, but I’ve got to go to -- We have to go to the Department of Commerce attorneys and get clearance to waive notice and comment and waive all these kinds of things and we would have to do NEPA documents and all that.  It’s really up to your guys what do you want to do and we’ll try to do our best to get something done.

MR. SAPP:  I want to ask a question that I understand I might not get an answer for, but if we don’t do anything in 2010 and we allow the regulations to stand, what is the impact on the recovery of the gag grouper and what is the impact on where we might be with the TAC in 2011, once we get there?

DR. CRABTREE:  I think -- Steve, help me out here, but I think we have projections for gag that use Fcurrent and so is that correct, Steve?

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  The projections for gag are based on Fcurrent, which is the three-year average from 2005 to 2007.  2008 had a higher F, but the assessment biologists didn’t consider that reliable.

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know if Steve has those at his fingertips.  If he does, he -- We have projections of fishing at Fcurrent and you can look at what the biomass does if you fish at Fcurrent.  My memory is that the biomass just kind of hovers about where it is and if you assume then that the projections are approximately correct, it suggests to me that things just don’t change much, but that’s just from my memory and Steve would have to take a look at the projections and see, but I think that’s been done and you could look at it and that’s the only way I know to look at what’s likely to happen.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further comment?  Go ahead, Ms. Williams.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Next was the outreach proposal.  It was a Tab B Handout and Bob Gill had discussed a proposal that he and other Florida council members had developed to hold a series of informal roundtable discussions on gag and red grouper around Florida to facilitate more of a two-way communication than a regular scoping meeting provides.  To save on costs, council members would not be paid.  
These roundtable meetings would include the Florida council members and I believe it was our staff and National Marine Fisheries Service instead of the FWC staff.  I think that’s worded wrong, but anyway, he estimated that holding a series of four workshops around Florida would cost no more than $7,000.  
A motion was made to recommend that the council provide a budget not to exceed the recommended $7,000 budget to do outreach relative to Amendment 32 as defined in the Tab B Handout.  Several committee members expressed support for the concept, but not for the council to spend money on it.  
Also, the intent was for these discussions to precede the scoping meetings, but it now appears that they would be held during the same timeframe as the scoping meetings.  A substitute motion was made to send the entire State of Florida delegation to the Florida scoping meetings and change their format.  
South Atlantic Fishery Management Council liaison David Cupka described a process that the South Atlantic Council was evaluating where staff presentations are prerecorded and are available online prior to the public hearings.  
The hearing would then be scheduled from 3:00 to 7:00 P.M. and consist of an open comment period and a formal hearing.  After further discussion, both the substitute and original motions were withdrawn to give council members more time to think about ways to modify the scoping meetings.

MR. GILL:  Since that discussion we had in committee, it’s been mentioned several times with multiple folks that they were disappointed that we didn’t do anything and thought that we ought to readdress it.  We clearly haven’t gotten our arms around what it is we’re going to do and how we’re going to do it and staff certainly has not been given any direction in terms of how we do it.

I understand the concerns about the money, et cetera, but I think to initiate the discussion for us to come to grips with this question on what we do and how we do it, I’m going to move that we perform the actions outlined in the Tab B Handout and have a budget not to exceed $7,000, which includes more than the four meetings that were mentioned in the summary.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do I have a second?  Is there a second to Mr. Gill’s motion?  Harlon seconds it for discussion, I assume.

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m one of the coconspirator here and so I’m not speaking against this and I’ll probably vote it, but I just want to point out one more time that I think one of the reasons this issue got as much discussion as it did is because we’re really backed up against the wall during this timeframe with workshops and public hearings and a number of other things.

I think the discussions were not necessarily that this was a bad idea, but perhaps given the amount of workload that we already have for this time period that we might try to incorporate this concept into the existing public hearings.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion?

MR. GILL:  I agree, Bill.  I think the discussion came down to a change in the way we do the process.  The problem is that we talked about it, but I don’t think we’ve given staff direction of how to do it.  

If we’re uncomfortable with this, then we ought to define to staff what our concept is that would be either an addition to or change to the process that we currently have.  We haven’t done that and that’s why I bring this back up, because I understand that there’s folks that don’t like this motion and that’s fine, but we need to go to the next step, if that’s what the council feels.

MS. MORRIS:  I’m going to offer a substitute motion and the substitute motion is to ask the Outreach AP to review the Tab B Handout on outreach on gag and red grouper -- Outreach and Education AP to review and comment on the plan and to allow the Executive Director to approve up to $3,000 for additional Florida council members to attend the scoping meetings in Florida on Amendment 32 only for travel.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?  There’s a second.  Discussion?

MR. GILL:  Julie, as I understand your motion, I don’t see in there anything that gives staff direction as to -- Are they going to follow the AP’s recommendation or how does staff know what to do with what changes are desired?  I don’t see that in there.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Actually, I think there’s sufficient direction.  Basically, what we’re doing is we’re asking the Outreach and Education Committee to address your particular issue, which we have documented, and I would assume they would come back with a plan of how they would incorporate that into their outreach and education work that they do already.

MR. PERRET:  What is that mean, additional Florida council members?
MS. MORRIS:  Part of the plan is for two council members from Florida to have four or five roundtable discussions with constituents.  During the committee discussion, we decided that it would be really good to hold those in conjunction with the scoping meetings on Amendment 32 that are taking place in Florida and generally just one council member attends those meetings and so this would be a little bit of travel money so that two of the Florida council members could attend those pre-scoping meeting roundtable discussions regarding Amendment 32.

MR. PERRET:  That’s what I thought, that we had authorized for two members to go.  Council members can go and attend any meeting they want to go and many of us do that out of our own pocket.  Two Florida representatives and if the others want to go, Mr. Teehan represents the agency and he can certainly go and probably would be going on his own anyway. 

I know Florida is a special state.  My gosh, we’ve spent enough time on issues with Florida, but why don’t we just amend the motion to say for Florida, Texas, Alabama, Louisiana, and Mississippi?  I’m going to speak against the motion, the original as well as this one.

MR. HENDRIX:  I would speak against both of these.  All of your presentation, discussion, and your handout basically say that the scoping meetings are broken and they’re not working and they’re not accomplishing what you want them to accomplish.  I think it would be more important to make an attempt to incorporate everything you’ve discussed into the scoping meeting process and fix that, rather than start a new process.  Part of the outreach work that Dr. Bortone and Charlene are working on would be a good way to incorporate this and so I speak against it, both motions.

MR. GILL:  To clarify Dr. Bortone’s point, this was initiated as a result of Amendment 32 looking like a massive train wreck coming down the way and the way to deal with it.  The question I would ask from your comments is do you see -- Is it your understanding that this will help address Amendment 32 or are you looking down the road?  I sense that you are looking for broader structure and more generic in the future, but the whole driver here originally was 32, to get ahead of our train wreck.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I guess I’m looking at it down the road of the larger O&E role that we play.  However, this looked like a good place to start and there’s some impetus there and I thought we could learn from this and it would help give direction to that future effort.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Are we ready to vote on this?  Any further discussion?  Hearing none, the substitute motion on the board is to ask the O&E AP to review and comment on the plan and to allow the Executive Director to approve up to $3,000 for additional Florida council members to attend the scoping meetings in Florida on Amendment 32.  All in favor of that motion signify by raising your hand; all opposed; two abstentions.  Let’s do a count again for the record then.  All those in favor raise your hand, four; those opposed.  Four to nine, the motion fails.  We’re back to the original motion.  Are we ready to vote on the original motion?

The original motion is to perform the actions outlined in the Tab B Handout, not to exceed $7,000.  All in favor raise your hand.  The motion fails.

MS. MORRIS:  Just a final note on that discussion.  We understand, from the committee discussion, that you want us to do this plan, but you just don’t want us to have any council budget devoted to it and we are going to -- We appreciate your support for what we’re trying to do in the plan and we are going to try to implement the plan.

MR. RIECHERS:  I agree, Julie.  Obviously what we struggled with in committee was the notion of can we make the scoping meetings a better venue and get more participation and certainly you all trying some new and different formats with that and the council always has -- As we discussed in committee, between staff and the member doing that, we can try some different things and let’s see if they work and then bring that information back to us and if we can do a better job of outreach, we all need to be striving to do that.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would like to add, again, the South Atlantic -- If you remember, they are also trying some things and so we should monitor that.

MR. HENDRIX:  Do we need a motion to allow the Florida caucus to incorporate -- I think if everyone understands that, but if you need the support of the council, we could make a motion to that effect.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I don’t think we need a motion.  I think the discussion reflects the support.  Okay, Ms. Williams.
MS. WILLIAMS:  Modifications to Regulations in Amendment 29 for Gag, Tab B, Number 6, Steve Branstetter explained that there were some issues remaining with the adoption of a grouper IFQ.  The first issue was to remove a trip limit provision from the regulations that requires the trip limit for a grouper species to be reduced to 500 pounds when 90 percent of the quota is reached.  This is no longer needed under the IFQ system.  
A second issue was to define “publicly accessible” landing locations for enforcement purposes.  Corky Perret noted that the definition required a street address or GPS coordinates.  He expressed concern that this definition might exclude persons like him who live on a private road and have no GPS coordinates.  There were also questions about how “navigable waterway” is defined.  Some landing locations might be accessible by a small boat, but not by a large enforcement vessel.

An additional issue was to revise the commercial accountability measures for grouper to reflect the IFQ system rather than a single quota system.  Steven Atran noted that this issue is also being addressed in the Amendment 32 scoping document, but there are differences between the Amendment 32 and Amendment 29 AMs.  He stated that he would revise the commercial AMs in the scoping document to reflect the Amendment 29 revisions.  
After further discussion, the committee passed the following motion.  The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council adopt the codified language to Amendment 29 as presented in Tab B, Number 6.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.

MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Chair, our wonderful General Counsel informed me that this is where we need to actually bring up the issue and talk about trailerable vessels if we would want to do that.  We had some public testimony yesterday regarding difficulties with those trailerable vessels and in selling at locations that aren’t on the water.

I’ve looked around and I don’t believe Hal or Tracy are here in the room, but maybe Phil or someone else from NMFS can at least discuss -- There have been ongoing discussions, apparently, with law enforcement and maybe someone could help summarize those discussions and where we believe we stand at this point.

MR. GRIMES:  I went back and I pulled up the regulatory changes that have recently been made and my understanding -- The first thing I’m going to read to you is this is the provision that’s in the regulations that were promulgated via Amendment 29 and it’s the transaction approval code requirement that’s really causing the problem for trailerable vessels.

What the regulations currently read is: If IFQ red snapper are offloaded to a vehicle for transportation to a dealer or are on a vessel that is trailered for transport to a dealer, onsite capability to accurately weigh the fish and connect electronically to the online IFQ system to complete the transaction and obtain a transaction approval code is required.  After a landing transaction has been completed, the approval code verifying a legal transaction and the amount of red snapper in possession and a copy of the dealer endorsement must accompany that red snapper from the landing location through possession by a dealer.  This requirement applies to IFQ snapper possessed on a vessel that is trailered for transport to a dealer.

Much of the problem is these guys don’t have the scales or the ability to weigh the fish and get the transaction code right there at the boat ramp, I guess.  The reason I suggested you bring it up now is if we’re going to change this provision, we’re about to go through a rulemaking to add the landing location adjustments and this would be the perfect time to do it.  I suggest if you do want to make changes that you discuss those and add them or instruct NMFS to add the regulatory text to what we currently have in Tab B-6. 
MR. RIECHERS:  Obviously, Shep, you kind of clarified where we are today.  It was my understanding by the comments yesterday that Tracy had been in discussion or law enforcement had been in discussions with some of the folks and are trying to work through this.
I don’t think it was ever anyone’s intention to in any way -- It may require that there has to be some more capital put into it by individuals if they need certain things, but it wasn’t our intention to change the current practices of those trailerable vessels and also it wasn’t our intention to hurt those businesses that may not be right there on the water as well.  I’m trying to struggle, given the comments of yesterday, trying to think of what are our options here.
MR. GRIMES:  I did speak to enforcement and one of the recommendations that was made in the public comment was that trailered vessels, rather than having to weigh the fish, give you a head count, the numbers of fish that they have on the vessel, and that they would call in and they would get the dealer -- They could do this with a cell phone.
They could call in and get the transaction approval code and talk to the dealer and get everything they want into the system and give the head count to the Fisheries Service.  That is something that law enforcement then could go to the vessel and count and see if the head count they provided was the same as the fish they have on the vessel.

MR. SIMPSON:  Shep said just exactly what I wanted to say.  You could do all this with a phone and even do a small-scale thing in a truck, but the head count -- He said what I wanted to say.  I don’t know why there’s a problem.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What can we do at this point to expedite that?  

MR. GRIMES:  If you wanted to change the existing requirement to allow -- Let me back up.  If you want to change the existing requirement to accurately weigh the fish and get the dealer transaction and the approval code, you can make a recommendation now or request that we enter some text into the regulation that we’re about to promulgate to change and add the capability to do a head count or whatever other provisions you would want to add.

At the same time, you don’t have to do anything and it will stay the way it is and as Mr. Simpson pointed out, they can put a scale in their truck and do everything over the cell phone.  The ball is entirely in your court.

MR. RIECHERS:  Someone just help remember the testimony.  Part of the other issue apparently is the timeframe of which those landings are occurring in.  It may have less to do with the scale and those scale issues.

It sounds like certainly the count issue is one that we could solve.  I’m not certain, given -- Apparently the timing issue may be the bigger hurdle to solve for law enforcement, given just the overall needing to be able to get there and be at the dock when someone is landing those fish.

I don’t want to create a loophole here and that’s why I wish we had law enforcement here to help speak to this issue, but I also don’t want to change business practices there were ongoing, to the extent that they’re not creating a law enforcement loophole.

MR. GRIMES:  I would like to comment to the timing issue.  I’ve spoken to law enforcement and we’ve had a bunch of meetings back at the office and I’ve had a lot of conversations with them on this.  The timing issues are you can land red snapper twenty-four hours a day and landing is defined as coming to the dock.  As soon as you tie up to the dock or seawall or whatever, that’s considered landing.

You can do that twenty-four/seven as long as you provide the notice of landing, which they can call in on the cell phone or I understand that they’re getting the VMS capability to do this and we’ll have an approved list of landing locations and they’ll say, okay, here it is and I’m coming in to land within the next three to twelve hours and I’m going to come to this location.

The difference between that for larger vessels who just come in and tie up, that’s landing and you can do that twenty-four hours a day, but you can only offload between 6:00 A.M. and 6:00 P.M.  That’s not a big issue for large vessels that are going to the dealer and tying up the seawall and then they’ll just wait until the next morning or whatnot to offload the fish, but for the trailerable vessel, if they come in at seven o’clock in the evening and they put that boat on a trailer and pull it out of the water, they can’t do the transaction approval code, because that’s the equivalent of offloading and they can’t do it after 6:00 P.M. in the evening.

Now, they always have the option of scheduling things in order to get their boat out of the water between 6:00 A.M. and 6:00 P.M., but I think that’s really the gist of the problem.  You could adjust or recommend adjusting that 6:00 A.M. to 6:00 P.M. window, but I don’t know that -- You don’t want it twenty-four hours a day, because you don’t want to have law enforcement having to go down there at 3:00 A.M. in the morning to wait for somebody who may or may not be actually pulling their boat out in the next three to twelve hours.
MS. WILLIAMS:  Shep, would it be better to -- If this is an issue and we think it’s going to cause some type of problem for the industry, maybe we should take some kind of public comment on it and have law enforcement here and see if something could -- To really see if it is a problem or if something can be worked out.

MR. GRIMES:  You got public comment on this issue yesterday, which is why we’re talking about it, and if we make the change or propose the change in the Federal Regulations, it will be a proposed rule and there will be a comment period on it and I’m sure you’ll get some feedback from the public in that process as well.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I think we got some comment on it, Shep, but I still think there are others out there.  Maybe they didn’t really know that we were going to be changing these sorts of things.  I don’t know and that’s all right and thank you.

MS. MORRIS:  Shep, are there trailered boats participating in the red snapper IFQ and are they complying with the 6:00 A.M. to 6:00 P.M. standard when they pull their boats out of the water?

MR. GRIMES:  The only reason I know that is based on what those guys said yesterday and since that’s the only IFQ program we have operational now, they must have been red snapper boats and so I presume there are some.

MS. MORRIS:  Even though it’s awkward, this 6:00 A.M. to 6:00 P.M. for trailered boats is working in the red snapper IFQ now as far as you understand?

MR. GRIMES:  They are doing it now.  Yes, that is correct.

MS. MORRIS:  The discussion that you initiated earlier about a head count being a substitute for an offloading weight if someone wants to pull out of the water, does that relate to the 6:00 A.M. to 6:00 P.M. stuff?

MR. GRIMES:  It’s in the same requirement, but it’s not the same issue.  It does in the sense that the guys yesterday asked for a head count.  They said instead of having to weigh their fish to let us just be able to give a head count and we’ll call that in and get our transaction approval code.

The thing is, you can only get that transaction approval code between 6:00 A.M. and 6:00 P.M. and so in addition to the head count, I believe we heard some testimony asking for an expanded window for them to do that.

MS. MORRIS:  Just one more follow-up.  3:00 A.M. is one thing, but 8:00 P.M. is something else.  Is there any advantage to stretching the window a little later into the evening hours and instead of having it be twenty-four and having it be fourteen or something like that?

MR. GRIMES:  I’m not really sure exactly why we picked the 6:00 A.M. to 6:00 P.M. window, but certainly that is something we could do and I don’t know that it would be overly onerous for the agency.

DR. CRABTREE:  We could, when we put out this proposed rule, seek public comment, one, on the window of time and the possibility of lengthening it by an hour or two.  Two, we could seek public comment specifically on allowing a head count rather than a weight and so we could put this out for a thirty-day public comment period and see what folks say and then we can sit down with law enforcement and figure this out and probably we could time this in a way that we could have another council meeting and get your input on it.  If that seems reasonable, we could proceed along that path.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That certainly seems reasonable and so it seems to me you don’t need further council action at this time?

MR. GRIMES:  The regulations that you reviewed in committee that are covered by the motion that’s on the board now, these are regulations that you’re submitting as part of the IFQ program that you want the agency to implement and so if you want us to add something else to it, now would be the time to instruct us to add it to the proposed rule.

DR. CRABTREE:  You would instruct us to add those kinds of alternatives.

MR. SAPP:  I want to make a comment to Julie’s point about expanding the hours.  I’m one of those guys that used to participate in the trailer boat commercial fishery and it’s been twenty years or so ago since I did it, but I can tell you when you go out for day trips or overnight for one night or for two nights the thing that brings you back in is you either fill your boxes with fish or the weather runs you in.  There’s no time table at all for it.  I can’t tell you how many times that I got in in the middle of the night and crashed in the bed and then took the fish to the market on the following day.

The other point that they make about the advantage of being able to sell the fish inshore is a valid one.  I would always get a better price at the Gainesville markets than I would at the markets that were over on the coast.  Whatever mechanism we’ve got to implement to facilitate those guys, I certainly favor us doing it.
MR. RIECHERS:  My first question is, Roy, if we just give you some fairly generic language dealing with trailerable vessels, will that give you enough to go back and try to add that to your provisions, as you just mentioned, to go out to public comment?

MR. GRIMES:  Yes.  I would ask for a little specificity in terms of the issue.  As you heard Dr. Crabtree say, we can put in options for expanding that time window from 6:00 A.M. to 10:00 P.M. or whatever and we’re specifically seeking public comment on what other time periods we might use and the head count issue and then if the public comes back with additional options, we can even change our regulation to accommodate those, if that’s what the council wants.  You can just generically tell us and we can do it.

MR. RIECHERS:  I will offer an amendment to the current motion.  At the end of “Tab B, Number 6” add “as amended to include expanded time to land and head count provisions to deal with issues arising in the trailerable vessel category”.

MR. GRIMES:  I would ask that you change “land” to “offload”.

MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Hendrix was also suggesting that and so I will certainly accept that.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do we have a second to this motion?  We have a second.  Further discussion?

MR. GILL:  A question for Shep.  You had asked for some specificity, but this does not give a whole lot other than subject.  Are you looking for something more definitive in this or will this be adequate for your needs?

MR. GRIMES:  I think this will suffice.  The head count stuff is certainly specific enough and this identifies the two key issues, which is really what I suppose I was looking for.  If you have anything more specific in mind in terms of expanding the time period, then I suggest you include that as well.  You could be asking for a twenty-four/seven offload requirement, which I can tell you is going to be problematic for law enforcement, or you could just say expand it by a couple of hours or you could leave it open and we can fill in the blanks.

MR. PERRET:  I’m kind of thinking like Mr. Gill, which is scary, but would more generic be better and just say “as amended to deal with issues arising in the trailerable vessel category” or is that too generic?  All right.

DR. CRABTREE:  At least my intent in supporting this is that we’re going to look at -- When we say expanding the time window, we’re talking about considering an hour or two hours added to it.

MS. MORRIS:  Is 6:00 A.M. to 10:00 P.M. okay for going out to public comment?
DR. CRABTREE:  Sure.  We could put that as the longest window we’re going to consider and we may consider something intermediate to that.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think the record reflects the desire of the council.  Are we ready to vote on this?  All in favor of this motion signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes.

MR. GILL:  Before we leave Amendment 29, there has been some confusion amongst industry about what is considered sufficient records for appeal and I know it’s landings only, but the question has been is it just logbooks or is it trip tickets or is it some combination and I think it would be helpful to reemphasize again as to what the agency considers adequate documentation of landings in order to make an appeal.

MR. RIECHERS:  A point of order, Mr. Chair.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, Mr. Riechers.

MR. RIECHERS:  That was an amendment to the previous motion and we need to go back and --

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.  This is the motion as amended.  All in favor of the motion that’s amended signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion as amended is to adopt the codified language to Amendment 29 as presented in Tab B, Number 6 as amended to include expanded time to offload and head count provisions to deal with issues arising in the trailerable vessel category.  The motion carried.  Bob, you’ve requested something I guess from Roy or Shep.
MR. GILL:  From the agency to clarify what they would consider adequate documentation for appeal of landings, because there has been some confusion amongst members of the industry as to what they ought to be looking at to try to consider whether they should appeal or not.

DR. CRABTREE:  We’re looking in the regulations, but my recollection is they would have to have copies of their logbooks.  This is all based on their logbooks and if they’re going to come and appeal, they would have to come in and say here’s my logbook and you got it wrong.  Shep is looking through the regulations to see if --

MR. GILL:  You’re saying trip tickets, which have some validation to them, would not be acceptable?

DR. CRABTREE:  I believe according to the way we set this up and as we did with red snapper, it’s based on logbooks.

MR. STEELE:  Just as a follow-up to this, Mr. Chairman, we’ve also put out in our Fisheries Bulletin, dated October 19, that we send to all fishermen in the IFQ program and also post on our website, the appeals process.  The only items subject to appeal under the grouper IFQ program are initial eligibility for shares based on ownership and the accuracy of the amount of landings.  Logbook landings are used to determine shares and that’s been notified to all the fishermen.

MR. GRIMES:  The regulations also state that appeals regarding landings data for 1999 through 2004 will be based on NMFS logbook records.  If NMFS logbook records are not available, the RA may use state landing records or data that were submitted in compliance with applicable federal and state regulations on or before December 31, 2006.

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess what that means is if we don’t have a logbook and the guy can show some trip ticket records for that period, we would take those into account, but if we do have a logbook, whether it matches the trip tickets or not, we’re going to use the logbook.

MR. GILL:  I don’t understand all the ramifications of this, but I think we made a mistake.  We should have allowed either the trip tickets are validatable whereas the logbook is not.  What we’ve done is said it has to be logbooks and in the absence of logbooks, trip tickets.  It really should have been one or the other, unless I misunderstand it.

DR. CRABTREE:  Then what happens is people go find whatever has the highest numbers and use those and we’ve had problems.  I believe when we did rock shrimp limited entry that we based it on trip tickets.  I can’t remember if that’s the fishery, but one of them we did do that with.  We ran into a lot of problems because some of the dealers didn’t submit the trip tickets.  The fisherman came in and he landed and he did all of his stuff and he signed the trip ticket and it just never got sent in and no one had it.  

The idea with logbooks is if the landings in your logbooks aren’t right, the burden is on the fisherman.  If he’s not getting as many fish because he underreported, that was his failure to report accurately and so he bears the burden of that.

Now, if we’ve lost your logbook or something like that, that’s a different story and I think that’s taken care of in here, but I think it would get awful messy to start using multiple sources and have fishermen trying to figure out which one is going to get him the most fish.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Just a comment.  I do not intend to take a break, because we’re trying to bring this in for a landing before noon.  If you need to take an individual break, do it.  Don’t wait for me to give you a break.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll try and help you out here.  Under the SSC Webinar Report, Tab B, Number 7, staff can add the conversation to the documentation and the motion reads from the report: The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council forward both the notes on the SSC discussion on process as well as the SSC’s suggested motion to the SEDAR Steering Committee.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a committee motion.  Any discussion?  Any objections?  The motion passes.

MS. WILLIAMS:  With respect to the TORs as approved by the SSC, the committee passed the following motions.  The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council adopt the SEDAR-22 terms of reference for yellowedge grouper and tilefish.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a committee motion.  Discussion?  Objection?  The motion passes.

MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council adopt the changes to the terms of reference to greater amberjack as reflected in Tab B, Number 9.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a committee motion.  Discussion?  Objection?  The motion passes.
MS. WILLIAMS:  There was the LAPP Charge, which was Tab B, Number 11.  Assane reviewed the draft charge of the AP and some of the committee members felt that it was important to define the sub-groups to be formed and their responsibilities.  After some discussion, the committee decided to adopt the charge and then discussed the sub-groups.

The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council adopt the LAPP AP charge as written in Tab B, Number 11: To assist the council in designing and evaluating management measures that would consider all issues related to the adoption of a reef fish limited access program for the commercial and recreational sectors.  In designing the program, consideration would be placed on the trading of catch shares between sectors.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Discussion?

MR. SAPP:  I support this motion here, but I have some comments.  I’ve been waiting for I think three meetings now to have an opportunity to make the comments about this other reef fish LAPP that we’ve set up.  We jumped into doing this without ever talking about a need for a LAPP in the other reef fish fisheries.

Is there really a need?  There’s not any derby fishery that goes on.  There’s not any regional conflicts.  There’s not an overcapitalized fishery and there’s not user conflicts within the fishery.  I’m not suggesting that we derail the process at this point.  What I’m getting at is that at some point we’ve got to at least come in and talk about these things.

The next issue is if we decide that we want to go forward with something, we haven’t talked at all about is it practical or is doable.  How are we going to go in and do allocation on a group of fish that we’ve got real limited data on?

If we decide we’re going to do it on a fish-by-fish basis, it makes it even more problematic.  There’s some issues that just have not at this point been discussed.  The other thing that occurs to me is that with all the things that we’ve got going on that the council has got to deal with, where is the sense of urgency for us to move forward with an LAPP in this fishery?

With that being said, like I say, I don’t support the conversations and I’ve certainly looked forward to the input that we’re going to get from the LAPP that we’ve set up and that’s all the comments I wanted to make at this point.  I just hope we come back and discuss these matters more fully at some point in the future.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Sapp.  Any other comments or discussion?  Any objections to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.
MS. WILLIAMS:  A motion was made to establish three sub-groups to represent three sectors: commercial, for-hire, and private angler.  One member felt that this separation of sectors had not been discussed and was premature.  With one vote in opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the LAPP AP have three sub-groups: commercial, for-hire, and private angler.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Discussion?

MR. SAPP:  I would like to offer a substitute motion and the motion is that the LAPP AP have two subsectors: commercial and recreational.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second to the substitute motion?  It’s been moved and seconded.  Is there discussion?

MR. PERRET:  Ed, where would you put for-hire?

MR. SAPP:  Where they’ve always been, in with recreational.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Further discussion?

MR. RIECHERS:  I was the one opposition in the committee and my rationale there is the same as it is today, which is we basically had set that up as a commercial and recreational, two groups.  We certainly had looked at it in that respect.  Those are our shares that we now have as far as trading.  

I’m not saying that they may not come up with plans that talk about for-hire being somewhat different as we talk about these limited access privilege programs, but the bigger notion here was to have that group all around the table and the more we start subdividing it, the more likely we’re going to come up with three or four or five different little plans that aren’t really going to have them talking with one another and then we’re going to be sorting out that same -- Us having to sort that out and what we really want them doing is working together in the fishery participants as a whole to come back with things that work for all of them and not things that work for my sector.  Again, I will support the substitute motion and we’ll see where we go from there.

MR. SAPP:  The other argument I would make is we’re presupposing that it’s the intent of this council to split up the recreational sector into two subsectors and it’s -- When we look at the motion we just passed, it says to assist the council in designing and evaluating management measures that would consider all issues related to the adoption of a reef fish limited access program for the commercial and recreational sectors.

Even within our own LAPP charge we haven’t had any discussion at all of a separation, but I, like Robin, see the benefit of having the two groups sit together, to see if there are common grounds.  If there are some things that can’t be worked out, I think it’s important as we go forward with any of the other LAPPs that we might consider in the future to know what those issues are.

MS. MORRIS:  I’m going to speak in opposition to the substitute motion.  It seems like the committee motion is just another in a string of motions that the council has been asked to look at and has, in certain instances, passed that recognize that there’s a group within the for-hire sector that is really working hard already outside of APs to develop a workable plan, a LAPP, for the for-hire sector.

This recognizes that they -- It sort of tries to bring that work into an official part of the council processes and I think we all see it.  We heard a lot of support for it yesterday and it makes sense to provide an opportunity like this for that group to plug in and do their work.

It doesn’t preclude the idea that there would be some collaboration between the two subgroups over how plans for private recreational, LAPP, and for-hire recreational would overlap and be integrated with each other, but I support the committee motion.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I also feel like Julie.  I’m going to have to speak against the substitute motion.  In designing it, it actually says in the wording “recreational sectors” and you’ve got to admit there are two sectors.  You have your for-hire sector, who take out recreational fishermen, and then you have your private anglers.

The for-hire sector has expressed a desire to look at what would happen if the sectors were separated.  It doesn’t mean we’re going to do it.  They want to look at it.  In having the three subgroups, it was my understanding that the recreational industry, the private anglers, fish a little bit differently, such as they don’t charge someone.  

Most of your private anglers, they go out fishing on the weekends, when they’re not working and on their vacation, whereas the for-hire sector is taking out a lot of your tourists and stuff, as well as people that doesn’t want to buy a vessel, but we’re not saying they’re not recreational.  I don’t think that that’s what we’re trying to do here.  We’re just saying let each subgroup come up with the ideas and then meet jointly and then that way, we will get ideas from all of them.  They’re going to be working together.  All of the ideas will then be brought to that big panel and so I’m going to speak in opposition to the substitute motion.

MR. GILL:  Not surprisingly, I likewise speak in opposition.  The whole intent of this was to try to get to a position where this AP can in fact provide meaningful advice and recommendations to the council and ideally, I agree with Ed and Robin that yes, that would be nice.

I don’t think it’s going to happen and my view is that since we’ve started this AP that things have changed and the catch share discussion has gotten increasingly polarized and it’s going to make it very difficult to have a meaningful discussion when you’ve got your rooted in concrete position on one way or the other and it kind of makes no difference.

The other point that I would make is that they are going to meet together as a whole as an AP to discuss these issues brought up by the subgroups and so I don’t see the discussion portion being limited by the fact that we have the subgroups.  Having said all that, I call the question.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any objection to calling the question?  Hearing none, let’s vote on this.  All in favor of the substitute motion signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion fails.  We’re back to the original committee motion.  All in favor of the original committee motion signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Bob Gill felt that to avoid bias the Chair and Vice-Chair of the LAPP AP should be someone who is neutral and has good chairmanship skills, is not a voting member of the AP, and is appointed by the council, rather than elected.  With one vote in opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the LAPP AP Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson be selected by the council from persons not sitting on the AP, Mr. Chairman, which as you well know, we have appointed a Chairman, which is our Executive Director, Steve Bortone, and council member Julie Morris as Vice Chair.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  For the record, let’s go ahead and follow procedure.  This is a committee motion.  Any discussion?  Any opposition?  The motion passes.

MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee discussed the process by which the LAPP sub-groups would operate.  Bob Gill made the following motion, which he felt would allow the LAPP AP avoid contentious eight-to-seven-type votes and would let all the sub-groups get their plans before the council.  Other committee members would inhibit the sub-groups from working together and the motion failed by a vote of three to four.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It seems to me that the following motion we have already taken care of in closed session.  Am I not correct in that?  I would say, unless someone objects, we have already addressed that in full council, in closed session, and, Ms. Williams, you could move on to page 8.
MR. GILL:  I wasn’t going to bring this back up, thinking that the issue was a split vote in committee, but I would like to move the motion that’s in italics on how the subgroups and AP would operate.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would you read that for the record?

MR. GILL:  The motion is that the subgroups shall draft and adopt a plan for their respective reef fish species and bring back to the LAPP AP as a whole for their comment.  The LAPP AP may comment on, but cannot oppose such plans as proposed by the subgroups.  All plans will be forwarded to the council for its consideration with comments appended, if any.  If I get a second, I can expound a little more if you would like.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Second.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Discussion?

MR. GILL:  Again, to reiterate what I said in committee, I’m looking for techniques to help this group actually move forward with their work and actually bring some useful advice and recommendations to the council.  

This is the process that has been used in both the Pacific and North Pacific Councils for similar APs, three of which utilized it successfully and recommended it, and I think it would be a very helpful technique and it’s entirely different from anything we’ve done.  I recognize that, but I think it would be helpful in trying to work what I perceive as polarized groups trying to get plans to the council so that we can figure this out and hopefully it would be one plan, but if not, at least there’s an option to get some plan.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve discussed this at length in committee.  Does anyone want any further discussion?  If not, let’s vote on this motion.  The motion is on the board.  All in favor of the motion signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion fails.  Now we can go to the top of page 8, Ms. Williams.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, what about -- We do have a motion on the bottom of page 7.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That was addressed in closed session.

MS. WILLIAMS:  We still have to announce it, don’t we?
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Kay, I think you may be right on this.  We did make some changes in closed session and I would refer to staff.  Do you have those changes so we can put them up on the board?  They’re up on the board.  Okay.  This replaces what is in the committee document.  This is what was approved in closed session and so I will go ahead and read these names for the record.

The commercial representation is Elizabeth Fetherston, Martin Fisher, David Krebs, Hal Osborn, Bill Tucker, T.J. Tate.  The for-hire is Troy Frady, Gary Jarvis, Dave McKinney, Mike Nugent.  The private angler is Bill Bird, Chris Harbuck, Edwin Lamberth, Donald Leal, Richard Wallace, and Troy Williamson.  

MS. WILLIAMS:  We need to have Dr. Steve Bortone listed as Chair and Ms. Morris listed as Vice Chair somewhere.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  For the record, in closed session, Dr. Steve Bortone will chair and Julie Morris will Vice Chair this committee.  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  We’re now ready to go to page 8.

MS. WILLIAMS:  The SSC’s Request to Reanalyze Gag and Red Grouper OFL, Tab B, Number 12, the discussion is in the document and I’m not going to read it.  The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council forward the SSC recommendations to reassess the OFL and ABC projections once the final 2009 landings are available.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  Objections?  The motion passes.

MS. WILLIAMS:  There was discussion for alternative dates for the red snapper recreational season, Tab B, Number 13.  Steve Atran reviewed his analyses of moving the 2010 season starting date back in half-month intervals.  The results are in the table on the last page of the document. 
Each starting date would result in a season of seventy to seventy-six days compared to seventy-five days for the 2009 season.  However, the analyses were dependent on an assumption the 2009 recreational harvest would stay within its 2.45 million pound allocation.  That has not been the case, so the estimates of season length are no longer valid.  
The current MRFSS estimates through Wave 4 indicate that 3.58 million pounds have been landed, excluding headboat and Texas landings.  Roy Crabtree stated that when the headboat and Texas landings are included, which in 2008 comprised 16.1 percent of the total recreational landings, he projects the total recreational red snapper landings in 2009 to be 4.27 million pounds.  
The average weight of a landed red snapper has increased from 3.4 pounds in 2007 to 4.2 pounds in 2008 to 5.0 pounds in 2009, an increase of 48 percent.  The red snapper rebuilding plan does not have a payback provision and so the 2010 recreational allocation will be 2.45 million pounds, with a possible adjustment from the red snapper update assessment.  
The 2009 season will take into account the increased average weight.  The 2010 season will likely be shorter, but he will not have specific dates until around March or April.  He felt that because of the large overage this year, future projections of season length will have to be more conservative.

Changing the starting date of the season would require a regulatory amendment and environmental assessment.  It is unlikely that an amendment could be developed and implemented in time for the 2010 season.  No motions were made.  However, committee members asked that when the Red Snapper AP meets in December that the issues of overages and moving the opening date be added to the agenda.
Sector separation, there was discussion.  Bob Gill stated that the council has been discussing the issue for one-and-a-half to two years without doing anything.  He felt that the council needed to either go through with the issue or drop it.  He asked that members of the public who were in the audience comment on this during public testimony at the full council session.  
Roy Crabtree disagreed that nothing was being done.  He pointed out several projects where sector separation is being evaluated, including the Generic ACL/AM amendment, the LAPP AP sub-groups, and potentially the red snapper amendment that develops from the current update assessment.  Kay Williams added that sector separation was also being added to the scoping document for Amendment 32.  There were no motions made on this issue.

MR. GILL:  I would like to reiterate the comments that I made in committee and add a few more.  As I see it, the for-hire industry is in a bight and I’m not talking about the economic bight.  I’m talking about the regulatory one that we’ve got them in and there’s an old nautical saying that says never stand in a bight.

They’re there and we’ve helped put them there and we’ve got an amberjack closure and we’ve got an overrun on red snapper which is going to impact them the following year and we’ve got the impacting gag situation to deal with.  They’re in a tough spot as I see it and we’re not addressing that well and I would have to say that I’m really not convinced from the discussion in committee that we’re forcefully addressing that issue and I think the public comment yesterday suggested the same.

They don’t know for certain whether we’re addressing the issue or not and certainly one of the potential things that may be done here is we have accountability problems in the recreational sector and this would certainly help that, at least a portion of that.  Having said that, I would like to move that we initiate action to establish a for-hire sector, complete with its own ACLs and AMs, for all species that have recreational and commercial allocation.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?  Mr. Pearce seconds.  Discussion?

MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Gill, I thought that you wanted to restrict it to species that the for-hire species is able to harvest and not just everything.  Does your commercial and recreational allocation cover everything that the for-hire sector is able to harvest?

MR. GILL:  This is trying to preclude those species that we have very little data on and we’re going to have to deal with in the ACLs and AMs coming down the road, but the ones that already have an allocation.  It says that if we’re going to do a split, a sub-allocation if you will, it’s a whole lot easier to address than trying to address the others, which we’ll get to in time.  Yes, it should cover everything, the main species they already harvest and are interested in.
MR. TEEHAN:  Bob, what exactly do you mean by “initiate action to establish”?  Do you want to go ahead and have the council move to break the two sectors apart without further discussions?

MR. ATRAN:  The ACL -- Actually, I guess we’ve already gone through scoping on that, but I was going to say the ACL scoping document contained a section questioning for which species should we create sector-specific ACLs and which shouldn’t we, but I forgot that we already went through scoping and so it is appropriate to go ahead with this motion.

MR. RIECHERS:  As I understand it, Steve, this motion would be to do something different than that scoping document.  It actually would be to create another scoping document to go out at some time in the future that would deal with all species in the for-hire sector as it relates to the recreational sector.  That’s the way I understand this particular motion.  

This would actually be throwing down the process that we currently have in place where it is being dealt with, ACLs and AMs, in the LAPP AP, but I don’t know if that is the intention of the current motion maker.

MR. GILL:  Robin, it’s not intended to slow it down and in fact, it’s quite the opposite as a separate action.  I do have concern if we put it, for example, in the ACL/AM Generic Amendment that we would have difficulties grappling with the additional set of issues.

I think the ACL/AM has substantial issues on how we deal with these species that are data poor.  This excludes those, because the allocation of species are as good data-wise as we’ve got.  We’ve already got allocation established and then we’ll have to readdress that and I understand that, but it should be faster and not be a problem in terms of getting the ACL/AM Amendment through.

MR. RIECHERS:  Under normal procedure, we would have a motion like this and we would create a scoping document and it would go out to scoping and it would come back to us and we would flesh out options and so while I understand what you’re trying to do is highlight the need for moving this quicker, there are several things that really -- First of all, I think we’re on a faster track where these items are now, number one.

Number two is the reality of it is is our data collection system is what’s kind of driving some of this whole issue and certainly the discussion you heard a lot about yesterday, couched in sector separation, and certainly that’s part of what people in the industry want, but the real key there is better data collection, the electronic logbooks and some way to get information about their particular sector and then have accountability measures within that sector and annual catch limits and accountability measures.

Certainly nothing that we’re doing in those other ACLs and AMs in other documents preclude us from doing that.  In fact, we already have that vehicle in place and so I understand what you’re trying to do, but I think actually you’re taking a step back.

I think the real question is how fast we can get the pilot studies done that are going to be done this summer, in 2010, and then how we can really incorporate that across the whole sector, which I’m suspecting the earliest time we can really anticipate doing that, given current time schedules, and it doesn’t mean time schedules can’t change, but given current time schedules, is probably 2011 at this point in time.  Now, Bonnie or the Center might speak to that if they think there’s a different timetable we’re working on, but that’s certainly the way I see it at this moment in time.

MR. GILL:  To that point, Robin, the intent here is to put the question on the table and we know we’re discussing it.  All these other things, we may or may not discuss.  There is no impetus for discussing it.  We might, but this is saying we will and that’s the distinction I would draw out.

MR. PERRET:  I’m sure glad to see Robin coming around, because I feel the same way on this one.  Bob, we have a for-hire sector and what are you trying to do, a for-hire sector document task for us?  Establish a for-hire sector, it seems like something is missing.  Do you want a for-hire sector document complete with all this stuff?  Is that what you’re trying to --

MR. GILL:  We’ve heard over the last two years of a variety of approaches, GOMARS and SOS, et cetera.  What this reflects probably more fully is the SOS.  Whether that’s appropriate or not, I think the discussion needs to be on the table and we need to know it’s on the table and I think the for-hire industry needs to know it’s on the table so we can get that discussion going and figure out where it’s going to go and do it.

We’ve muddled around for two years now.  Fourteen months ago, we said we were going to get our arms around the whole issue and try to re-look at it and that hasn’t happened.  I think it’s time to get it on the table and move it up or down, whichever way it goes.
MR. PERRET:  For your information, two years in this process is a short period of time.  I’ve been trying to do something with this goliath grouper for about fifteen or ten or whatever it is.  I’m glad to see Mr. Teehan and his group look like they want to do something.

MR. GILL:  You’re more patient than I am, Corky.

MS. MORRIS:  I’m going to offer an amendment and the amendment would be to add options to the Generic ACL/AM Options Paper and then the rest of the current motion.  Start with “to establish” and the rest of it gets pasted in.  

Just start with “to establish” and then the main motion and skip “to initiate action” and -- I want it to say to establish a for-hire sector complete with ACLs and AMs for all species that -- All the way to the end of the motion.  Then paste that into the amended language.  Is there a second? 

My goal here is that we have the ACL/AM Amendment and we’ve already done scoping and the next step is an options paper, which we’ll see in February.  We’re due to have these actions complete by the year 2011 and so I think it’s the best vehicle for these things to move forward.

It’s a high-priority amendment that we have to get done for other reasons.  It deals with ACLs and AMs and I think we can accomplish the things that Bob is recommending through that vehicle most expeditiously.

MR. GILL:  Julie, I think what you’re doing is highlighting the difference in technique and you might even be addressing some of Robin’s concerns that I think he had and the issue is what’s the best vehicle to look at this issue and do so without losing it and your thought was to separate it and your thought is to attach it to something that has a time certain and I’m not opposed to that.  I don’t know that -- My feeling is that that way is probably not as good and that it will slow it down, but your observation that my way is the slow way may be true as well.  I appreciate the fleshing this one out and I would support this motion.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Are we ready to vote on this one?

MR. ANSON:  A point of clarification.  Julie mentioned the timetable for this then would be the scoping document for the Generic ACL/AM had already gone out to testimony and I can’t recall that right offhand and so this would preclude any public comment at this point in time for the --

MS. MORRIS:  No, we’ve already had scoping and in the committee discussion of the Ecosystem/Sustainable Fisheries Committee, we suggested that these kinds of options be added to the options paper.  You have scoping and you get public comment and we did have public comment about this idea during the scoping meetings.  

The next step is for staff is to develop an options paper which then becomes the draft EIS to review the options.  This is just saying at this point in time, between scoping and options, let’s make sure that these options are in the ACL/AM options paper that we’ll see in February.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.  We’ve clarified it and we’re ready to vote.  All in favor of the motion on the board signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion carries.

MR. PEARCE:  In light of this motion passing and we’ve now created a for-hire sector that’s independent, I would like to put another motion on the board.  That motion would be to require the for-hire sector to utilize an electronic logbook reporting system as an accountability measure with the detail to be sorted out by the Data Committee.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that’s out of order.

MR. PEARCE:  Is it?

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, because the other motion we still -- It’s still got to go out to public hearing.  I’m not against the motion, but I don’t think this is the place for it.  I don’t know.  If someone would like to second it, we can discuss it.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second it.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a second for discussion.  We don’t have a recognized for-hire sector yet, as I understand it.  That’s why I think it may be inappropriate at this time.  We have to have a for-hire sector recognized first.  As it is, all we have is the recreational sector.

MR. RIECHERS:  You’re correct, Mr. Chairman, within the context of the previous motion.  You don’t have anything that has passed the council action that separates the for-hire sector as a separate unit with ACLs and AMs.  We’re going to go out with that discussion, but we do have a for-hire sector and this motion actually applies to the people out there in the for-hire industry and so in that context, the motion could be dealt with, but I think we’ve really got to let the Southeast Center have a comment.  Roy has his hand up for a while on the other motion, but what’s our real timetable on electronic logbooks?  Let’s not fool anybody around the table or out in the audience.  What’s the timetable?

DR. PONWITH:  As you know, we’re preparing a pilot usage of electronic logbooks and to be able to speculate on the timetable to implement fully across that sector prior to seeing the outcome of the pilot use of it I think would be challenging.
MS. WILLIAMS:  We know the universe, because we have a limited entry for the for-hire and electronic logbooks -- This is not the first time the industry has used electronic logbooks.  Maybe the for-hire industry as far as the electronic type, but surely we have some information on electronic logbooks that we already require in some of our fisheries.

Like I said, I really don’t understand why we’ve got to have this separate pilot type electronic logbook.  We know what they are and the industry knows how to use them and so -- The industry keeps begging us, please let us give you the data and so the sooner we can start on this, the better off we’re going to be.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I need to ask Shep though.  We can’t just suddenly make a motion to require this right now without going through the procedures that are necessary to implement this, can we?  I don’t think anybody disagrees with the intent, but can the council just suddenly pass a motion at the last minute like this, this major requirement?

MR. GRIMES:  If it’s something new, then we would have to analyze it and it would be required to be implemented via a rulemaking, but I seem to recall discussions before that the existing reporting requirements in the regulations for charter/headboat are not specific as to the means of reporting.

They’re forms as provided by the Science and Research Director.  If Dr. Ponwith desired and had the money for all these fancy gadgets, she could give them out and require electronic reporting right away and so not necessarily, but I would say that hearing the discussion around the table, this is not something that you can just do overnight and it seems to me that this is getting ahead of the game a little bit.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s a good lawyer’s answer to my question.

DR. CRABTREE:  I apologize because I did step outside, but do we even have a logbook system that’s already been designed and tested and proven?  After it is, then we could require it, but I don’t see how we say that we’re requiring something that hasn’t been completed, designed, or tested.

MR. PEARCE:  I’m just reacting to public testimony.  I see these guys want to get this done and I like to move at the speed of business and not this damn government we fool with here and so I’m trying to figure out how to make it move quicker.  That’s what I’m trying to do.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we all understand, but unfortunately, we are in the government business right now.

DR. CRABTREE:  Look, we don’t want to move forward with something that won’t work and we don’t want to move forward with something and find out three years from now that the data is even worse than where we started.  I know it seems like it’s taking too long and I agree that is taking too long, but this is too premature.  We need to make sure we know what we’re doing and we know it’s going to work before we start talking about requiring something.

MR. PEARCE:  That’s why I want the Data Collection Committee to design it.  I know it’s not there, but that motion is saying do it and get it done.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Harlon, as much as I sympathize with you, I think I’m going to have to rule this motion out of order.  I think the impetus was there and everybody realizes it and for that reason, I think it was appropriate for you to try.  

MR. ATRAN:  If it’s appropriate at this time, I had a question regarding the previous motion about establishing the for-hire sector ACLs.  This would be I assume based upon some historical levels of catch, but I have two questions.  Number one is do you want us to provide a range, like the last five years or all available data years, or do you want to decide right now just to maybe use all available years?

Number two is do you want us to reallocate for all sectors and specifically in red snapper, for example?  Do you want us to take only the existing 49 percent recreational allocation and divide that up or do you want to re-divide everything, commercial, for-hire, and recreational?

MS. MORRIS:  I think the intent was to use existing allocations between commercial and recreational as the basis and I’m not -- It seems like the options that you generate should include not just historical catches, but other equal distribution options and all those kind of ideas that have been suggested for establishing -- Auctions and tags and all of those things should be listed briefly as options.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Steve, does that help?

MR. ATRAN:  I think that’s going to complicate the options paper considerably, but we can try to get that in there.  This is going to turn it into an allocations options paper more than an ACL options paper.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Can we move on now?

MR. RIECHERS:  I’ll just reiterate what Julie said though.  If we’re going to go down this road, you want to include all those other topics that we’ve discussed about auctions and different ways to do it.

What we have here is a system where you don’t have catch records on everyone and so that has to be one of the ways, equal distribution amongst all participants with complete tradability.  Those kind of things are going to have to be in that options paper, because we don’t have a complete set of records, unless you’re just talking about at the aggregate for-hire level, which is one way to do it as well, but I think we need to flesh that out the best you can.  I admit, Steve, that it will complicate it.

DR. CRABTREE:  We are just talking about at the aggregate level.  We’re not talking about individual allocations to for-hire boats.  We’re talking about here’s the recreational ACL and we’re going to split it into a for-hire ACL and a private sector ACL.  That’s my understanding of what we’re talking about.
MR. RIECHERS:  I would suggest we don’t have a lot of record on what we are talking about at this point in time, Roy.

DR. CRABTREE:  That was pretty clear to me, but let’s clarify that then, because that’s a big difference.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Can we move on?  We’ve beat this to death.  One more comment, Kay.

MS. WILLIAMS:  We just voted on the other motion and the people that voted on it need to make sure that Steve is doing what they voted as their intent and the intent was to take the existing allocation and show the industry some type of a formula if you did a sector separation what that would be, based on the allocation as it stands now.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Other Business, the Goliath Grouper Update, Ms. Williams.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Bill Teehan stated that the FWC was becoming impatient with the lack of progress on goliath grouper on the federal level and may develop its own state plan.  He noted that a research plan had been developed for a 400 fish research harvest, but state scientists now feel that is an insufficient number to provide the needed data.  
After holding in-house discussions, FWC and FWRI will volunteer to be the lead agency and conduct a SEDAR goliath grouper assessment by the end of 2010.  This assessment will include new information about recruitment out of the Everglades and will provide FWC with information on which to base management decisions.  
Since the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council is opposed to opening the fishery on the Atlantic side, the assessment will be just for the Gulf stock.  This proposal needs to be approved by the FWC when it meets December 7th through the 9th in Clewiston.
Steven Atran asked whether the assessment would include the entire Gulf of Mexico stock or just the stock off Florida.  Bill Teehan said he would try to find the answer.  Roy Crabtree expressed support for this action, noting that the SEDAR schedule does not have a goliath grouper assessment scheduled until 2014.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report.
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Yes, the State of Florida has decided to move at the speed of business on this.  To answer Steve’s questions, I contacted Luiz Barbieri and he sent back a very short note saying that this would be a Gulf-wide assessment and that he has already coordinated with John Carmichael and they’re planning on a full-blown, and that’s his way of saying total, SEDAR process, but that we are open to -- If the council has another method to do it, we would certainly be open to that, but right now, we’re planning on the full SEDAR process.

MR. PERRET:  I would like to see the council send a letter of support for this activity to I guess it’s the Florida FWRI and FWC prior to their December 7 to 9 meeting.  We’ve got Dr. Crabtree and NMFS supportive of it and we’ve had a tremendous amount of discussion of it over the years and I don’t know if we need a motion.  We’ll just ask staff to send a letter to the appropriate Florida group thanking them for agreeing to volunteer to take the lead and we support their efforts on research of the Goliath grouper and whatever else is appropriate in the letter.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If there’s no objection, then by consensus we will ask staff to do that.  That concludes the committee reports.

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m sorry to do this, but one of the things that happens when we broadcast our meetings like this is that the experts on my staff are back in the office watching them and when we screw up, I get a flurry of emails from them.
When we started talking about the IFQ program and the head count, I got such a flurry of emails from them and what they’re pointing out to me is one of the main reasons for weighing the fish when they’re landed is so law enforcement can check to ensure that the IFQ account actually has enough pounds in it to cover that.  If it’s a head count, they won’t be able to do that and so that creates a real problem in terms of making the process work.

I guess if you want to tell us now not to pursue the head count, we can do that or we can go ahead and put it in the rule, but understand that based on what I’m seeing, it’s not likely that that’s something we’re going to be able to do.  My question to you is do you want to even open that door or not?

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Roy, it seems to me we ought to leave it in, because there may be some additional situations where the head count doesn’t even come close to it.  I don’t know, but it seems to me that we probably could put something in there later on which would enable us to use a head count.  That’s just my thoughts.

DR. CRABTREE:  It would require that you then have some sort of average conversion to try and convert the head count into some sort of weight to check against their IFQ account, but I think that’s going to be really inaccurate and difficult.

MR. RIECHERS:  As I understood it, the head count was only for transport from the dock to where they got to the fish house and then there would have to be some way to go back and put that in the quota.  I understand that could have them busting the quota, their individual shares.  Of course, there’s provisions that deal with that.

I’m kind of like Dr. Shipp.  I think at this point -- I know we may not have the perfect solution yet, but our motion and our request to you is to try to figure out some way and publish something that gets us some comments back that we can maybe work with something.

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s fine.  I just want to bring to your attention that there are a lot of problems that have been brought up to me.  It may be doable, but it’s going to create a lot of tracking and enforcement problems and I think most likely in the end it’s not going to be how we go, but if that’s the consensus, we’ll go ahead and leave that in for now.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s just see. 

MR. TEEHAN:  Just to pile on to this, the State of Florida law enforcement does an awful lot of this and they haven’t had a chance to weigh in on it.  I don’t know if they’re going to be in favor of it or not, but we can leave it in.  That’s fine, but you may get some negative comments from them also.

MR. GRIMES:  Just one minor thing regarding the Reef Fish Report and some statements that were made relative to observer coverage in the reef fish fishery and the statement was that observer coverage on commercial fishing vessels would be augmented depending upon the funding, which is true, but there is a minimum level of coverage or actually a minimum CV that is in the biological opinion that the agency will be complying with as part of the terms and conditions associated with that bi-op.  Coverage may go above a certain level, but there are minimum thresholds.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The additional items to the agenda?

DR. CRABTREE:  One other thing I wanted to be very brief about is we heard a lot about amberjack and we’re likely going to have an overage on the recreational side.  We’ll talk about trying to recover some of the overage at the beginning of the season rather than the end of the season and do you folks just want me to figure this out or do you have any kind of view on that that you want to tell me about now?

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think the testimony we heard is that that certainly would be one of the preferred options.

DR. CRABTREE:  We will explore that as an option.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Dr. Bortone, the additional items for the agenda?

OTHER BUSINESS
MR. SAPP:  Just one real quick item under Other Business and I’ll address this to Roy.  At the last council meeting, the full council, we had a motion and we agreed to write a letter and send it to HMS concerning Amendment 3 to the Shark Fishery Management Plan expressing our concern that there was an elimination of the recreational fishery in that amendment.  Did they favor us with a response, Roy?
DR. CRABTREE:  I have not seen a letter and do not believe there has been a letter sent back to the council.  I believe they are treating that as a comment on the rule and will take it into account when they make their decision and probably will respond to it in the response to comments in the final rule.

MR. HENDRIX:  I would like to make a request that we convene the Red Drum Committee the next council meeting, if no one has any objections, to discuss a data gathering system using recreational fishermen.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any objection from the council?  Okay, we will do it.  Now, Dr. Bortone.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  We have two budget items I would like to bring up that need your approval.  Due to the fact that we had a five-year budget and due to frugality and austerity and the fact that we now have some funds left over, we’re taking care of that by purchasing back on some things that we let decompose and essentially need to be replaced and we’re also purchasing ahead, but we still have some funds left over and I would like Cathy to address at least one of the issues.

MS. CATHY READINGER:  I recently did an analysis of our funding status for our fifth and final year of our multiyear administrative award that expires December 31.  As of September 30, I’m estimating that we’re going to have approximately $392,000 in unexpended funding for the five-year period.

Rick and I however have reviewed the 2009 budget activities and we are going to submit a no-cost extension request to NOAA in the amount of $319,000.  In other words, we had activities that we planned that we didn’t get to complete and so we’re going to request NOAA that we be allowed to do those activities in 2010 and usually that’s never a problem.  I don’t envision any issues with that.  However, even after those activities, we will have a surplus of about $72,000 and so we’re seeking council’s advice on if you have any suggestions for that money.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Are we allowed to carry those over into like the next year and the next year, rather than having to spend it?  That’s my first question.

MS. READINGER:  You can, Kay, if you can justify it and like I said, Rick and I scrutinized the budget very thoroughly.  We’ve put a lot of effort into it and the most that we could come up with that could be legitimately requested was $319,000 worth of activities.  I don’t see any more activities that we could do legitimately and so that still results in $72,800 in unexpended funding.

MS. WILLIAMS:  My concern is, of course, if staff needs to buy some equipment, that’s one thing, but I know we just hired new employees and we were also thinking maybe later on as far as these contracts to maybe get some additional help or something in the office and I’m not talking full-time or anything like that.  I know we’ve talked about hiring some help just under a short contract or something.  Those monies couldn’t be used for something like that?

MS. READINGER:  We have included funding in there for some economic studies for LAPPs and some additional outreach funding for Charlene and so we did cover that and keep in mind that this is the end of the award and so any dollars whatsoever will revert back to NOAA.

MS. WILLIAMS:  One other.  Have you included all of what we just did today with all of these additional scopings and stuff, since maybe we put something up there that you weren’t aware we were going to put up there today?

MS. READINGER:  I tried to keep up with you and I think I have.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Cathy rarely makes a mistake, but the money does not go back to NOAA.  It goes back to the big treasury in the sky and it never comes this way.  Cathy, didn’t you have a suggestion about the state funding?

MS. READINGER:  I thought that Mr. Perret would have already picked up on this and mention something, but our thought process was that since he did mention something at the last meeting about the states needing funding that we could do an amendment to their current year contract and give them each, including Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission, anywhere from $10,000 to $15,000.  They still would have to account for that funding and it would cut off December 31.  It would be a one-time thing and come 2010, it could be reassessed, but that would be one way.  That would be $60,000 that could be taken out of that $72,000.

MR. GILL:  So moved.

MR. PERRET:  Second.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  All in favor of the motion signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion carries.  We still have a small amount left.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  More than a small amount.  I have to ask Cathy a question.  One of the issues which I believe we’ve budgeted for was a potential increase in an end-of-the-year award to staff and just let me iterate that most councils annually give their staff a 3 to 5 percent end-of-the-year award.  We have never done that.  There are occasionally people that are separately awarded, but we don’t do that.

What I would like to do, and it’s within the amount that we have available, is to make available a 5 percent across-the-board annual award this year only with those funds and that’s already accounted for and so there’s still money left over and there’s several reasons.  One is you see how hard they work.  Through their frugality that’s why we got to this point where we are right now.

The other situation is this economic times that we’ve had has hit their families as much as anybody and while they’ve been kept employed, certainly not all their spouses have.  In keeping with that and just to give you some background, the Caribbean Council is giving a 4 percent raise and I believe the South Atlantic is a 3 percent raise this year, but they’ve been giving that every year.  I would like to request that you allow us a 5 percent across-the-board one-time cash award prorated for those individuals that were just hired this year, based on their percent time for that particular year.

MR. PERRET:  Your last statement, prorated to the new hires, I guess the new hires won’t like me.  They’ve just come on and one is contingent upon getting a PhD and adding 5 percent to someone who has been on the staff for -- I don’t know if it’s appropriate.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Prorated would be -- For example, I’ve been about 50 percent and so I wouldn’t get a 5 percent.  It would be two-and-a-half.

MR. PERRET:  The new hires, how long have Karen and -- I don’t even know the name of the other individual.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  John would have been onboard for six weeks by the end of the year and Karen since last week or two weeks ago.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would entertain a motion.

MR. PERRET:  So moved, prorated.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Second?  Second.  Is there discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  I was going to suggest that since there has been an interest by several council members to start attending some of these meetings, why do we not allow more council members to attend these meetings and give their input, especially where we’re involved in all of these assessments.  Then that would take care of some of these hurt feelings that has went on around the council so that especially our new members can go and attend some extra meetings if they’ve never been to one or if they express an interest.  I believe we could use that towards also the council members and not just staff.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Kay, if we decide to do that though, that would be in subsequent year budgets and that wouldn’t be impacted by this current budget, which has been completed.  Is there any further discussion on this motion?

MS. MORRIS:  Don’t we usually talk about salaries and bonuses in closed session and not in open session?  It would be -- I would feel awkward objecting to this motion in open session and I would like to raise some concerns about it and so you’ve put me in a very awkward situation.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would you like to go into closed session right now?  We could do that.  If this is the last thing on the agenda --

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  There’s a couple more.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s table this motion for a few minutes and complete the agenda and then we will go into a short closed session.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  There’s a couple of other items I need your approval on and I think I brought it up earlier, but the SSC gets from you a motion to do something and in some cases, it’s not purposefully, but it comes out rather vague and what has happened is the SSC doesn’t always address your intent of what that motion was.

What I would like is direction from you, just permission to do this, is to prepare a scope of work with the appropriate committee chair approval and council member approval, a scope of work that would be given to them, so that they wouldn’t just a get statement like work on the grouper fishery or something.  

I’m being facetious, but they need more specific direction, because in the last couple of SSC meetings, they’ve in a way floundered a little bit, more or less debating long and hard about what the intent of the motion was.  
I don’t think we can afford to waste their time and our time on this particular procedure and so I would like to have a motion that the staff be allowed to prepare a scope of work, with council approval, to be given to the SSC based on the motions that you put forth to the SSC.

DR. CRABTREE:  So moved.

MR. GILL:  Second.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Discussion?  The motion passes.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Another item is I need approval of the five-year research priorities plan that you were given a few days ago.  That has to be sent off to the federal office next week.

MS. MORRIS:  I move approval of the five-year research plan as proposed in committee.  That’s the motion.

MR. TEEHAN:  Second.

MS. MORRIS:  The strong emphasis at the outset on the fisheries independent research is very, very important to our future work.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any objections to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I’ve been asked by faculty at Florida State University and others to participate in a grant project with them to serve as an advisor on a project that would look at the potential impacts that sea level rise will have on our natural resources in the northern Gulf of Mexico.

With Dr. Shipp’s consent, I’ve agreed to participate in this.  I will receive no remuneration for it and there will be someone hired basically to take up the majority of the work and so I don’t feel it would be oppressive timewise, but one area I need your approval is that there was a request by them, and it’s part of the grant application, that some of the host institutions host a meeting and this meeting would consist of about fifteen to twenty of the science experts at some time during the course of the five-year project.

The costs, I estimate, are around no more than $10,000 to host this meeting and what I would like is your approval to do that.  We have funds set aside through both outreach and education as well as our ecosystems management group, because it would impinge on both of those.

I’ll speak that I think this is extremely important, because one of the things we haven’t done yet in this group is address the long-term potential changes that might be definitely affecting our fisheries resources in the bigger picture ten or twenty years down the road.  I think it’s a great opportunity for us to be involved in that, but I would like your permission to use some of our funds for that project.

MR. TEEHAN:  Dr. Bortone, will this enable you to advise me as to whether I should sell my property in Tallahassee?

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  It would probably be too late for that.  What it will allow us to do is to have long-term -- There are model projections built into this.  There’s two components, a science component to determine the ecological impacts of potential sea level rise and the second part, which I would be directing, would be the effect of those rises and potentials on natural resources.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would someone care to make a motion either supporting or not supporting this?  

MR. HENDRIX:  So moved that we authorize Dr. Bortone to organize this.

MS. MORRIS:  Second.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been moved and seconded.  Discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  I just want to ask Shep, can we spend council funds for this?

MR. GRIMES:  I don’t know.  You’re going to have to deal with the Financial Assistance Law Division folks at Commerce.  I don’t foresee a problem with it, but just make sure you check with them.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Further discussion?  The motion is to host a meeting of scientists in correlation with the national symposium not to exceed an estimated $10,000.  Any objections?  The motion passes.  Now we can go into closed session, Dr. Bortone?

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We will have to ask staff to clear the room.

(Whereupon, the meeting went into closed session at 11:35 a.m., October 22, 2009.)
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